UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

CURRENT REPORT

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): January 16, 2024 (January 15, 2024)

ANSYS, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State of incorporation) 0-20853 (Commission File No.) 04-3219960 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

2600 ANSYS Drive Canonsburg, PA 15317 (Address of principal executive offices)

Registrant's telephone number: (844) 462-6797

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

	Title of each class	Trading Symbol	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per shares		ANSS	Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
			(Nasdaq Global Select Market)
Check the a	appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intorovisions:	tended to simultaneously satisfy the filing	g obligation of the Registrant under any of the
\boxtimes	Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 u	under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.42;	5)
	Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 und	der the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12	2)
	Pre-commencement communications pursuant	-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))	
	Pre-commencement communications pursuant	to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act	(17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))
	check mark whether the registrant is an emerging Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 193		the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this
☐ Emergii	ng Growth Ansys		
If an emerging growth Ansys, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.			

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

Agreement and Plan of Merger

On January 15, 2024, ANSYS, Inc. ("<u>Ansys</u>" or the "<u>Company</u>"), entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "<u>Merger Agreement</u>") by and among Ansys, Synopsys, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Synopsys</u>" or "<u>Parent</u>"), and ALTA Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Synopsys ("<u>Merger Sub</u>"). Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions specified therein, Merger Sub will merge with and into Ansys (the "<u>Merger</u>"), with Ansys surviving the Merger as a wholly owned subsidiary of Synopsys (the "<u>Surviving Corporation</u>"). Capitalized terms used herein without definition have the meanings specified in the Merger Agreement.

Ansys' Board of Directors (the "Board") has unanimously approved the Merger Agreement and, subject to certain exceptions set forth in the Merger Agreement, resolved to recommend that Ansys' stockholders adopt the Merger Agreement.

Merger Consideration

At the effective time of the Merger (the "Effective Time"), each share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Ansys ("Ansys Common Stock") issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (subject to certain exceptions, including shares of Ansys Common Stock owned by stockholders of Ansys who have not voted in favor of the adoption of the Merger Agreement and have properly exercised appraisal rights in accordance with Section 262 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL")) will be converted into the right to receive (i) 0.3450 (the "Exchange Ratio") of a share of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Synopsys (the "Synopsys Common Stock") (the "Stock Consideration") and (ii) \$197.00 in cash, without interest (the "Per Share Cash Amount", and in the aggregate, the "Cash Consideration"), subject to applicable withholding taxes (the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) collectively, the "Merger Consideration"). No fractional shares of Synopsys Common Stock will be issued in the Merger, and Ansys stockholders will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares, as specified in the Merger Agreement.

If the Merger is consummated, Ansys Common Stock will be delisted from the Nasdaq Global Select Market and deregistered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). The Exchange Ratio is expected to result in Ansys equityholders and Synopsys equityholders owning approximately 16.5% and 83.5%, respectively, of the combined company on a pro forma basis following the Effective Time.

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, as of the Effective Time, each in-the-money option to purchase shares of Ansys Common Stock that is held by a person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time is no longer an employee or other service provider of Ansys or its subsidiaries (each, a "Specified Option") will be canceled and extinguished without any action on the part of any person, and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive an amount in cash equal to the product of (i) the total number of shares of Ansys Common Stock subject to such option, multiplied by (ii) the excess of (A) the Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount over (B) the per share exercise price for the Ansys Common Stock subject to such option. For purposes of the Specified Options, the "Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount" means an amount in cash equal to the sum of the Per Share Cash Amount plus the product of (i) the Exchange Ratio multiplied by (ii) the volume weighted average trading price of Synopsys Common Stock for the five consecutive trading days ending on the trading day immediately prior to the date on which the Effective Time occurs (the "Parent Measurement Price").

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, as of the Effective Time, each out-of-the-money option held by a person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to Ansys or any of its subsidiaries (a "<u>Canceled Option</u>") shall be canceled and extinguished for no consideration.

Each option to purchase shares of Ansys Common Stock that is not a Specified Option or a Canceled Option will, without any action on the part of any person, be assumed by Synopsys and converted into an option to purchase, on the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such option, that number of shares of Synopsys Common Stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) equal to the product of (i) the number of shares of Ansys Common Stock subject to such option, multiplied by (ii) the Conversion Ratio, at an exercise price per share of Synopsys Common Stock (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) equal to the quotient obtained by dividing (A) the per share exercise price for the Ansys Common Stock subject to such option, by (B) the Conversion Ratio. The "Conversion Ratio" means an amount equal to the sum of the Exchange Ratio plus the quotient obtained by dividing the Per Share Cash Amount by the Parent Measurement Price.

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, as of the Effective Time, each outstanding restricted stock unit that (i) is vested but not yet settled as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, (ii) is outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time and was granted to a non-employee member of the Company's board of directors, (iii) vests effective as of the Effective Time in accordance with its terms, or (iv) is outstanding and not forfeited in accordance with its terms immediately prior to the Effective Time and held by a person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to the acquired companies (each, a "Specified RSU") will, without any action on the part of any person, be canceled and extinguished, and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive (x) the Merger Consideration on the same terms and conditions as outstanding shares of Ansys Common Stock and (y) an amount in cash equal to any accrued but unpaid dividend equivalents with respect to each restricted stock unit, with the number of shares of Ansys Common Stock subject to those restricted stock units that are performance-based to be determined based on the attainment of applicable performance metrics at (x) the actual level of performance for performance periods that lapsed in the ordinary course prior to the Effective Time or (y) for each other such restricted stock unit that is performance-based, greater of the target or actual level of performance, as determined by the Company's board of directors or a committee thereof immediately prior to the Effective Time. Each unvested restricted stock unit that is not a Specified RSU, will, without any action on the part of any person, be converted into that number of Synopsys restricted stock units, rounded to the nearest whole share, equal to the product of (i) the number of shares of Ansys Common Stock subject to such restricted stock units (and, for restricted stock units that are performance-based, such number of shares of Ansys Common Stock shall be based on the attainment of the applicable performance metrics at (x) the actual level of performance for performance periods that lapsed in the ordinary course prior to the Effective Time or (y) for each other restricted stock unit that are performance-based, greater of the target or actual level of performance, as determined by the Company's board of directors or a committee thereof immediately prior to the Effective Time), including any accrued but unpaid dividend equivalents thereon, multiplied by (ii) the Conversion Ratio. Any converted restricted stock units will remain subject to the same terms and conditions as were applicable to the underlying restricted stock unit immediately prior to the Effective Time, provided that any restricted stock unit that is performancebased, will only be subject to time-based vesting following the Effective Time.

With regard to the Stock Consideration, if the aggregate number of shares of Synopsys Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger would exceed 19.9999% of the shares of Synopsys Common Stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (the "Maximum Share Number"), (a) the Exchange Ratio will be reduced to the minimum extent necessary such that the aggregate number of shares of Synopsys Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger does not exceed the Maximum Share Number and (b) the Per Share Cash Amount will be correspondingly increased to offset such adjustment.

Governance

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Synopsys and Ansys will mutually select two members of the board of directors of Ansys to become members of the board of directors of Synopsys at the Effective Time. If Closing occurs less than six months prior to the next annual meeting of Synopsys' stockholders, Synopsys will nominate each such director for election at such meeting.

Closing Conditions

Completion of the Merger is subject to certain closing conditions, including (1) the adoption of the Merger Agreement by a majority of the holders of the outstanding shares of Ansys Common Stock, (2) the expiration or early termination of the applicable waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, and the approval of the Merger under other certain antitrust and foreign investment regimes, (3) the absence of any order, injunction or law prohibiting the Merger, (4) the effectiveness of the registration statement of Synopsys pursuant to which shares of Synopsys Common Stock to be issued in the Merger will be registered with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), (5) the shares of Synopsys Common Stock to be issued in the Merger being approved for listing on Nasdaq, (6) the accuracy of the other party's representations and warranties, subject to certain standards set forth in the Merger Agreement, (7) compliance in all material respects with the other party's obligations under the Merger Agreement, and (8) the absence of a continuing material adverse effect with respect to each of Ansys and Synopsys. While the Merger is not conditioned on Synopsys or any other party obtaining debt financing, Synopsys has obtained debt financing commitments pursuant to the Debt Commitment Letter (as defined in the Merger Agreement) from the parties thereto for the purpose of financing the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and paying related fees and expenses. The obligations of the financing sources under the Debt Commitment Letter are subject to customary conditions. The parties anticipate the transaction to close in the first half of 2025.

No Solicitation; Board Recommendation

Ansys has also agreed not to (a) solicit proposals relating to alternative transactions or (b) enter into discussions or negotiations or provide non-public information in connection with any proposal for an alternative transaction from a third party, subject to certain exceptions to permit the Board to comply with its fiduciary obligations. Ansys has further agreed to cease and cause to be terminated any existing discussions or negotiations, if any, with regard to alternative transactions. However, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions and under the circumstances specified in the Merger Agreement, prior to the adoption of the Merger Agreement by Ansys' stockholders, the Board may change its recommendation and may terminate the Merger Agreement in response to an unsolicited, bona fide acquisition proposal that the Board determines in good faith constitutes a Superior Offer, subject to customary match rights. The Board may also change its recommendation in response to a Change in Circumstances.

Termination and Fees

The Merger Agreement may be terminated under certain circumstances, including (1) by either Synopsys or Ansys if the Merger is not completed by the End Date, which may be extended to January 15, 2026 under certain circumstances, (2) by either Synopsys or Ansys if any specified governmental authority has issued a final non-appealable order or injunction prohibiting the Merger, (3) by either Synopsys or Ansys if Ansys' stockholders fail to adopt the Merger Agreement, (4) by Synopsys if Ansys' board of directors changes its recommendation to Ansys' stockholders to vote in favor of the adoption of the Merger Agreement, (5) by Ansys in order to accept a Superior Offer (as defined in the Merger Agreement) or (6) by Synopsys or Ansys if the other party materially breaches its representations, warranties or covenants in the Merger Agreement, subject in certain cases, to the right of the breaching party to cure the breach. Synopsys and Ansys may also terminate the Merger Agreement by mutual written consent.

Upon termination of the Merger Agreement, (A) Synopsys, under specified circumstances, including termination following an injunction arising in connection with certain antitrust or foreign investment laws, will be required to pay Ansys a termination fee of \$1,500,000,000; and (B) Ansys, under specified circumstances, including termination of the Merger Agreement by Ansys to accept and enter into a definitive agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal or by Synopsys upon the change by Ansys' board of directors of the recommendation in favor of the Merger, will be required to pay Synopsys a termination fee of \$950,000,000.

Other Terms of the Merger Agreement

The Merger Agreement contains customary representations, warranties and covenants made by each of Synopsys, Merger Sub, and Ansys, including, among others, covenants regarding the conduct of Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses during the pendency of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, the making of certain public disclosures and other matters as described in the Merger Agreement. The parties have agreed to use reasonable best efforts to take all actions necessary to consummate the Merger, including cooperating to obtain the regulatory approvals necessary to complete the Merger.

The foregoing description of the Merger Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Merger Agreement, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit 2.1 and incorporated herein by reference. A copy of the Merger Agreement has been included to provide Ansys stockholders and other security holders with information regarding its terms and is not intended to provide any factual information about Ansys, Synopsys, Merger Sub or their respective affiliates. The representations, warranties and covenants contained in the Merger Agreement have been made solely for the purposes of the Merger Agreement and as of specific dates; were made solely for the benefit of the parties to the Merger Agreement; are not intended as statements of fact to be relied upon by Ansys stockholders or other security holders, but rather as a way of allocating the risk between the parties in the event the statements therein prove to be inaccurate; have been modified or qualified by certain confidential disclosures that were made between the parties in connection with the negotiation of the Merger Agreement, which disclosures are not reflected in the Merger Agreement itself; may no longer be true as of a given date; and may apply standards of materiality in a way that is different from what may be viewed as material by Ansys stockholders or other security holders. Ansys stockholders and other security holders are not third-party beneficiaries under the Merger Agreement (except, following the Effective Time, with respect to Ansys stockholders' right to receive the Merger Consideration and the right of holders of Ansys equity awards to receive the consideration provided for such equity awards pursuant to the Merger Agreement) and should not rely on the representations, warranties and covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts or condition of Ansys, Synopsys, Merger Sub or their respective affiliates. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties may change after the date of the Merger Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in Ansys' public disclosures. Ansys acknowledges that, notwithstanding the inclusion of the foregoing cautionary statements, it is responsible for considering whether additional specific disclosures of material information regarding material contractual provisions are required to make the statements in this Form 8-K not misleading. The Merger Agreement should not be read alone but should instead be read in conjunction with the other information regarding the Merger Agreement, the Merger, Ansys, Synopsys, Merger Sub, their respective affiliates and their

respective businesses, that will be contained in, or incorporated by reference into, the Proxy Statement that Ansys will file, as well as in the Forms 10-K, Forms 10-Q, Forms 8-K and other filings that Ansys will make with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

Item 2.02 Results of Operations and Financial Condition.

On January 16, 2024, Ansys' determined that preliminary results indicate fourth quarter annual contract value ("ACV") is expected to exceed the high end of guidance provided in November 2023, which is expected to result in ACV for fiscal year 2023 of approximately \$2.3 billion and ACV growth of approximately 13%.

ACV is a key performance metric for Ansys and is useful to investors in assessing the strength and trajectory of the business. ACV is a supplemental metric to help evaluate the annual performance of the business. Over the life of the contract, ACV equals the total value realized from a customer. ACV is not impacted by the timing of license revenue recognition. ACV is used by Ansys' management in financial and operational decision-making and in setting sales targets used for compensation. ACV is not a replacement for, and should be viewed independently of, GAAP revenue and deferred revenue as ACV is a performance metric and is not intended to be combined with any of these items. There is no GAAP measure comparable to ACV. ACV is composed of the following: 1) the annualized value of maintenance and subscription lease contracts with start dates or anniversary dates during the period, plus; 2) the value of perpetual license contracts with start dates during the period, plus; 3) the annualized value of fixed-term services contracts with start dates or anniversary dates during the period, plus; 4) the value of work performed during the period on fixed-deliverable services contracts.

Ansys has not completed preparation of its financial statements for the fourth quarter or the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023. The ACV, recurring ACV and ACV growth figures provided here as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, are preliminary and unaudited and are thus subject to change as Ansys completes its financial results.

The information contained in Item 2.02 of this report is furnished and shall not be deemed "filed" for the purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section.

Item 7.01 Regulation FD Disclosure.

On January 16, 2024, Ansys and Synopsys jointly issued a press release announcing the execution of the Merger Agreement. The full text of the press release is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated herein by reference. The information contained in Item 7.01 of this report, including the information in Exhibit 99.1 attached to this report, is furnished pursuant to Item 7.01 of Form 8-K and shall not be deemed "filed" for the purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section. Furthermore, the information in Item 7.01 of this report, including the information in Exhibit 99.1 attached to this report, shall not be deemed to be incorporated by reference in the filings of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit <u>No.</u>	Description of Exhibit	
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of January 15, 2024, by and among Synopsys, Inc., ANSYS, Inc. and ALTA Acquisition Corp.	
99.1	Joint press release issued by Synopsys, Inc. and ANSYS, Inc., dated January 16, 2024 (furnished herewith).	
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document).	

Important Information and Where to Find It

This document relates to a proposed transaction between Synopsys and Ansys. Synopsys will file a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC, which will include a document that serves as a prospectus of Synopsys and a proxy statement of Ansys referred to as a proxy statement/prospectus. A proxy statement/prospectus will be sent to all Ansys shareholders. Each party also will file other documents regarding the proposed transaction with the SEC. INVESTORS AND SECURITY HOLDERS ARE URGED TO READ THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT, PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS AND ALL OTHER RELEVANT DOCUMENTS FILED OR THAT WILL BE FILED WITH THE SEC IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED TRANSACTION, AS WELL AS ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS TO THESE DOCUMENTS, CAREFULLY AND IN THEIR ENTIRETY IF AND WHEN THEY BECOME AVAILABLE BECAUSE THEY CONTAIN OR WILL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTION.

Investors and security holders will be able to obtain free copies of the registration statement, proxy statement/prospectus and all other relevant documents filed or that will be filed with the SEC by Synopsys or Ansys through the website maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov.

The documents filed by Synopsys with the SEC also may be obtained free of charge at Synopsys' website at https://investor.synopsys.com/overview/default.aspx or upon written request to Synopsys at Synopsys, Inc., 675 Almanor Avenue, Sunnyvale, California 94085, Attention: Investor Relations Department. The documents filed by Ansys with the SEC also may be obtained free of charge at Ansys' website at https://investors.ansys.com/ or upon written request to kelsey.debriyn@ansys.com.

Participants in the Solicitation

Synopsys, Ansys and their respective directors and executive officers may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies from Ansys' shareholders in connection with the proposed transaction. Information about Ansys' directors and executive officers and their ownership of Ansys' common stock is set forth in Ansys' proxy statement for its 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on March 28, 2023. To the extent that holdings of Ansys' securities have changed since the amounts printed in Ansys' proxy statement, such changes have been or will be reflected on Statements of Change in Ownership on Form 4 filed with the SEC. Information about Synopsys' directors and executive officers is set forth in Synopsys' proxy statement for its 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on February 17, 2023 and Synopsys' subsequent filings with the SEC. Additional information regarding the direct and indirect interests of those persons and other persons who may be deemed participants in the proposed transaction may be obtained by reading the proxy statement/prospectus regarding the proposed transaction when it becomes available. You may obtain free copies of these documents as described in the preceding paragraph.

No Offer or Solicitation

This document is for informational purposes only and is not intended to and shall not constitute an offer to buy or sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy or sell any securities, or a solicitation of any vote or approval, nor shall there be any sale of securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such jurisdiction. No offering of securities shall be made, except by means of a prospectus meeting the requirements of Section 10 of the Securities Act.

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This document contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the federal securities laws, including Section 27A of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements are based on Ansys' current expectations, estimates and projections about the expected date of closing of the proposed transaction and the potential benefits thereof, its business and industry, management's beliefs and certain assumptions made by Ansys and Synopsys, all of which are subject to change. In this context, forward-looking statements often address expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "believe," "could," "seek," "see," "will," "may," "would," "might," "potentially," "estimate," "continue," "expect," "target," similar expressions or the negatives of these words or other comparable terminology that convey uncertainty of future events or outcomes. Examples of such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our preliminary results, expected ACV, recurring ACV, ACV growth and additional 2023 guidance which are subject to change through our audit and customary year-end close and review process. All forward-looking statements by their nature address matters that involve risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control, and are not guarantees of future results, such as statements about the consummation of the proposed transaction and the anticipated benefits thereof. These and other forward-looking statements, including the failure to consummate the proposed transaction or

to make or take any filing or other action required to consummate the transaction on a timely matter or at all, are not guarantees of future results and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements. Accordingly, there are or will be important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those indicated in such statements and, therefore, you should not place undue reliance on any such statements and caution must be exercised in relying on forward-looking statements. Important risk factors that may cause such a difference include, but are not limited to: (i) the completion of the proposed transaction on anticipated terms and timing, including obtaining shareholder and regulatory approvals, anticipated tax treatment, unforeseen liabilities, future capital expenditures, revenues, expenses, earnings, synergies, economic performance, indebtedness, financial condition, losses, future prospects, business and management strategies for the management, expansion and growth of Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses and other conditions to the completion of the transaction; (ii) failure to realize the anticipated benefits of the proposed transaction, including as a result of delay in completing the transaction or integrating the businesses of Ansys and Synopsys; (iii) Ansys' ability to implement its business strategy; (iv) pricing trends, including Ansys' and Synopsys' ability to achieve economies of scale; (v) potential litigation relating to the proposed transaction that could be instituted against Ansys, Synopsys or their respective directors; (vi) the risk that disruptions from the proposed transaction will harm Ansys' or Synopsys' business, including current plans and operations; (vii) the ability of Ansys or Synopsys to retain and hire key personnel; (viii) potential adverse reactions or changes to business relationships resulting from the announcement or completion of the proposed transaction; (ix) uncertainty as to the long-term value of Synopsys' common stock; (x) legislative, regulatory and economic developments affecting Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses; (xi) general economic and market developments and conditions; (xii) the evolving legal, regulatory and tax regimes under which Ansys and Synopsys operate; (xiii) potential business uncertainty, including changes to existing business relationships, during the pendency of the Transaction that could affect Ansys' or Synopsys' financial performance; (xiv) restrictions during the pendency of the proposed transaction that may impact Ansys' or Synopsys' ability to pursue certain business opportunities or strategic transactions; (xv) unpredictability and severity of catastrophic events, including, but not limited to, acts of terrorism or outbreak of war or hostilities, as well as Ansys' and Synopsys' response to any of the aforementioned factors; and (xvi) failure to receive the approval of the stockholders of Ansys. These risks, as well as other risks associated with the proposed transaction, are more fully discussed in the proxy statement/prospectus to be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the proposed transaction. While the list of factors presented here is, and the list of factors presented in the proxy statement/prospectus will be, considered representative, no such list should be considered to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Unlisted factors may present significant additional obstacles to the realization of forward looking statements. Consequences of material differences in results as compared with those anticipated in the forward-looking statements could include, among other things, business disruption, operational problems, financial loss, legal liability to third parties and similar risks, any of which could have a material adverse effect on Ansys' or Synopsys' consolidated financial condition, results of operations, or liquidity. Neither Ansys nor Synopsys assumes any obligation to publicly provide revisions or updates to any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, should circumstances change, except as otherwise required by securities and other applicable laws.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Date: January 16, 2024

ANSYS, Inc.

By: /s/ Ajei S. Gopal

Name: Ajei S. Gopal

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and among:

SYNOPSYS, INC.,

a Delaware corporation;

ALTA ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation;

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

ANSYS, INC.,

a Delaware corporation

Dated as of January 15, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1.	THE TRANSACTION	Page 1
1.1		1
1.1	The Merger	
1.2	Effects of the Merger Closing; Effective Time	1
1.3	Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws; Directors and Officers	1 2
1.4	Conversion of Shares	2
		4
1.6	Closing of the Company's Transfer Books	
1.7 1.8	Exchange of Company Stock Certificates	4 7
1.8	Dissenting Shares Further Action	
		7 8
SECTION 2.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	
2.1	Subsidiaries; Due Organization; Etc	8
2.2	Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws	8 9
2.3	Capitalization, Etc	
2.4	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	10
2.5	Absence of Changes	11
2.6	Title to Tangible Assets	12
2.7	Real Property; Equipment; Leasehold	12
2.8	Intellectual Property; Data Privacy and Security	13
2.9	Material Contracts	17
2.10	Company Products	20
2.11	Major Customers and Suppliers	20
2.12	Liabilities	20
2.13	Compliance with Legal Requirements	21
2.14	Governmental Authorizations	22
2.15	Tax Matters	22
2.16	Employee and Labor Matters; Benefit Plans	24
2.17	Environmental Matters	27
2.18	Insurance	28
2.19	Legal Proceedings; Orders	28
2.20	Authority; Binding Nature of Agreement	28
2.21	Takeover Statutes; No Rights Plan	28
2.22	Vote Required	29
2.23	Non-Contravention; Consents	29
2.24	Fairness Opinion	29
2.25	Advisors' Fees	30
2.26	Related Person Transactions	30
2.27	Disclosure	30
2.28	No Other Representations	30
SECTION 3.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT	31
3.1	Due Organization	31
3.2	Capitalization, Etc	31
3.3	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	32
3.4	Absence of Changes	33
3.5	Compliance with Legal Requirements	34
4.6	Laguernmental Authorizations	3/1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

3.7	Legal Proceedings; Orders	Page 35
3.8	Liabilities	35
3.9	Authority; Binding Nature of Agreement	35
3.10	Non-Contravention; Consents	35
3.10	Stock Ownership	36
3.12	Capitalization and Operations of Merger Sub	36
3.13	Tax Matters	36
3.14	Financing	38
3.15	Solvency	40
3.16	Disclosure	40
3.17	No Other Representations	40
SECTION 4.	CERTAIN COVENANTS OF THE COMPANY AND PARENT	41
4.1	Access and Investigation	41
4.2	Operation of the Company's Business and Parent's Business	42
4.3	No Solicitation	47
SECTION 5.	ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES	50
5.1	Registration Statement; Proxy Statement/Prospectus	50
5.2	Company Stockholders' Meeting	51
5.3	Treatment of Company Equity Awards	55
5.4	Treatment of Company ESPP	57
5.5	Employee Benefits and Employee Matters	58
5.6	Indemnification of Officers and Directors	60
5.7	Regulatory Approvals and Related Matters	61
5.8	Disclosure	65
5.9	Resignation of Officers and Directors	65
5.10	Delisting	65
5.11	Parent Stock Listing	66
5.12	Section 16 Matters	66
5.13	Stockholder Litigation	66
5.14	Takeover Statutes and Rights	66
5.15	Financing	66
SECTION 6.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CONSUMMATION OF THE MERGER	71
6.1	Conditions to Obligations of Each Party	71
6.2	Additional Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub	72
6.3	Additional Conditions to Obligations of the Company	73
SECTION 7.	TERMINATION	74
7.1	Termination	74
7.2	Effect of Termination	76
7.3	Expenses; Termination Fees	76
SECTION 8.	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	79
8.1	Amendment	79
8.2	Waiver	79
8.3	No Survival of Representations and Warranties	79
8.4	Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile or Electronic Delivery	79
8.5	Applicable Law; Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial	80

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

		Page
8.6	Disclosure Schedules	81
8.7	Attorneys' Fees	81
8.8	Assignability; No Third-Party Beneficiaries	81
8.9	Notices	82
8.10	Severability	83
8.11	Remedies	83
8.12	Construction	83

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A - Certain Definitions
Exhibit B - Form of Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation

iv

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of January 15, 2024, by and among: SYNOPSYS, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"); ALTA ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent ("Merger Sub"); and ANSYS, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"). Certain capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in Exhibit A.

RECITALS

- **A.** Parent, Merger Sub and the Company intend to effect a merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "<u>Merger</u>") in accordance with this Agreement and the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "<u>DGCL</u>"). Upon consummation of the Merger, Merger Sub will cease to exist and the Company will become a wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent.
 - B. The respective boards of directors of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company have approved this Agreement and the Merger.

AGREEMENT

The parties to this Agreement, intending to be legally bound, agree as follows:

Section 1. THE TRANSACTION

- **1.1 The Merger**. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Effective Time, Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall cause Merger Sub to be merged with and into the Company, whereupon the separate existence of Merger Sub shall cease and the Company shall continue as the surviving corporation in the Merger (the "<u>Surviving Corporation</u>").
- 1.2 Effects of the Merger. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in this Agreement and in the applicable provisions of the DGCL. At the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall possess all the rights, powers, privileges and franchises and be subject to all of the obligations, liabilities and duties of the Company and Merger Sub, all as provided under the DGCL.
- 1.3 Closing; Effective Time. Parent, Merger Sub and the Company shall consummate the Contemplated Transactions (the "Closing") by means of a virtual closing through electronic exchange of signatures at 8:00 a.m. (California Time) on a date to be jointly designated by Parent and the Company, which shall be no later than the 15th calendar day after the satisfaction or waiver of the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions set forth in Section 6 (other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions at the Closing), or at such other place, time or date as Parent and the Company may agree in writing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the 15th calendar day referred to in the preceding sentence is not a Business Day, then, subject to the continued satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Section 6 (other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions at the Closing), the date to be jointly designated by Parent and the Company pursuant to the preceding sentence shall be no later than the first Business Day after the 15th calendar day referred to in the preceding sentence. The date on which the Closing actually takes place is referred to as the "Closing Date." The Merger shall become effective at the time of the filing by the Company and Merger Sub of a duly executed certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or at such later time as may be mutually agreed by Parent and the Company in writing and specified in such certificate of merger (the time at which the Merger becomes effective being referred to as the "Effective Time").

- 1.4 Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws; Directors and Officers. Unless otherwise mutually agreed by Parent and the Company prior to the Effective Time:
 - (a) at the Effective Time, the Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation shall be amended and restated to conform to Exhibit B;
 - **(b)** at the Effective Time, the bylaws of the Surviving Corporation shall be amended and restated to conform to the bylaws of Merger Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, which shall conform with the rights and responsibilities of the Surviving Corporation under this Agreement, including the provisions of <u>Section 5.6</u>; and
 - (c) the directors and officers of the Surviving Corporation immediately after the Effective Time shall be the respective individuals who were the directors and officers of Merger Sub immediately prior to the Effective Time.

Prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall take all necessary corporate action to cause two Designated Directors to become members of the board of directors of Parent as of the Effective Time; *provided* that (i) prior to the Effective Time, each Designated Director shall have completed Parent's director nomination process and shall have satisfied all applicable eligibility requirements of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee of Parent's board of directors, (ii) for purposes of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act, each Designated Director will become a member of the Parent board of directors immediately following the Effective Time and (iii) if the Effective Time occurs less than six months prior to the next annual meeting of Parent's stockholders, Parent shall nominate each Designated Director for election at such meeting (unless such person is unable or unwilling to serve as a result of illness, death, resignation or other reason). For purposes of this Agreement, "Designated Director" means a member of the board of directors of the Company that is selected by mutual written agreement of Parent and the Company to become a member of the board of directors of Parent.

1.5 Conversion of Shares.

- (a) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any further action on the part of Parent, Merger Sub, the Company or any stockholder of the Company:
 - (i) any shares of Company Common Stock held, directly or indirectly, by any wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be unaffected by the Merger and shall remain outstanding as an equal number of shares of common stock of the Surviving Corporation;
 - (ii) any shares of Company Common Stock held by the Company (or held in the Company's treasury) or held, directly or indirectly, by Parent, Merger Sub or any other wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor;

- (iii) except as provided in <u>Sections 1.5(a)(i)</u> and <u>1.5(a)(ii)</u>, and subject to <u>Sections 1.5(b)</u>, <u>1.5(c)</u>, <u>1.5(d)</u>, <u>1.7</u> and <u>1.8</u>, each share of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time will be converted into the right to receive (A) 0.3450 (the "Exchange Ratio") of a share of Parent Common Stock and (B) \$197.00 in cash, without interest (the "Per Share Cash Amount"); and
- (iv) each share of the common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of Merger Sub outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time will be converted into one share of common stock of the Surviving Corporation.
- (b) If, during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at the earlier of (i) the valid termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1 and (ii) the Effective Time (the "Pre-Closing Period"), the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock are changed into a different number or class of shares by reason of any stock split, division or subdivision of shares, stock dividend, reverse stock split, consolidation of shares, reclassification, recapitalization or other similar transaction, or if a stock dividend is declared by the Company during the Pre-Closing Period, or a record date with respect to any such event occurs during the Pre-Closing Period, then the Exchange Ratio and the Per Share Cash Amount will be adjusted to the extent appropriate to provide the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such action. If, during the Pre-Closing Period, the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock are changed into a different number or class of shares by reason of any stock split, division or subdivision of shares, stock dividend, reverse stock split, consolidation of shares, reclassification, recapitalization or other similar transaction, or if a stock dividend is declared by Parent during the Pre-Closing Period, or a record date with respect to any such event occurs during the Pre-Closing Period, then the Exchange Ratio (but not the Per Share Cash Amount) will be adjusted to the extent appropriate to provide the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such action.
- (c) No fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock shall be issued in connection with the Merger, and no certificates or scrip for any such fractional share shall be issued. Any holder of Company Common Stock who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock (after aggregating all shares of Parent Common Stock issuable to such holder hereunder) shall, in lieu of such fraction of a share, upon surrender of such holder's Company Stock Certificate(s) or the transfer of Uncertificated Company Shares, be paid in cash the dollar amount (rounded up to the nearest whole cent), without interest, determined by multiplying such fraction by the closing price of Parent Common Stock on the Parent Stock Exchange on the trading day immediately preceding the Closing Date.
- (d) If the aggregate number of shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger (including all shares of Parent Common Stock which may be issued after the Effective Time pursuant to Converted Options, Converted RSUs and Assumed Shares) would exceed 19.9999% of the issued and outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time (the "Maximum Share Number"), (i) the Exchange Ratio shall be reduced to the minimum extent necessary (rounded down to four decimal places) such that the aggregate number of shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger (including all shares of Parent Common Stock which may be issued after the Effective Time pursuant to Converted Options and Converted RSUs and Assumed Shares) does not exceed the Maximum Share Number (the amount of such reduction in the Exchange Ratio, the "Exchange Ratio Reduction Amount") and (ii) the Per Share Cash Amount shall be increased by an amount equal to (A) the closing trading price of Parent Common Stock on the Parent Stock Exchange for the trading day immediately preceding the Closing Date, multiplied by (B) the Exchange Ratio Reduction Amount (rounded down to the nearest one-hundredth of a cent). For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Section 1.5(d) shall be deemed to limit or otherwise affect any right of Parent to invoke the failure of any condition set forth in Section 6, or to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1, if Parent would otherwise have such right under Section 6 or Section 7.1, respectively.

1.6 Closing of the Company's Transfer Books. At the Effective Time: (a) except for shares of Company Common Stock that continue to be held by a Subsidiary of the Surviving Corporation following the Effective Time in accordance with Section 1.5(a)(i), all shares of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall automatically be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and all holders of certificates representing shares of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (each such certificate, a "Company Stock Certificate") or uncertificated shares of Company Common Stock represented by book-entry positions (each such share, an "Uncertificated Company Share") shall cease to have any rights as stockholders of the Company; and (b) the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed with respect to all shares of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. No further transfer of any such shares of Company Common Stock shall be made on such stock transfer books after the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, a valid Company Stock Certificate or Uncertificated Company Share is presented to the Exchange Agent or to the Surviving Corporation or Parent, such Company Stock Certificate or Uncertificated Company Share shall be canceled and shall be exchanged as provided in Section 1.7.

1.7 Exchange of Company Stock Certificates.

- (a) On or prior to the Closing Date, Parent shall select Parent's transfer agent (after consultation with the Company) or another reputable bank or trust company reasonably acceptable to the Company to act as exchange agent in the Merger (the "Exchange Agent"). At or promptly after the Effective Time, Parent shall cause to be deposited with the Exchange Agent: (i) certificates or book-entry positions representing the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii); and (ii) cash sufficient to make payments of the cash consideration payable pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii) (including payments to be made in lieu of fractional shares in accordance with Section 1.5(c)). The Parent Common Stock and cash amounts so deposited with the Exchange Agent, together with any dividends or distributions received by the Exchange Agent with respect to the deposited shares of Parent Common Stock are referred to collectively as the "Exchange Fund." In the event the Exchange Fund shall be insufficient to make the payments contemplated by Section 1.5, Parent shall promptly deposit, or cause to be deposited, additional funds with the Exchange Agent in an amount that is equal to the deficiency, which additional funds will be deemed to be part of the Exchange Fund. Parent shall cause the Exchange Fund to be (A) held for the benefit of the holders of Company Common Stock and (B) applied promptly to make payments pursuant to Section 1.5. The Exchange Fund shall not be used for any purpose other than to fund payments pursuant to Section 1.5, except as expressly provided for in this Agreement. The cash portion of the Exchange Fund may be invested by the Exchange Agent as directed by Parent.
- (b) Promptly after the Effective Time, Parent shall use reasonable best efforts to cause the Exchange Agent to mail to the Persons who, as of the Effective Time, were record holders of Company Stock Certificates: (i) a notice advising such holder of the effectiveness of the Merger; (ii) a letter of transmittal in customary form as reasonably acceptable to each of Parent, the Company and the Exchange Agent (including a provision confirming that delivery of a Company Stock Certificate will be effected, and risk of loss and title to such Company Stock Certificate will pass, only upon proper delivery of such Company Stock Certificate to the Exchange Agent); and (iii) instructions for use in effecting the surrender

of Company Stock Certificates in exchange for Merger Consideration. Upon surrender of a Company Stock Certificate to the Exchange Agent for exchange, together with the delivery of a duly executed letter of transmittal and such other customary documents as may be reasonably required by the Exchange Agent in connection with the surrender of such Company Stock Certificate, (A) Parent shall cause the Exchange Agent to issue the number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock, if any, that the holder of such Company Stock Certificate is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii) in exchange therefor, in non-certificated book-entry form in the name of such holder, and to mail to such Person, as promptly as reasonably practicable thereafter, (1) a statement reflecting the number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock so issued and (2) a check in the amount (after giving effect to any required Tax withholdings as provided in Section 1.7(i)) of the cash consideration that the holder of such Company Stock Certificate is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii) (including payments to be made in lieu of fractional shares in accordance with Section 1.5(c) and any unpaid dividends or distributions that such Person has the right to receive pursuant to Section 1.7(c), as applicable), in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the shares of Company Common Stock formerly represented by such Company Stock Certificate, and (B) the Company Stock Certificate so surrendered shall be canceled. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 1.7(b), each Company Stock Certificate shall be deemed, from and after the Effective Time, to represent only the right to receive Merger Consideration as contemplated by Section 1.5.

- (c) Any holder of Uncertificated Company Shares will not be required to deliver a Company Stock Certificate or an executed letter of transmittal to the Exchange Agent to receive the Merger Consideration payable with respect to such Uncertificated Company Shares. Upon receipt of an "agent's message" in customary form after the Effective Time with respect to such holder, (i) Parent shall cause the Exchange Agent to (A) issue the number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock, if any, that such holder is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii) in exchange therefor, in non-certificated book-entry form in the name of such holder, and (B) mail to such Person, as promptly as reasonably practicable thereafter, (1) a statement reflecting the number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock so issued and (2) a check in the amount (after giving effect to any required Tax withholdings as provided in Section 1.7(i)) of the cash consideration that the holder of such Uncertificated Company Shares is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(iii) (including payments to be made in lieu of fractional shares in accordance with Section 1.5(c) and any unpaid dividends or distributions that such Person has the right to receive pursuant to Section 1.7(c), as applicable), in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the shares of Company Common Stock formerly represented by such Uncertificated Company Shares, and (ii) the Uncertificated Company Shares so transferred shall be canceled. The Exchange Agent shall accept transferred Uncertificated Company Shares upon compliance with such reasonable instructions as the Exchange Agent may impose to cause an orderly exchange thereof in accordance with customary exchange practices. Until transferred as contemplated by this Section 1.7(c), each Uncertificated Company Share shall be deemed, from and after the Effective Time, to represent only the right to receive Merger Consideration as contemplated by Section 1.5.
- (d) No dividends or other distributions declared or made with respect to Parent Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered Company Stock Certificate or Uncertificated Company Share that has not been transferred, in each case with respect to the Parent Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive in the Merger, until such holder surrenders such Company Stock Certificate or transfers such Uncertificated Company Share in accordance with this Section 1.7 (at which time such holder shall be entitled, subject to the effect of applicable escheat or similar laws, to receive all such dividends and distributions, without interest).

- (e) In the event of a transfer of ownership of any shares of Company Common Stock which are not registered in the transfer records of the Company, payment of Merger Consideration may be made to a Person other than the holder in whose name the Company Stock Certificate formerly representing such shares or Uncertificated Company Shares is registered if: (i) any such Company Stock Certificate is properly endorsed or otherwise in proper form for transfer; and (ii) such holder has paid any fiduciary or surety bonds and any transfer or other similar Taxes required by reason of the payment of such Merger Consideration to a Person other than such holder (or has established to the reasonable satisfaction of Parent that such bonds and Taxes have been paid or are not applicable).
- (f) If any Company Stock Certificate is lost, stolen or destroyed, Parent may, in its discretion and as a condition precedent to the payment of any Merger Consideration with respect to the shares of Company Common Stock previously represented by such Company Stock Certificate, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed Company Stock Certificate to provide an appropriate affidavit and to deliver a bond (in such reasonable amount as Parent may direct) as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the Exchange Agent, Parent or the Surviving Corporation with respect to such Company Stock Certificate. No interest will be paid or will accrue on any Merger Consideration payable to holders of Company Stock Certificates or in respect of Uncertificated Company Shares.
- (g) Any portion of the Exchange Fund that remains undistributed to former holders of shares of Company Common Stock as of the date that is 12 months after the date on which the Merger becomes effective will be delivered to Parent upon demand, and any former holders of shares of Company Common Stock who have not theretofore surrendered their Company Stock Certificates, or complied with the procedures established by the Exchange Agent for transfer of Uncertificated Company Shares, in accordance with this Section 1.7 shall thereafter look only to Parent for satisfaction of their claims for Merger Consideration.
- (h) If any Company Stock Certificate has not been surrendered, or any Uncertificated Company Share has not been transferred, by the earlier of (i) the fifth anniversary of the date on which the Merger becomes effective and (ii) the date immediately prior to the date on which the Merger Consideration that such Company Stock Certificate or Uncertificated Company Share represents the right to receive would otherwise escheat to or become the property of any Governmental Body, then such Merger Consideration shall, to the extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements, become the property of Parent, free and clear of any claim or interest of any Person previously entitled thereto. None of Parent, the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange Agent shall be liable to any holder or former holder of Company Common Stock or to any other Person with respect to any Merger Consideration delivered to any public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property law, escheat law or similar Legal Requirement.
- (i) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each of the Company, Parent, the Surviving Corporation and the Exchange Agent shall be entitled (i) to deduct and withhold (or cause to be deducted or withheld) from any consideration payable or otherwise deliverable pursuant to this Agreement, such amounts as may be required to be deducted or withheld therefrom under any Legal Requirement and (ii) to timely request any necessary Tax forms to minimize any such deductions or withholdings, including IRS Form W-9 or the appropriate series of IRS Form W-8, as applicable, or any similar forms, from the Company or any other Person before a payment is made to the Company or such other Person, as applicable, pursuant to this Agreement. To the extent such amounts are so deducted or withheld and timely paid to the appropriate Governmental Body, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes under this Agreement as having been paid to the Person to whom such amounts would otherwise have been paid.

1.8 Dissenting Shares.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, shares of Company Common Stock held by a holder who has made a proper demand for appraisal of such shares of Company Common Stock in accordance with Section 262 of the DGCL and who has otherwise complied with all applicable provisions of Section 262 of the DGCL (any such shares being referred to as "Dissenting Shares" until such time as such holder fails to perfect or otherwise loses such holder's appraisal rights under Section 262 of the DGCL with respect to such shares) shall not be converted into or represent the right to receive Merger Consideration in accordance with Section 1.5(a)(iii), but shall be entitled only to such rights as are granted by the DGCL to a holder of Dissenting Shares.
- **(b)** If any Dissenting Shares lose their status as such (through failure to perfect or otherwise), then, effective as of the later of the Effective Time and the date of loss of such status, such shares will be deemed automatically to have been converted into, and shall represent only, the right to receive Merger Consideration in accordance with Section 1.5(a)(iii), without interest thereon, upon surrender of the Company Stock Certificate representing such shares or, if such shares are Uncertificated Company Shares, upon compliance with the procedures established by the Exchange Agent for the transfer of such Uncertificated Company Shares, in each case in accordance with Section 1.7.
- (c) The Company shall give Parent: (i) prompt notice of any demand for appraisal received by the Company prior to the Effective Time pursuant to the DGCL, any withdrawal of any such demand and any other demand, notice or instrument delivered to the Company prior to the Effective Time pursuant to the DGCL and relating to any demand for appraisal; and (ii) the opportunity to participate in (but not direct) all negotiations and proceedings with respect to any such demand, notice or instrument relating to any demand for appraisal. The Company shall not make any payment or settlement offer prior to the Effective Time with respect to any such demand, notice or instrument unless Parent has given its prior written consent to such payment or settlement offer.
- 1.9 Further Action. If, at any time after the Effective Time, any further action is determined by Parent to be necessary or desirable to carry out the purposes of this Agreement or to vest the Surviving Corporation with full right, title and possession of and to all rights and property of the Company and Merger Sub, then the officers and directors of Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall be fully authorized (in the name of the Company, in the name of Merger Sub or otherwise) to take such action.

Section 2. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The Company represents and warrants to Parent and Merger Sub as follows (it being understood that the representations and warranties contained in this <u>Section 2</u> are subject to: (a) the exceptions and disclosures set forth in the Company Disclosure Schedule (subject to <u>Section 8.6</u>); and (b) the disclosures in any Company SEC Report filed with the SEC at least two Business Days before the date of this Agreement (but (i) without giving effect to any amendment thereto filed with the SEC thereafter, (ii) excluding any disclosure contained under the heading "Risk Factors" or any similar heading or caption, any disclosure of risks included in any "forward-looking statements" disclaimer and any other statement or other disclosure that is similarly predictive or forward-looking, and (iii) excluding any Company SEC Reports that are not publicly available on the SEC's Electronic Data Gathering Analysis and Retrieval System ("<u>EDGAR</u>") on the date at least two Business Days before the date of this Agreement)):

2.1 Subsidiaries; Due Organization; Etc.

- (a) Part 2.1(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains an accurate and complete list, as of the date of this Agreement, of the name and jurisdiction of organization of each Subsidiary of the Company. Neither the Company nor any of the other Acquired Companies owns any capital stock of, or any equity interest of any nature in, any other Entity other than another Acquired Company or equity securities of publicly traded Entities acquired for cash management or passive investment purposes in the ordinary course of business. None of the Acquired Companies is obligated to make, or is bound by any Contract under which it is or may become obligated to make, any future investment in or capital contribution to any other Entity except to any other Acquired Company.
- (b) Each of the Acquired Companies is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing (in jurisdictions that recognize the concept of good standing) under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization and has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority: (i) to conduct its business in the manner in which its business is currently being conducted; and (ii) to own and use its assets in the manner in which its assets are currently owned and used, except, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Each of the Acquired Companies is qualified to do business as a foreign entity and is in good standing (in jurisdictions that recognize the concept of good standing), under the laws of all jurisdictions where the character of its properties and assets owned or leased or the nature of its activities make such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- 2.2 Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws. The Company has Made Available to Parent true, complete and correct copies of the certificate of incorporation, bylaws and other charter and organizational documents of the Company and each of the Company's Significant Subsidiaries as in effect as of the date of this Agreement. No Acquired Company is in violation of any of the provisions of the certificate of incorporation or bylaws (or equivalent charter and organizational documents) of such Entity, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to be material to the Acquired Companies as a whole.

2.3 Capitalization, Etc.

- (a) The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of: (i) 300,000,000 shares of Company Common Stock; and (ii) 2,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share ("Company Preferred Stock"). As of 5:00 p.m. (California time) on January 11, 2024 (the "Company Listing Date"): (A) 86,917,171 shares of Company Common Stock were issued and outstanding; (B) no shares of Company Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding; and (C) 8,350,136 shares of Company Common Stock were held by the Company as treasury shares. All of the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and free of any preemptive rights. There are no shares of Company Common Stock held by any of the Company's Subsidiaries. There is no Company Contract relating to the voting or registration of any shares of Company Common Stock. Except pursuant to Company Equity Plans and the agreements evidencing outstanding Company Equity Awards issued thereunder, none of the Acquired Companies is under any obligation, or is bound by any Contract pursuant to which it is, or may become, obligated, to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any outstanding shares of Company Common Stock or other securities of the Company.
- (b) As of 5:00 p.m. (California time) on the Company Listing Date: (i) 100,670 shares of Company Common Stock were subject to issuance pursuant to Company options granted and outstanding under the Company Equity Plans ("Company Options"); (ii) 671,653 shares of Company Common Stock are reserved for future issuance pursuant to the Company's 2022 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Company ESPP"); (iii) 1,346,526 shares of Company Common Stock were issuable upon settlement or vesting of outstanding Company restricted stock units ("Company RSUs") (which includes any deferred stock units); (iv) no shares of Company Common Stock were subject to stock appreciation rights, whether granted under the Company Equity Plans or otherwise; (v) no Company Equity Awards were outstanding other than those granted under the Company Equity Plans; and (vi) 3,050,285 shares of Company Common Stock were reserved for future issuance pursuant to Company Equity Awards not yet granted under the Company Equity Plans. The exercise price of each Company Option is no less than the fair market value of a share of Company Common Stock as determined on the date of grant of such Company Option.
- (c) Part 2.3(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule accurately sets forth the following information with respect to each Company Equity Award outstanding as of 5:00 p.m. (California time) on the Company Listing Date: (i) the Company Equity Plan (if any) pursuant to which such Company Equity Award was granted; (ii) the identification number of the holder of such Company Equity Award; (iii) the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to such Company Equity Award (including, for Company Equity Awards subject to performance-based vesting requirements, if any, both the target and the maximum number of shares of Company Common Stock); (iv) the exercise price (if any) of such Company Equity Award; (v) the date on which such Company Equity Award was granted; (vi) the applicable vesting schedule, and the extent to which such Company Equity Award is vested and/or exercisable; (vii) the date on which such Company Equity Award expires; and (viii) if such Company Equity Award is a Company Option, whether it is an "incentive stock option" (as defined in the Code) or a non-qualified stock option.
- (d) Except (x) as set forth in Sections 2.3(a) and 2.3(b) and in Part 2.3(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (y) for changes since 5:00 p.m. (California time) on the Company Listing Date resulting from the exercise of Company Options or the vesting of Company RSUs, in each case, outstanding as of the Company Listing Date and in accordance with their terms and (z) as may be issued in compliance with Section 4.2(b)(ii): (i) the Company does not have any shares of capital stock or other equity interests outstanding; and (ii) there is no (A) outstanding equity-based compensation award, subscription, option, call, warrant or right (whether or not currently exercisable) to acquire any shares of the capital stock or other securities of any of the Acquired Companies, (B) outstanding security, instrument or obligation that is or may become convertible into or exchangeable for any shares of the capital stock or other securities of any of the Acquired Companies or (C) stockholder rights plan (or similar plan commonly referred to as a "poison pill") or Contract under which any of the Acquired Companies is, or may become, obligated to sell or otherwise issue any shares of its capital stock or any other securities.

- (e) All outstanding shares of Company Common Stock, options, warrants, equity-based compensation awards (whether payable in equity, cash or otherwise) and other securities of the Acquired Companies have been issued and granted in compliance with: (i) all applicable Legal Requirements; and (ii) all requirements set forth in Contracts to which the Company is a party.
- (f) All outstanding Company Options and Company RSUs were issued and granted in compliance with the Company Equity Plan and all applicable Legal Requirements.
- (g) All of the outstanding shares of capital stock of each of the Company's Subsidiaries have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and free of preemptive rights (other than in favor of the Company or a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company), and are owned directly or indirectly by the Company (except for de minimis equity interests held by a third party for local regulatory reasons), free and clear of any Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances and restrictions on transfer under applicable securities laws.

2.4 SEC Filings; Financial Statements.

- (a) The Company has timely filed or furnished all registration statements, proxy statements, Certifications (as defined below) and other statements, reports, schedules, forms and other documents required to be filed or furnished by the Company with the SEC since January 1, 2021 (the "Company SEC Reports"). None of the Company's Subsidiaries is required to file any documents with the SEC. As of the time it was filed with the SEC (or, if amended or superseded by a filing prior to the date of this Agreement, then on the date of such filing): (i) each of the Company SEC Reports complied in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (as the case may be); and (ii) none of the Company SEC Reports contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. With respect to each annual report on Form 10-K and each quarterly report on Form 10-Q included in the Company SEC Reports, the principal executive officer and principal financial officer of the Company have made all certifications required by Rules 13a-14 and 15d-14 under the Exchange Act and Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (each such required certification, a "Certification"), and the statements contained in each Certification are accurate and complete in all material respects as of its date. For purposes of this Agreement, "principal executive officer" and "principal financial officer" shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no unresolved comments issued by the staff of the SEC with respect to any of the Company SEC Reports. As of the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of the Company, none of the Company SEC Reports is the subject of any ongoing review by the SEC.
- **(b)** The consolidated financial statements (including any related notes and auditor reports) contained or incorporated by reference in the Company SEC Reports: (i) complied as to form in all material respects with the published rules and regulations of the SEC applicable thereto; (ii) were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods covered (except as may be indicated in the notes to such financial statements or, in the case of unaudited financial statements, as permitted by Form 10-Q of the SEC, and except that the unaudited financial statements may not contain

footnotes and are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments that will not be material in amount to the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole); and (iii) fairly present in all material respects the consolidated financial position of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and the consolidated results of operations and cash flows of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries for the periods covered thereby. No financial statements of any Person other than the Acquired Companies are required by GAAP to be included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company.

- (c) The Company maintains a system of internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that complies with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and has been designed to provide reasonable assurance that:
 (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general or specific authorizations; (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP and to maintain asset accountability; (iii) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; and (iv) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with the existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences.
- (d) Since January 1, 2021, to the Knowledge of the Company, the Company has not had: (i) any significant deficiency or material weakness in the design or operation of its internal control over financial reporting that is reasonably likely to adversely affect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; or (ii) any fraud that involves management or any other employee who has (or has had) a significant role in the Company's internal control over financial reporting.
- (e) The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures required by Rule 13a-15 or 15d-15 under the Exchange Act. Such disclosure controls and procedures comply with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and have been designed to ensure that all material information concerning the Acquired Companies is made known on a timely basis to the individuals responsible for the preparation of the Company's filings with the SEC and other public disclosure documents.
- (f) Since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies has entered into or effected any securitization transactions or any "off-balance sheet arrangements" of the type required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 303 of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act.
- (g) The reserves reflected in such financial statements have been determined and established in accordance with GAAP in all material respects and have been calculated in a consistent manner.
- **2.5 Absence of Changes**. Between the date of the Company Balance Sheet and the date of this Agreement: (a) there has not been any Material Adverse Effect on the Company; and (b) none of the Acquired Companies has taken any action, or authorized, approved, committed, agreed or offered to take any action, that if taken during the Pre-Closing Period would require Parent's consent under Section 4.2(b)(i), Section 4.2(b)(iii) Section 4.2(b)(xiii) or Section 4.2(b)(xv).

2.6 Title to Tangible Assets. Except with respect to real property or Intellectual Property Rights, the Acquired Companies own, and have good and valid title to, all material tangible assets owned or purported to be owned by them, including: (a) all material assets reflected on the Company Balance Sheet; and (b) all other material assets reflected in the books and records of the Acquired Companies as being owned by the Acquired Companies. All of such material assets are owned by the Acquired Companies free and clear of any Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances (including those Permitted Encumbrances listed on Part 2.6 of the Company Disclosure Schedule).

2.7 Real Property; Equipment; Leasehold.

- (a) Part 2.7(a)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth the address of each parcel of material real property owned by the Acquired Companies as of the date of this Agreement (the "Owned Real Property"). Other than the Owned Real Property, none of the Acquired Companies owns any real property or any interest in real property as of the date of this Agreement. The Acquired Companies are the sole owners of the Owned Real Property and, subject to the Permitted Encumbrances, have good and valid fee simple title and, to the Knowledge of the Company, marketable title to the Owned Real Property, and the Owned Real Property is free and clear of any Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances. Part 2.7(a)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth an accurate and complete list, as of the date of this Agreement, of all real property leased, subleased, licensed or otherwise occupied by any of the Acquired Companies pursuant to any lease, sublease, license or similar occupancy agreement from any other Person, in each case, in excess of 35,000 square feet (such real property being referred to as "Leased Real Property" and each such lease, sublease, license or occupancy agreement being referred to as a "Lease"). The Company has Made Available to Parent accurate and complete copies of all Leases pursuant to which any Acquired Company leases real property in excess of 75,000 square feet. To the Knowledge of the Company, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, all of the Leases are valid and in full force and effect, except that such enforceability may be limited by (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Legal Requirement now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and (ii) general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a Legal Proceeding or in equity), none of the Leases have been modified, amended or supplemented, in writing or otherwise, and all rents, additional rents and other amounts due pursuant to each Lease have been paid, and to the Knowledge of the Company, there is no default or event which, with the passage of time, the giving of notice or both, would become a material default by any party under any Lease. To the Knowledge of the Company, there are no subleases, licenses, occupancy agreements or other contractual obligations that grant the right of use or occupancy of any Leased Real Property to any Person other than the Acquired Companies, and there is no Person in possession of any Leased Real Property other than the Acquired Companies, except in each case in a manner that would not interfere in any material respect with the Company's use of such Leased Real Property in the ordinary course of business.
- **(b)** Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a material Liability, no Acquired Company has made any alterations, additions or improvements to the Leased Real Property that are required to be removed at the termination of the applicable lease term, subject to any removal rights held by any landlord pursuant to any Lease.
- (c) All material items of equipment and other tangible assets owned by or leased to the Acquired Companies (including the Leased Real Property) are adequate for the uses to which they are being put and, to the Knowledge of the Company, are in good and safe condition and repair in all material respects (ordinary wear and tear excepted).

2.8 Intellectual Property; Data Privacy and Security.

- (a) The Company has Made Available to Parent schedule(s) accurately identifying in all material respects: each item of Registered IP in which any Acquired Company has (or purports to have) an ownership interest as of the date hereof (collectively, "Company Registered IP"), specifying in each case, as applicable, jurisdiction, title, application, registration and serial number, date, record owner(s) (and if different, the legal owner(s)) and any joint owners.
- (b) (i) Part 2.8(b)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule accurately identifies each Company Inbound License and (ii) Part 2.8(b)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule accurately identifies each Company Outbound License, in each case of (i) and (ii), in all material respects.
- (c) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the Acquired Companies exclusively own all right, title and interest in and to all Company IP, free and clear of any Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company: (i) each Person (including any current and former employee, consultant and contractor of the Acquired Companies) who is or was involved in the creation, invention, contribution or development of any Intellectual Property Rights for or on behalf of any Acquired Company has assigned (pursuant to present-tense assignment language in assignment agreements entered into in the United States (or that are otherwise subject to United States law) and in any other jurisdictions where such language is required to effect a transfer of ownership) in writing to an Acquired Company all of such Person's right, title and interest in and to such Intellectual Property Rights (to the extent such rights do not vest initially in an Acquired Company by operation of law), and no such Person owns or has any right, claim, interest or option in, to or under any such Intellectual Property Rights, including any material right to further remuneration or consideration, nor has any such Person made or threatened any assertions with respect to any alleged ownership or any such right, claim, interest or option; (ii) no funding, facilities or resources of any Governmental Body, university, college, other educational institution, multi-national, bi-national or international organization or research center was used in the development or creation of any Company IP (any such entity, a "Governmental Research Entity") in any manner or under any circumstances that gives or has given any Governmental Research Entity any ownership in, or rights (including license rights) to, any Company IP; (iii) each Acquired Company has taken reasonable measures to maintain the confidentiality of its Trade Secrets included in the Company IP and any Trade Secrets of a third Person used by or licensed to the Acquired Companies, and, since January 1, 2021, there has been no unauthorized access, use or disclosure of such Trade Secrets; (iv) none of the Acquired Companies: (A) is or has been a member of, made any submission or contribution to, or is subject to any Contract with, any forum, consortium, patent pool, standards body or similar organization (each, a "Standards Organization") that does or would obligate any Acquired Company to agree to grant or offer a license or other right to, or otherwise impair its control of, any Company IP; or (B) has received a request in writing from any Person for any license or other right to any Company IP in connection with the activities of or participation in any Standards Organization; and (v) the Acquired Companies own or otherwise have sufficient rights in, and after the Closing the Surviving Corporation will continue to own or otherwise have sufficient rights in, all Intellectual Property Rights necessary to conduct the business of the Acquired Companies as currently conducted.

- (d) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, all Company Registered IP is subsisting, and to the Knowledge of the Company, valid and enforceable. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company: (i) with respect to each item of Company Registered IP, (A) all necessary registration, maintenance and renewal fees have been paid, and all necessary documents and certificates have been filed with the United States Patent and Trademark Office or equivalent authority or registrar anywhere in the world, as the case may be, for the purposes of maintaining such Company Registered IP, and each such item is currently in compliance with formal Legal Requirements (including payment of filing, examination, and maintenance fees and proofs of use); and (B) all necessary assignments, changes of name and other instruments necessary to perfect the rights of the Acquired Companies in any Company IP that is Registered IP and to record an Acquired Company as the sole record owner of each item of Company Registered IP have been duly executed and validly recorded in a timely manner with the appropriate Governmental Body or domain name registrar, as applicable; and (ii) since January 1, 2021, no Legal Proceeding is or has been pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened in writing, in which the ownership, use, validity or enforceability of any Company IP is being or has been contested or challenged (other than routine prosecution activities of patent, trademark or copyright offices that do not involve adversarial claims by third parties).
- (e) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions will, with or without notice or lapse of time, result in, or give any other Person the right or option to cause or declare, any of the following (including if a Consent is required to avoid any of the following): (i) the grant, assignment or transfer to any other Person of any license or other right, immunity, or interest under, in or to any Company IP or Intellectual Property Rights owned by any Acquired Company, Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Affiliates; (ii) any Acquired Company, Parent, the Surviving Corporation or the operation of their respective businesses or the use, exploitation, assertion or enforcement of Intellectual Property Rights anywhere in the world; or (iii) any Acquired Company, Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Affiliates being obligated to pay any royalties or other amounts to any Person with respect to Intellectual Property Rights of any such Person in excess of those payable by the Acquired Companies pursuant to those Contracts set forth in Part 2.8(b)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule or Contracts that constitute licenses for Off-the-Shelf Software.
- (f) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, (i) no Company Product nor the operation of the business of any Acquired Company has infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, or infringes, misappropriates or otherwise violates, any Intellectual Property Right of any other Person and (ii) no Acquired Company has (A) received any written notice from any third Person (including any cease & desist letter, invitation to license or indemnity claim) or (B) been involved in any Legal Proceeding (and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no Legal Proceeding has been threatened against any Acquired Company in writing), in each case of (A) and (B), alleging that any Company Product or the operation of the business of any Acquired Company infringes, misappropriates or otherwise violates the Intellectual Property Rights of any other Person. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, to the Knowledge of the Company, no Company IP is being infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated by any other Person.

- (g) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies, or any other Person acting on their behalf, has delivered, licensed or disclosed to any Person, agreed to deliver, license or disclose to any Person, or permitted the delivery or disclosure to any escrow agent or other Person of any Source Material for any Company Product or Company Software, except for disclosures to employees, consultants or contractors under binding written agreements that prohibit use or disclosure except in the performance of services to the Acquired Companies. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions will, or would reasonably be expected to, with or without notice or lapse of time, result in the delivery, license or disclosure of (or a requirement that any Acquired Company or other Person deliver, license, or disclose) any Source Material for any Company Product or Company Software to any escrow agent or other Person (including delivery or disclosure by an escrow agent to any other Person).
- (h) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, no Open Source Software has been used in any manner that does, or could be reasonably expected to (pursuant to the terms of the relevant Open Source Software license terms), (i) impose or purport to impose a requirement or condition that an Acquired Company grant a license under or to, or refrain from asserting or enforcing, its Intellectual Property Rights or (ii) with respect to any Company Product or Company Software, or any portion thereof, require it to be: (x) offered, disclosed, distributed or made available in source code form; (y) licensed for the purpose of making modifications or derivative works; or (z) redistributable at no or minimal charge. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, each Acquired Company has at all times complied with, and is currently in compliance with, all of the licenses, conditions, and other requirements applicable to Open Source Software.
- (i) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, the Processing of Personal Data by or, to the Knowledge of the Company, on behalf of the Acquired Companies has complied and complies with: (i) each of the Acquired Companies' policies and notices relating to the privacy or security of Personal Data; (ii) each Company Contract to the extent involving or relating to the Processing of Personal Data; and (iii) applicable Information Privacy and Security Laws and industry standards (including PCI DSS) ((i)-(iii), collectively, the "Privacy and Security Requirements"). Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, each Acquired Company has obtained valid and informed consents from, and given notices to, the Person who is the subject of the Personal Data to the extent required under the Privacy and Security Requirements.
- (j) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, the Acquired Companies have taken reasonable steps (including implementing, maintaining and monitoring compliance with organizational, physical and technical measures with respect to information security that comply with all applicable Privacy and Security Requirements) to protect (i) the integrity, physical and electronic security and continuous operation of the Company IT Systems and (ii) all Personal Data and Trade Secrets stored thereon or Processed thereby against unauthorized access, acquisition, use, modification, alteration or disclosure.

- (k) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, to the Knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, all of the Company Software and Company Products are operational and fit for their intended uses and conform with their documentation and none of the Company Software or Company Products fail to comply with any applicable warranty or other contractual commitment relating to the use, functionality, or performance of such Company Software or Company Product. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, there have not been, and are, no written claims asserted against the Acquired Companies or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any of its customers, end users or distributors, alleging that the Company Products or Company Software fail to comply with any applicable warranty or other contractual commitment, nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, have there been any written threats thereof.
- (I) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, to the Knowledge of the Company, since January 1, 2021, there have been no cyberattacks, breaches (including ransomware attacks), violations, outages, disruptions or unauthorized uses of or accesses to any Company IT Systems, or any breaches, losses, thefts, misuses or the rendering unavailable of, or unauthorized accesses to or use of, any data stored thereon or Processed thereby or any Personal Data or Trade Secrets otherwise owned, Processed, or controlled by or on behalf of any of the Acquired Companies, other than those that were resolved without material cost and liability and without a duty to notify any Person. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, each Acquired Company has performed data security risk audits, assessments and penetration testing in accordance with generally recognized industry standards (including at a frequency consistent with such industry standards, taking into account the volume and sensitivity of data (including Personal Data and Trade Secrets) Processed by the Acquired Companies, but no less frequent than once annually), including with respect to Company Products and Company Software, and addressed and fully remediated, or, solely with respect to threats and deficiencies identified within the past seven days, has implemented a plan to address and fully remediate within one month, all "critical" and "high" risk threats and deficiencies identified in such data security risk audits, assessments and penetration testing.
- (m) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, no Acquired Company (i) is subject to any pending or, since January 1, 2021, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, Legal Proceeding alleging a violation of any Privacy and Security Requirements; or (ii) has received since January 1, 2021, any written claim, complaint, warning from a Person or any enforcement or investigation notice or audit request from a Governmental Body relating to any such alleged violation. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions, comply with all applicable Privacy and Security Requirements.
- (n) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, each Acquired Company has taken reasonable measures to secure all Company Products and Company Software prior to selling, distributing, conveying, deploying or making it available and has made patches and updates to such Company Products and Company Software in accordance with generally recognized industry standards. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, to the Knowledge of the Company, no Company Product or Company Software contains (i) any bug, defect or error that

adversely affects the value, use, functionality or performance of such Company Software or Company Product, or any product or Company IT System containing or used in conjunction with such Company Software or Company Product, or (ii) any listening or recording device of which the user or customer is not made aware, or any "back door," "drop dead device," "time bomb," "Trojan horse," "virus," or "worm" (as such terms are commonly understood in the software industry), software routine, disabling codes or instructions or other vulnerabilities, faults or any other code designed or intended to have, or capable of performing, any of the following functions: (A) disrupting, disabling, harming or otherwise impeding in any manner the operation of, or providing unauthorized access to, information Processed by Company Products or Company Software, or any Company IT System on which such code is stored or installed; or (B) damaging or destroying any data or file without the user's consent. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, to the Knowledge of the Company, since January 1, 2021, the Company Products have not caused any failures or crashes or introduced any bugs, other defects or malicious code in or to any information technology or computer systems of any other Person, nor caused any cyberattacks or breaches to or of any such systems, or losses or theft of any data stored thereon or Processed thereby.

(o) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the Company IT Systems (i) are in good repair, ordinary wear and tear excepted, and in operating condition to effectively perform all information technology operations reasonably necessary to conduct each Acquired Company's business as currently conducted, (ii) do not contain any viruses or other computer code intentionally designed to disrupt, disable, or harm in any manner the operation of, or to provide unauthorized access to, any IT System or data stored thereon or Processed thereby and (iii) since January 1, 2021, have not failed, broken down or continued to perform in a substandard manner that has caused a disruption or interruption in or to the operation of any Acquired Company's business. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, each Acquired Company has implemented and maintained reasonable backup, security and disaster recovery technology, plans, procedures and facilities consistent with all applicable Privacy and Security Requirements, and the Acquired Companies carry out periodic audits and tests of its backup, security and disaster recovery technology, plans, procedures and facilities.

Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the representations and warranties contained in <u>Section 2.5</u>, this <u>Section 2.8</u>, <u>Section 2.9</u>, <u>Section 2.10</u>, <u>Section 2.10</u> and <u>Section 2.23</u> are the only representations and warranties being made of the Company in this Agreement with respect to Intellectual Property Rights, privacy or data security (including Privacy and Security Requirements), IT Systems, Company Software.

2.9 Material Contracts.

- (a) Part 2.9(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies, as of the date of this Agreement, each of the following Company Contracts (each, excluding any Collective Bargaining Agreements, Company Plans and Leases a "Material Contract"):
 - (i) any material joint venture agreement or similar Contract involving a sharing of profits or revenue based on equity ownership in a Person with any Person that is not an Acquired Company, other than (A) Contracts requiring payment to or by any Acquired Company of license fees in an aggregate amount below \$10,000,000 per annum or (B) any reseller or channel partner agreement or commercial partnership agreement;

- (ii) any Contracts of the type required to be set forth in Part 2.8(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (iii) any Contract relating to the development of any Intellectual Property Rights material to the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole, under which such development is ongoing, except for (A) development of Intellectual Property Rights to the Acquired Companies from their employees or contractors on terms with respect to Intellectual Property Rights consistent in all material respects with standard forms used by the Acquired Companies and Made Available to Parent, (B) Company Outbound Licenses and (C) Company Inbound Licenses.
- (iv) any Contract: (A) relating to the disposition or acquisition after the date of this Agreement by any Acquired Company of any assets or any business (whether by merger, sale or purchase of assets, sale or purchase of stock or equity ownership interests or otherwise) for consideration in excess of \$20,000,000; or (B) pursuant to which any Acquired Company will acquire any interest, or will make an investment, in any other Person, other than another Acquired Company, of more than \$20,000,000;
- (v) any Contract imposing any restriction in any material respect on the right or ability of any Acquired Company: (A) to engage in any line of business or compete with, or provide any service to, any other Person or in any geographic area; (B) grants exclusive rights to license, market, sell or deliver any product or service of any Acquired Company; (C) contains any "most favored nation" or similar provision in favor of the counterparty; (D) contains a right of first refusal, first offer or first negotiation or any similar right with respect to a material asset owned by an Acquired Company; or (D) provides for a "sole source" or similar relationship or contains any provision that requires the purchase of all or any portion of an Acquired Company's requirements from any third party;
- (vi) each Contract that provides to another Person the right to purchase, license or otherwise acquire an unlimited quantity of or unlimited usage of Company Products (based on any Acquired Company's ordinary pricing metrics for such Company Products) for a fixed aggregate price or at no additional charge (including through "enterprise wide," "unlimited use" or "all you can eat" provisions);
- (vii) any mortgage, indenture, guarantee, loan, credit agreement, security agreement or other Contract relating to the borrowing of money, extension of credit or granting of an Encumbrance (other than a Permitted Encumbrance), in each case, for a principal amount in excess of \$100,000,000, other than: (A) accounts receivable and accounts payable; (B) loans to, guarantees of obligations of, or capital contributions to direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiaries of the Company, in each case, arising or provided in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; (C) accrued expenses in the ordinary course of business; (D) extensions of credit to customers in the ordinary course of business and (E) letters of credit in the ordinary course of business;

- (viii) any Contract that creates any obligation under any interest rate, currency or commodity derivative or hedging transaction (other than any such transaction in the ordinary course of business);
 - (ix) any Contract with a Major Customer or a Major Supplier;
- (x) any settlement of a Legal Proceeding: (A) that materially restricts or imposes any material obligation on any Acquired Company (including co-existence agreements and any Contracts restricting registrations, use or licensing of Company IP) or materially disrupts the business of any of the Acquired Companies as currently conducted; or (B) that would require any of the Acquired Companies to pay consideration valued at more than \$5,000,000 in the aggregate after the date of this Agreement;
 - (xi) any Government Contract with an annual contract value in excess of \$10,000,000;
- (xii) any Contract (other than a Contract evidencing any Company Equity Award on the form or forms used by the Company in the ordinary course of business and Made Available to Parent): (A) relating to the acquisition, issuance, voting, registration, sale or transfer of any security of the Company, other than any non-disclosure agreement or similar Contract; (B) providing any Person with any preemptive right, right of participation, right of maintenance or any similar right with respect to any security of the Company; or (C) providing any Person with any right of first refusal or similar right with respect to, or right to repurchase or redeem, any security of the Company;
- (xiii) any Contract not disclosed against another subsection of this <u>Section 2.9(a)</u> that is a "material contract" (as such term is defined in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act); and
- (xiv) any other Contract that is not listed in subsections (i)-(xiii) above and that contemplates or involves the payment or delivery of cash or other consideration by or to any Acquired Company in an amount or having a value in excess of \$10,000,000 over the 12 month period following the date of this Agreement, or contemplates or involves the performance of services by or for any Acquired Company having a value in excess of \$10,000,000 over the 12 month period following the date of this Agreement, other than a Contract or purchase order for the sale or purchase of products or services in the ordinary course of business.
- (b) Each Company Contract that constitutes a Material Contract is valid and in full force and effect, and is enforceable in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. None of the Acquired Companies, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no other Person, has materially violated or breached, or committed any material default under, any Company Contract. To the Knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, no event has occurred, and no circumstance or condition exists, that (with or without notice or lapse of time) could reasonably be expected to: (i) result in a material violation or breach of any of the provisions of any Material Contract; (ii) give any Person the right to declare a material default or exercise any remedy under any Material Contract; (iii) give any Person the right to cancel, terminate or

modify any Material Contract. Between January 1, 2021 and the date hereof, none of the Acquired Companies has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication regarding any actual or possible material violation or breach of, or material default under, any Material Contract. The Company has Made Available to Parent an accurate and complete copy of each Material Contract.

2.10 Company Products. No Acquired Company is obligated to, and no Acquired Company has indicated that it would (a) provide any recipient of any Company Product or prototype (or any other Person) with any upgrade, improvement or enhancement of a Company Product or prototype, except as a part of the Acquired Company's standard maintenance and support program or (b) design or develop a new product, or a customized, improved or new version of a Company Product, for any other Person.

2.11 Major Customers and Suppliers.

- (a) Part 2.11(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth an accurate and complete list of the 20 largest customers (including distributors and resellers) on an annual contract value basis during the twelve-month period ended September 30, 2023 (each, a "Major Customer"). To the Knowledge of the Company, no Acquired Company has any pending material dispute with any Major Customer. No Acquired Company has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication from any Major Customer to the effect that such Major Customer will not continue as a customer of any of the Acquired Companies or to the effect that such Major Customer intends to terminate or materially reduce the expected benefits to the Acquired Company of any existing Contract with any of the Acquired Companies.
- (b) Part 2.11(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth an accurate and complete list of each supplier who was one of the 20 largest suppliers of the Acquired Companies during the twelve-month period ended December 5, 2023, based on amounts paid or payable to such suppliers (excluding any amounts paid or payable under any OEM or royalty arrangements) (each a "Major Supplier"). To the Knowledge of the Company, no Acquired Company has any pending material dispute with any Major Supplier. No Acquired Company has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication from any Major Supplier to the effect that such Major Supplier will likely not continue as a supplier of any of the Acquired Companies or to the effect that such Major Supplier intends to terminate or materially reduce the expected benefits to the Acquired Company of any existing Contract with any of the Acquired Companies.
- **2.12 Liabilities**. None of the Acquired Companies has any Liability of any nature, other than: (i) liabilities identified as such in the "liabilities" column of the Company Balance Sheet; (ii) liabilities that have been incurred by the Acquired Companies since the date of the Company Balance Sheet in the ordinary course of business; (iii) liabilities for performance of obligations of the Acquired Companies under Company Contracts, other than liabilities arising from a breach of any Company Contract; (iv) liabilities and obligations incurred in connection with the preparation and negotiation of this Agreement or pursuant to this Agreement or in connection with the Contemplated Transactions; and (v) liabilities that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

2.13 Compliance with Legal Requirements.

- (a) Each of the Acquired Companies is, and has at all times since January 1, 2021, been, in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements, except for such non-compliance as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication from any Governmental Body or other Person regarding any actual or possible violation of, or failure to comply with, any Legal Requirement.
- **(b)** None of the Acquired Companies, and no director, officer, or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other employee, agent or third party acting on behalf of any of the Acquired Companies, has, since January 1, 2021, violated, conspired to violate or aided and abetted the violation of any applicable anticorruption, anti-bribery, anti-money laundering or campaign finance or political donations Legal Requirement, including the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, and the United Kingdom Bribery Act of 2010 (collectively, the "Anticorruption Laws"), except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (c) No Acquired Company or any of its directors, officers or employees is a Sanctioned Person, nor is any Acquired Company located, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country and the Acquired Companies are currently in compliance with, and at all times since January 1, 2021, have been in compliance with any applicable Sanctions, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (d) Since January 1, 2021, no Acquired Company has exported, reexported, or transferred any article, item, component, software, technology, service or technical data, or taken any other act, in violation of any Export Control Law, and each of the Acquired Companies has prepared and timely applied for, and obtained and complied with, all licenses, registrations and other authorizations for export, re-export, deemed (re) export, transfer or import required in accordance with applicable Export Control Law for the conduct of its business, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (e) There are not now, nor have there been since January 1, 2021, any formal or informal proceedings, allegations, investigations, or inquiries pending, expected or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against any Acquired Company or any of their respective directors, officers or employees concerning violations or potential violations of, or conduct sanctionable under, any Sanctions, Anticorruption Laws or Export Control Law, and since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies has disclosed to any Governmental Body information that establishes or indicates that an Acquired Company violated or may have violated any Sanctions, Anticorruption Laws or Export Control Law applicable to the Acquired Companies, or is aware of any circumstances that might give rise to an investigation in the future, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (f) The Acquired Companies have, and have implemented and enforce, policies, procedures and controls reasonably designed to ensure compliance in all material respects with Anticorruption Laws, Sanctions and Export Control Law.

2.14 Governmental Authorizations.

- (a) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) the Acquired Companies hold, and since January 1, 2021, have held, all Governmental Authorizations, and have made all filings required under applicable Legal Requirements, necessary to enable the Acquired Companies to conduct their respective businesses in the manner in which such businesses are currently being conducted; (ii) all such Governmental Authorizations are valid and in full force and effect; and (iii) each Acquired Company is, and since January 1, 2021, have been in compliance with the terms and requirements of such Governmental Authorizations. Between January 1, 2021, and the date of this Agreement, none of the Acquired Companies has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication from any Governmental Body regarding (x) any actual or possible material violation of or material failure to comply with any term or requirement of any material Governmental Authorization or (y) any actual or possible revocation, withdrawal, suspension, cancellation, termination or modification of any material Governmental Authorization. Since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies has received any material grant, incentive or subsidy from any Governmental Body.
- (i) the Acquired Companies hold, and since January 1, 2021, have held, all facility security clearances, personnel security clearances, and any other national security authorizations required to perform under the Acquired Companies' Government Contracts; (ii) the Acquired Companies are, and since January 1, 2021, have been, in compliance with all applicable national security obligations and requirements, including any such obligations or requirements pursuant to any Government Contract or the NISPOM Rule; and (iii) since January 1, 2021, none of the Acquired Companies has received a rating less than "Satisfactory" from DCSA or other cognizant security authority with respect to any inspection or audit, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, there are no facts or circumstances as of the date hereof that would reasonably be expected to result in the suspension or termination of a facility security clearance or other national security authorization.
- **2.15 Tax Matters**. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company:
 - (a) (i) all Tax Returns required to be filed by or on behalf of each Acquired Company (A) have been filed on or before the applicable due date (including any extensions of such due date) and (B) are true, correct and complete; and (ii) all Taxes for which each Acquired Company is liable have been timely paid or accrued (in accordance with GAAP);
 - (b) (i) the Company Balance Sheet reflects a reserve established in accordance with GAAP for all actual and contingent Tax liabilities of the Acquired Companies as of the date thereof, and (ii) since such date, no Acquired Company has incurred liabilities for Taxes other than in the ordinary course of operation of its business, except in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 - (c) no extension or waiver of the limitation period or any power of attorney applicable to any Tax of any Acquired Company (by the Company or any other Person) is currently in effect;
 - (d) (i) no audit, claim or Legal Proceeding relating to Taxes for which an Acquired Company has a Liability is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened and, in each case, that has not been resolved; (ii) no deficiency for Taxes that remains unpaid has been proposed or assessed by any Governmental Body against any Acquired Company; and (iii) no written claim has ever been made by any Governmental Body in a jurisdiction where an Acquired Company does not file a Tax Return that it is or may be subject to Tax in that jurisdiction;

- (e) other than Permitted Encumbrances, there are no Encumbrances relating to Taxes upon any asset of any Acquired Company;
- (f) in the two years prior to the date of this Agreement, no Acquired Company has constituted either a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled corporation" within the meaning of Section 355(a)(1)(A) of the Code in connection with a distribution of stock qualifying for tax-free treatment under Sections 355 and 361 of the Code;
- (g) (i) no Acquired Company has any Liability for the Taxes of another Person (other than another Acquired Company) under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar state, local or foreign Legal Requirement), as a transferee, as a successor or by Contract, except for an agreement (A) solely between the Acquired Companies or (B) entered into in the ordinary course of business and not primarily related to the allocation or sharing of Taxes or otherwise, and (ii) except for a group of which the Company is the common parent and which includes only the Acquired Companies, no Acquired Company has been a member of an affiliated, consolidated, or unitary group for Tax purposes;
- (h) no Acquired Company is a party to or bound by any Tax indemnity agreement, Tax sharing agreement, Tax allocation agreement or similar Contract (except for an agreement (i) solely between Acquired Companies or (ii) entered into in the ordinary course of business and not primarily related to the allocation or sharing of Taxes);
- (i) all of the Acquired Companies have always complied with Section 482 of the Code and all similar state, local and foreign Tax Legal Requirements relating to transfer pricing (including the maintenance of contemporaneous documentation and the preparation of all required transfer pricing reports);
- (j) no Acquired Company has ever participated in a "listed transaction" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4(b)(2) or a similar transaction under any similar Legal Requirement;
- (k) no Acquired Company will be required, or has agreed, to include any items of income in, or exclude any material items of deduction from, taxable income for a taxable period ending after the Closing as a result of: (i) any change in accounting method pursuant to Section 481 or 263A of the Code (or any comparable provision under any state, local or foreign Tax Legal Requirements) as a result of transactions or events occurring, or accounting methods employed, prior to the Closing; (ii) deferred intercompany gain described in the Treasury Regulations under Section 1502 of the Code (or any similar provision of any state, local or foreign Tax Legal Requirements) arising from any transaction that occurred prior to the Closing; (iii) any installment sale or open transaction that occurred outside the ordinary course of business prior to the Closing; (iv) any prepaid amount received outside the ordinary course of business prior to the Closing; or (v) any election under Sections 367 or 1503(d) of the Code made prior to the Closing;

- (I) no Acquired Company has entered into any "closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any similar state, local or foreign Legal Requirement), and no Acquired Company has requested, has received or is subject to any written ruling of a Governmental Body or has entered into any similar written agreement with a Governmental Body with respect to any Taxes; and
- (m) each Acquired Company has properly and timely withheld from each payment or deemed payment made to each Company Associate, its past and present suppliers, creditors, stockholders and other third parties all Taxes and other deductions required to be withheld and has duly and timely paid such withheld amounts to the proper Governmental Bodies and complied with all reporting and record retention requirements related to such Taxes.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, this Section 2.15 and Sections 2.3(c), 2.4, 2.16, 2.19, 2.24 and 2.27, each only to the extent they relate to Taxes, shall contain the sole and exclusive representations and warranties of the Company under Section 2 of this Agreement with respect to Taxes.

2.16 Employee and Labor Matters; Benefit Plans.

- (a) Except as prohibited by data privacy protections or under applicable Legal Requirement, as soon as reasonably practical following the date hereof, each Acquired Company shall provide Parent with an employee census that sets forth a list of all employees as of the date hereof, including for each, (i) ID number, (ii) job title, (iii) hourly rate or annual base salary (as applicable), (iv) hire date or service commencement date, (v) employment status as active or on leave (including type of leave and anticipated return to work date, if any), (vi) work location, (vii) classification as exempt or non-exempt under the Fair Labor Standards Act or other applicable employment standards legislation, (viii) annual incentive compensation opportunity (whether payable in cash or equity), (ix) visa status (if applicable) and (x) any accrued and unused vacation as of the date hereof.
- (b) Except for any collective bargaining agreement, labor agreements or similar agreement entered into or applicable on the national, industry and/or sector level, none of the Acquired Companies is a party to or bound by any material Collective Bargaining Agreement. To the Knowledge of the Company, there is no union works council, employee representative or other labor organization, which, pursuant to any applicable Legal Requirement, must provide consent or otherwise be notified or consulted, or with which negotiations need to be conducted, in connection with any of the Contemplated Transaction. There is no (i) unfair labor practice complaint, charge or suit pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against any Acquired Company before the U.S. National Labor Relations Board or any similar body or Entity in the United States or any other country in which any Acquired Company has employees or performs services, (ii) slowdown, strike, group work stoppage, or similar labor dispute pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened by or with respect to any employees of the Acquired Companies, or (iii) to the Knowledge of the Company, pending or threatened union organizing activity by a labor union seeking to represent any employees of the Acquired Companies, in each case, that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (c) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, each individual that renders or has, since January 1, 2021, rendered services to any of the Acquired Companies that is or was classified as a Contract Worker or other non-employee status or as an exempt or non-exempt employee is properly classified as such under applicable Employment Laws.

- (d) Each Acquired Company is, and since January 1, 2021, each Acquired Company has been, in compliance with all Employment Laws, except where the failure to so comply has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. None of the Acquired Companies are delinquent in payments to any employee of an Acquired Company for any earned and payable wages, overtime, salaries, commissions, bonuses, fees and other compensation for any services performed, as of the date of this Agreement, for any Acquired Company, except where the failure to so pay has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. As of the date of this Agreement, none of the Acquired Companies are delinquent in any legally required payment to any trust or other fund governed by or maintained by or on behalf of any Governmental Body with respect to unemployment compensation benefits, worker's compensation, social security or other similar employment-related benefits or obligations (other than routine payments to be made in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice) except where the failure to pay has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (e) To the Knowledge of the Company, since January 1, 2021, no allegation, complaint, charge or claim (formal or informal) of sexual harassment, sexual assault, sexual misconduct, gender discrimination, racial or ethnic discrimination, or harassment on the basis of gender or race (a "Misconduct Allegation") has been made against any person who is or was an officer, director, or an employee at the level of Director or above of any Acquired Company in such person's capacity as such. Since January 1, 2021, no Acquired Company has entered into any settlement agreement relating to any Misconduct Allegation against any Acquired Company or any person who is or was an officer, director, or an employee at the level of Director or above of any Acquired Company.
- (f) Part 2.16(f) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains an accurate and complete list, as of the date of this Agreement, of each material Company Plan (or forms of material Company Plans to the extent that such Company Plans do not materially differ from the form) and separately identifies each material Company Plan that is maintained, sponsored, contributed to, or required to be contributed to, by the Company or its Subsidiaries primarily for the benefit of employees outside of the United States (each, a "Foreign Company Plan"). The Company has Made Available to Parent, in each case, to the extent applicable: (i) accurate and complete copies of all documents setting forth the terms of each material Company Plan, including all amendments thereto; (ii) the most recent summary plan description, together with summaries of the material modifications thereto, if any, required under ERISA with respect to each material Company Plan; (iii) the most recently filed annual report (Form 5500 Series and all schedules and financial statements attached thereto), if any, required under ERISA or the Code in connection with each Company Plan; (iv) the trust agreement, insurance Contract or other funding instrument, if any, with respect to each material Company Plan; (v) all discrimination tests required under the Code for each Company Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code for the three most recent plan years; and (vi) the most recent IRS determination or opinion letter issued with respect to each Company Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code.
- (g) Except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) each Company Plan has been established, maintained and operated in all material respects in accordance with its terms and in compliance in all material respects

with all applicable Legal Requirements, including ERISA and the Code; (ii) any Company Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code and each trust intended to be qualified under Section 501(a) of the Code has obtained a favorable determination letter (or opinion letter, if applicable) as to its qualified status under the Code and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no event has occurred since the date of the most recent determination that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect such qualification; (iii) each Foreign Company Plan intended to qualify for special tax treatment satisfies all requirements for such treatment; (iv) no "prohibited transaction," within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code or Sections 406 and 407 of ERISA, and not otherwise exempt under Section 408 of ERISA, has occurred with respect to any Company Plan; (v) there is no audit, inquiry or Legal Proceeding pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened or reasonably anticipated by the IRS, DOL or any other Governmental Body with respect to any Company Plan; (vi) none of the Acquired Companies or any ERISA Affiliate has ever incurred any material penalty or Tax with respect to any Company Plan under Section 502(i) of ERISA or Sections 4975 through 4980 of the Code or any material penalty or Tax under applicable Legal Requirements; (vii) each of the Acquired Companies and ERISA Affiliates have timely made all contributions and other payments required by and due under the terms of each Company Plan, except as would not result in material Liability and, to the extent not yet due, such contributions and other payments have been adequately accrued in the consolidated financial statements (including any related notes) contained or incorporated by reference in the Company SEC Reports; and (viii) each Foreign Company Plan that is required to be registered or approved by any Governmental Body under applicable Legal Requirements has been so registered or approved. Each material Company Plan can be amended, termina

- (h) Since January 1, 2018, none of the Acquired Companies, and none of their respective ERISA Affiliates, has maintained, established, sponsored, participated in, or contributed to, or been obligated to contribute to or has any Liability in respect of, any: (i) Company Pension Plan subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code; (ii) "multiemployer plan" within the meaning of Section (3)(37) of ERISA; or (iii) plan described in Section 413 of the Code. No Company Plan is or has been funded by, associated with or related to a "voluntary employee's beneficiary association" within the meaning of Section 501(c)(9) of the Code. No Company Plan subject to ERISA holds stock issued by the Company or any of its current ERISA Affiliates as a plan asset. Except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, the fair market value of the assets of each funded Foreign Company Plan, the Liability of each insurer for any Foreign Company Plan funded through insurance, or the book reserve established for any Foreign Company Plan, together with any accrued contributions, is sufficient to procure or provide in full for the accrued benefit obligations, with respect to all current and former participants in such Foreign Company Plan according to the reasonable actuarial assumptions and valuations most recently used to determine employer contributions to and obligations under such Foreign Company Plan.
- (i) No Company Plan provides (except at no cost to the Acquired Companies or any Affiliate of any Acquired Company), or reflects or represents any Liability of any of the Acquired Companies or any Affiliate of any Acquired Company to provide, post-termination or retiree life insurance, post-termination or retiree health benefits or other post-termination or retiree employee welfare benefits to any Company Associate for any reason, except as may be required by COBRA or other applicable Legal Requirements.

- (j) Except as expressly required or provided by this Agreement, neither the execution of this Agreement nor the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions will (either alone or in combination with another event, whether contingent or otherwise): (i) result in any payment (whether of bonus, change in control, retention, severance pay or otherwise), acceleration, forgiveness of indebtedness, vesting, distribution, increase in benefits or obligation to fund benefits with respect to any Company Associate; or (ii) require any contributions or payments to fund any obligations under any Company Plan, or cause any of the Acquired Companies to transfer or set aside any assets to fund any Company Plan. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no amount payable to any Company Associate as a result of the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions (either alone or in combination with any other event) would be an "excess parachute payment" within the meaning of Section 280G or would be nondeductible under Section 280G of the Code. None of the Acquired Companies has any obligation to compensate any Company Associate for any Taxes incurred by such Company Associate under Section 4999 of the Code.
- (k) Except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, result in a material liability on the Company, each Company Plan or other Contract between any Acquired Company and any Company Associate that is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" subject to Section 409A of the Code and the regulations and guidance thereunder ("Section 409A") is and has at all times been administered in documentary and operational compliance with the requirements of Section 409A. No Acquired Company has any obligation to gross-up or otherwise reimburse any Company Associate for any tax incurred by such person pursuant to Section 409A.

2.17 Environmental Matters.

- (a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have or result, individually or in the aggregate, in a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) each of the Acquired Companies is, and since January 1, 2021, has been, in compliance in all material respects with, and is not and has not been subject to any material Liability under, applicable Environmental Laws, including timely applying for, possessing, maintaining, and materially complying with the terms and conditions of all material Governmental Authorizations required under applicable Environmental Laws, (ii) none of the properties currently or, to the Knowledge of the Company, formerly owned, leased or operated by any of the Acquired Companies contains any Hazardous Materials in amounts exceeding the levels allowed by, requiring investigation or remediation under, or otherwise permitted by, applicable Environmental Laws, (iii) between January 1, 2021, and the date of the Agreement, none of the Acquired Companies has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication from any Person that alleges that any of the Acquired Companies is not in material compliance with, or has any material Liability under, any Environmental Law and (iv) there has been no Release at, on, under or from any Leased Real Property or any other property that is or was owned, operated or leased by any of the Acquired Companies or at any property or facility at which any Acquired Company has arranged for the transportation, disposal or treatment of Hazardous Materials.
- **(b)** The Company has Made Available to Parent copies of all material environmental assessments, Governmental Authorizations, reports, audits and other material documents in the Acquired Companies' possession or under their control that relate to the Acquired Companies' compliance with or any Liability under any Environmental Law or the environmental condition of any real property that any of the Acquired Companies currently or formerly has owned, operated, or leased.

- **2.18 Insurance**. Each material insurance policy and material self-insurance program and arrangement relating to the business, assets and operations of the Acquired Companies is in full force and effect, no written notice of default or termination has been received by any Acquired Company in respect thereof and all premiums due thereon have been paid in full, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Between January 1, 2021 and the date of the Agreement, none of the Acquired Companies has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of the Company, other communication regarding any actual or possible: (a) cancellation or invalidation of any material insurance policy other than in connection with ordinary renewals; (b) refusal of any coverage or rejection of any material claim under any insurance policy; or (c) material adjustment in the amount of the premiums payable with respect to any insurance policy.
- **2.19** Legal Proceedings; Orders. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, as of the date hereof, there is no pending Legal Proceeding or that, to the Knowledge of the Company, is being threatened against any Acquired Company. As of the date hereof, there is no pending Legal Proceeding against any Acquired Company that challenges, or that may have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. As of the date hereof, no Acquired Company is subject to any Order that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- 2.20 Authority; Binding Nature of Agreement. The Company has the necessary corporate power and authority to enter into and to perform its obligations under this Agreement and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions, subject only to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote. The Company's board of directors (at a meeting duly called and held) has: (a) unanimously determined that the Merger is advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of, the Company and its stockholders; (b) unanimously authorized and approved the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Company and unanimously approved the Merger; (c) unanimously recommended the adoption of this Agreement by the holders of Company Common Stock and directed that this Agreement be submitted for adoption by the Company's stockholders at the Company Stockholders' Meeting; and (d) to the extent necessary, adopted a resolution having the effect of causing the Company not to be subject to any state takeover law or similar Legal Requirement that might otherwise apply to the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming the due execution and delivery by the other parties hereto, constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions.
- 2.21 Takeover Statutes; No Rights Plan. Subject to the accuracy of the representations and warranties in Section 3.11, the Company's board of directors has taken all actions necessary to ensure that the restrictions applicable to business combinations contained in Section 203 of the DGCL are, and will be, inapplicable to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and to the consummation of the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions. None of such actions by the Company's board of directors has been amended, rescinded or modified. There are no other "fair price," "moratorium," "control share acquisition," "business combination" or other similar anti-takeover statutes or regulations (each, a "Takeover Statute") applicable to, or purporting to be applicable to, this Agreement, any Acquired Company, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, including any Takeover Statute that would limit or restrict Parent or any of its Affiliates from exercising its ownership of shares of Company Common Stock acquired in the Merger. The Company has no stockholder rights plan, "poison pill" or similar agreement or arrangement designed to have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging any Person from acquiring control of the Company.

- **2.22 Vote Required**. Subject to the accuracy of the representations and warranties in Section 3.11, the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of Company Common Stock outstanding on the record date for the Company Stockholders' Meeting (the "Required Company Stockholder Vote") is the only vote of the holders of any class or series of the Company's capital stock necessary to adopt this Agreement and approve the Merger.
- 2.23 Non-Contravention: Consents. Except for any filings, notifications or Consents required by the Securities Act. the Exchange Act. the DGCL, the HSR Act, any foreign antitrust Legal Requirement, any Foreign Investment Law, the NISPOM Rule (including notification to the DCSA and, as required, any other cognizant security authority pursuant to the NISPOM Rule) and the Nasdaq Rules and listing standards, neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, will directly or indirectly (with or without notice or lapse of time): (a) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of any of the provisions of the certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other charter or organizational documents of any of the Acquired Companies; (b) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of, or give any Governmental Body or other Person the right to challenge the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions or to exercise any remedy or obtain any relief under, any Legal Requirement or any Order to which any of the Acquired Companies, or any of the assets owned or used by any of the Acquired Companies, is subject; (c) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of any of the terms or requirements of, or give any Governmental Body the right to revoke, withdraw, suspend, cancel, terminate or modify, any Governmental Authorization that is held by any of the Acquired Companies; (d) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation or breach of, or result in a default under, any provision of any Material Contract, or give any Person the right to: (i) declare a default or exercise any remedy under any Material Contract; (ii) accelerate the maturity or performance of any Material Contract; or (iii) cancel, terminate or modify any right, benefit, obligation or other term of any Material Contract; (e) result in the imposition or creation of any Encumbrance upon or with respect to any material asset owned or used by any of the Acquired Companies (except for Permitted Encumbrances); or (f) result in the transfer of any material asset of any of the Acquired Companies to any Person, except, with respect to clauses "(b)" through "(f)" above, for any such contraventions, conflicts, violations, breaches, defaults or other occurrences that, individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Except as may be required by the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the DGCL, the HSR Act, any foreign antitrust Legal Requirement, any Foreign Investment Law, the NISPOM Rule (including notification to the DCSA and, as required, any other cognizant security authority pursuant to the NISPOM Rule) and the Nasdaq Rules and listing standards, none of the Acquired Companies was, is or will be required to make any filing with or give any notice to, or to obtain any Consent from, any Person in connection with (x) the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or (y) the consummation of the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, except where the failure by the applicable Acquired Company to make any such filing, give any such notice or obtain any such Consent would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- 2.24 Fairness Opinion. The Company's board of directors has received from Qatalyst Partners LP ("Qatalyst"), financial advisor to the Company, an opinion, to the effect that, as of the date of such opinion and subject to the various qualifications, assumptions, limitations and other matters set forth therein, the merger consideration to be received pursuant to, and in accordance with, the terms of this Agreement by the holders of Company Common Stock (other than Parent or any affiliate of Parent) is fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. As soon as practicable following the execution of this Agreement, the Company will make available to Parent, solely for informational purposes, an accurate and complete copy of such written opinion. The Company has received the consent of Qatalyst to include such opinion in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus.

- 2.25 Advisors' Fees. Except for Qatalyst, no broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage, finder's or other fee or commission in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of any of the Acquired Companies. The Company has furnished to Parent accurate and complete copies of all agreements under which any such fees, commissions or other amounts have been paid or may become payable and all indemnification and other agreements related to the engagement of Qatalyst.
- 2.26 Related Person Transactions. Except for compensation or other employment arrangements entered into in the ordinary course of business, there are no Contracts, transactions, arrangements or understandings between any Acquired Company, on the one hand, and any Affiliate (including any director or officer) thereof (but not including any wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company), on the other hand, that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act in the Company's Form 10-K or proxy statement pertaining to an annual meeting of stockholders.
- 2.27 Disclosure. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of the Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Form S-4 Registration Statement will, at the time the Form S-4 Registration Statement is filed with the SEC or at the time it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of the Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will, at the time the Proxy Statement/Prospectus is mailed to the stockholders of the Company or at the time of the Company Stockholders' Meeting (or any adjournment or postponement thereof), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Proxy Statement/Prospectus will comply as to form in all material respects with the provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC thereunder, except that no representation or warranty is made by the Company with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by Parent for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus.
- **2.28** No Other Representations. The Company, on behalf of itself and the other Acquired Companies, acknowledges that: (a) except for the representations and warranties expressly set forth in Section 3 and in the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.3(c), none of Parent, Merger Sub or any other Parent Entity (or any other Person) makes, or has made, any representation or warranty relating to the Parent Entities or any of their businesses or operations in connection with this Agreement or the Merger, and (b) the representations and warranties made by Parent and Merger Sub in Section 3 and in the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.3(c) are in lieu of and are exclusive of all other representations and warranties made by Parent and Merger Sub, including any express or implied warranties as to merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, and each of Parent and Merger Sub disclaims any other or implied representations or warranties, notwithstanding the delivery or disclosure by or on behalf of

Parent or Merger Sub of any other information (including any financial information, supplemental data or financial projections or other forward-looking statements) to the Company, any other Acquired Company or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives. The Company, on behalf of itself and the other Acquired Companies, further acknowledges that, except for the representations and warranties expressly set forth in Section 3 and in the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.3(c), it has not relied on or otherwise been induced by: (i) any express or implied representation or warranty relating to the Parent Entities or any of their businesses or operations in connection with this Agreement or the Merger; (ii) any estimate, projection, prediction, data, financial information, memorandum, presentation or other materials or information provided or addressed to the Company, any other Acquired Company or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives; or (iii) the accuracy or completeness of any other representation, warranty, estimate, projection, prediction, data, financial information, memorandum, presentation or other materials or information.

Section 3. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT

Parent represents and warrants to the Company as follows (it being understood that the representations and warranties contained in this Section 3 are subject to: (a) the exceptions and disclosures set forth in the Parent Disclosure Schedule (subject to Section 8.6); and (b) the disclosures in any Parent SEC Report filed with the SEC at least two Business Days before the date of this Agreement (but (i) without giving effect to any amendment thereto filed with the SEC thereafter, (ii) excluding any disclosure contained under the heading "Risk Factors" or any similar heading or caption, any disclosure of any risks included in any "forward-looking statements" disclaimer and any other statement or other disclosure that is similarly predictive or forward-looking and (iii) excluding any Parent SEC Reports that are not publicly available on EDGAR on the date that is at least two Business Days before the date of this Agreement)):

3.1 Due Organization. Each of Parent and Merger Sub is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. Each of Parent and Merger Sub (a) has the requisite corporate power and authority to conduct its business in the manner in which its business is currently being conducted and to own, lease and operate all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted and (b) is qualified to do business as a foreign entity and is in good standing (in jurisdictions that recognize the concept of good standing), under the laws of all jurisdictions where the character of the properties and assets owned or leased or the nature of its activities make such qualification necessary, except where the failure to have such power and authority or to be so qualified or in good standing would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.

3.2 Capitalization, Etc.

(a) As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized capital stock of Parent consists of: (i) 400,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock; and (ii) 2,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share ("Parent Preferred Stock"). As of 5:00 p.m. (California time) on January 12, 2024 (the "Parent Listing Date"): (A) 152,521,036 shares of Parent Common Stock were issued and outstanding (inclusive of 4,806 Parent Restricted Shares); (B) no shares of Parent Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding; (C) 4,739,740 shares of Parent Common Stock were held by Parent as treasury shares; (D) 1,646,475 shares of Parent Common Stock were subject to issuance pursuant to outstanding Parent Options; (E) 4,370,282 shares of Parent Common Stock were subject to issuance pursuant to outstanding Parent Common Stock were subject to issuance pursuant to outstanding Parent PSUs (assuming achievement of the target level of performance for Parent PSUs at the end of the applicable performance period).

- **(b)** As of 5:00 p.m. (California time) on the Parent Listing Date: (i) 12,388,522 shares of Parent Common Stock were reserved for future issuance pursuant to Parent's 2006 Employee Equity Incentive Plan (assuming achievement of the target level of performance for Parent PSUs at the end of the applicable performance period); (ii) 368,407 shares of Parent Common Stock were reserved for future issuance pursuant to Parent's 2017 Non-Employee Directors Equity Incentive Plan; and (iii) 13,486,609 shares of Parent Common Stock were reserved for future issuance pursuant to the Parent ESPP.
- (c) All shares of Parent Common Stock issuable in the Merger will be when issued in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of any preemptive rights.
- (d) As of the date of this Agreement, except (x) as set forth in Sections 3.2(a) and Section 3.2(b), (y) for the Parent ESPP, and (z) for changes since 5:00 p.m. (California time) on the Parent Listing Date resulting from the exercise of Parent Options outstanding on the Parent Listing Date or the vesting of Parent RSUs or Parent PSUs outstanding on the Parent Listing Date in accordance with their terms, there is no: (i) outstanding equity-based compensation award, subscription, option, call, warrant or right (whether or not currently exercisable) issued or granted by Parent to acquire any shares of Parent Common Stock to acquire any shares of the capital stock or other securities of Parent; (ii) outstanding security, instrument or obligation issued, granted or entered into by Parent that is or may become convertible into or exchangeable for any shares or other securities of Parent Common Stock; or (iii) stockholder rights plan (or similar plan commonly referred to as a "poison pill") or Contract under which Parent is or may become obligated to sell or otherwise issue any shares of Parent Common Stock or any other securities of Parent.

3.3 SEC Filings; Financial Statements.

(a) All statements, reports, schedules, forms and other documents required to have been filed or furnished by Parent or any of its officers with the SEC since January 1, 2021, have been so filed or furnished on a timely basis. As of the time it was filed with the SEC (or, if amended or superseded by a filing prior to the date of this Agreement, then on the date of such filing): (i) each report, schedule, registration statement, proxy, form, statement or other document filed or furnished with the SEC by Parent since January 1, 2021 (the "Parent SEC Reports") complied in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (as the case may be); and (ii) none of the Parent SEC Reports contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. With respect to each annual report on Form 10-K and each quarterly report on Form 10-Q included in the Parent SEC Reports, the principal executive officer and principal financial officer of Parent have made all Certifications, and the statements contained in each Certification are accurate in all material respects as of its date. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no unresolved comments issued by the staff of the SEC with respect to any of the Parent SEC Reports. As of the date of this Agreement, to the Knowledge of Parent, none of the Parent SEC Reports is the subject of any ongoing review by the SEC.

- (b) The consolidated financial statements (including any related notes and auditor reports) contained or incorporated by reference in the Parent SEC Reports: (i) complied as to form in all material respects with the published rules and regulations of the SEC applicable thereto; (ii) were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods covered (except as may be indicated in the notes to such financial statements or, in the case of unaudited financial statements, as permitted by Form 10-Q of the SEC, and except that the unaudited financial statements may not contain footnotes and are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments that will not be material in amount to the Parent Entities, taken as a whole); and (iii) fairly present in all material respects the consolidated financial position of Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and the consolidated results of operations and cash flows of Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries for the periods covered thereby. No financial statements of any Person that is not a Parent Entity are required by GAAP to be included in the consolidated financial statements of Parent.
- (c) Parent maintains a system of internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that complies with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and has been designed to provide reasonable assurance that: (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general or specific authorizations; (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP and to maintain asset accountability; (iii) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; and (iv) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with the existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences.
- (d) Since January 1, 2021, to the Knowledge of Parent, Parent has not had: (i) any significant deficiency or material weakness in the design or operation of its internal control over financial reporting that is reasonably likely to adversely affect Parent's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; or (ii) any fraud that involves management or any other employee who has (or has had) a significant role in Parent's internal control over financial reporting.
- (e) Parent maintains disclosure controls and procedures required by Rule 13a-15 or 15d-15 under the Exchange Act. Such disclosure controls and procedures comply with the applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and have been designed to ensure that all material information concerning the Parent Entities is made known on a timely basis to the individuals responsible for the preparation of Parent's filings with the SEC and other public disclosure documents.
- (f) Since January 1, 2021, none of the Parent Entities have entered into or effected any securitization transactions or any "off-balance sheet arrangements" of the type required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 303 of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act.
- (g) The reserves reflected in such financial statements have been determined and established in accordance with GAAP in all material respects and have been calculated in a consistent manner.
- **3.4 Absence of Changes**. Between October 31, 2023 and the date of this Agreement: (a) there has not been any Material Adverse Effect on Parent; and (b) none of the Parent Entities have taken any action, or authorized, approved, committed, agreed or offered to take any action, that if taken during the Pre-Closing Period would require Company's consent under Section 4.2(c).

3.5 Compliance with Legal Requirements.

- (a) Each of the Parent Entities is, and has at all times since January 1, 2021, been, in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements, except for such non-compliance as would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Parent. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, since January 1, 2021, none of the Parent Entities has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of Parent, other communication from any Governmental Body or other Person regarding any actual or possible violation of, or failure to comply with, any Legal Requirement.
- **(b)** None of the Parent Entities, and no director, officer, or, to the Knowledge of Parent, other employee, agent or third party acting on behalf of any of the Parent Entities, has, since January 1, 2021, violated, conspired to violate or aided and abetted the violation of any Anticorruption Laws, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (c) No Parent Entity or any of its directors, officers or employees is a Sanctioned Person, nor is any Parent Entity located, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country and the Parent Entities are currently in compliance with, and at all times since January 1, 2021, have been in compliance with any applicable Sanctions, except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (d) Since January 1, 2021, no Parent Entity has exported, reexported, or transferred any article, item, component, software, technology, service or technical data, or taken any other act, in violation of any Export Control Law, and each of the Parent Entities has prepared and timely applied for, and obtained and complied with, all licenses, registrations and other authorizations for export, re-export, deemed (re) export, transfer or import required in accordance with applicable Export Control Law for the conduct of its business, except, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (e) There are not now, nor have there been since January 1, 2021, any formal or informal proceedings, allegations, investigations, or inquiries pending, expected or, to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened against any Parent Entity or any of their respective directors, officers or employees concerning violations or potential violations of, or conduct sanctionable under, any Sanctions, Anticorruption Laws or Export Control Law, and since January 1, 2021, none of the Parent Entities has disclosed to any Governmental Body information that establishes or indicates that an Acquired Company violated or may have violated any Sanctions, Anticorruption Laws or Export Control Law applicable to the Parent Entities, or is aware of any circumstances that might give rise to an investigation in the future, except, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (f) The Parent Entities have, and have implemented and enforce, policies, procedures and controls reasonably designed to ensure compliance in all material respects with Anticorruption Laws, Sanctions and Export Control Law.

3.6 Governmental Authorizations.

(a) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, (i) the Parent Entities hold, and since January 1, 2021, have held,

all Governmental Authorizations, and have made all filings required under applicable Legal Requirements, necessary to enable the Parent Entities to conduct their respective businesses in the manner in which such businesses are currently being conducted; (ii) all such Governmental Authorizations are valid and in full force and effect; and (iii) each Parent Entity is, and since January 1, 2021, has been in compliance with the terms and requirements of such Governmental Authorizations. Between January 1, 2021, and the date of this Agreement, none of the Parent Entities has received any written notice or, to the Knowledge of Parent, other communication from any Governmental Body regarding (x) any actual or possible material violation of or material failure to comply with any term or requirement of any material Governmental Authorization or (y) any actual or possible revocation, withdrawal, suspension, cancellation, termination or modification of any material Governmental Authorization. Since January 1, 2021, none of the Parent Entities has received any material grant, incentive or subsidy from any Governmental Body.

- **(b)** Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent: (i) the Parent Entities hold, and since January 1, 2021, have held, all facility security clearances, personnel security clearances, and any other national security authorizations required to perform under the Parent Entities' Government Contracts (if any); and (ii) the Parent Entities are, and since January 1, 2021, have been, in compliance with all applicable national security obligations and requirements to the extent applicable.
- 3.7 Legal Proceedings; Orders. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, as of the date hereof, there is no Legal Proceeding pending or that, to the Knowledge of Parent, is being threatened against any Parent Entity. As of the date hereof, no Parent Entity is subject to any order, decree or ruling that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- 3.8 Liabilities. None of the Parent Entities has any Liability of any nature, other than: (i) liabilities identified as such in the Parent Balance Sheet; (ii) liabilities that have been incurred by the Parent Entities since the date of the Parent Balance Sheet in the ordinary course of business; (iii) liabilities for performance of obligations of the Parent Entities under Contracts to which a Parent Entity is a party; (iv) liabilities and obligations incurred in connection with the preparation and negotiation of this Agreement or pursuant to this Agreement or in connection with the Contemplated Transactions; and (v) liabilities that would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- 3.9 Authority; Binding Nature of Agreement. Each of Parent and Merger Sub has the necessary corporate power and authority to enter into and to perform its obligations under this Agreement and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions, subject only the adoption of this Agreement by Parent in its capacity as sole stockholder of Merger Sub. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Parent and Merger Sub and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Contemplated Transactions has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and Merger Sub, in each case other than the filing of the certificates of merger as required by the DGCL. This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of Parent and Merger Sub, enforceable against Parent and Merger Sub in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions.

- 3.10 Non-Contravention; Consents. Except for any filings, notifications or Consents required by the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the DGCL, the HSR Act, any foreign antitrust Legal Requirement, any Foreign Investment Law and the Nasdaq Rules and listing standards, neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, will directly or indirectly (with or without notice or lapse of time): (a) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of any of the provisions of the certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other charter or organizational documents of any Parent Entity; (b) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of, or give any Governmental Body or other Person the right to challenge the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions or to exercise any remedy or obtain any relief under, any Legal Requirement or any Order to which any of the Parent Entities, or any of the assets owned or used by any of the Parent Entities, is subject; (c) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation of any of the terms or requirements of, or give any Governmental Body the right to revoke, withdraw, suspend, cancel, terminate or modify, any Governmental Authorization that is held by any of the Parent Entities; (d) contravene, conflict with or result in a violation or breach of, or result in a default under, any provision of any material Contract to which any of the Parent Entities is a party, or give any Person the right to: (i) declare a default or exercise any remedy under any material Contract; (ii) accelerate the maturity or performance of any material Contract; or (iii) cancel, terminate or modify any right, benefit, obligation or other term of any material Contract; (e) result in the imposition or creation of any Encumbrance upon or with respect to any material asset owned or used by any of the Parent Entities (except for Permitted Encumbrances); or (f) result in the transfer of any material asset of any of the Parent Entities to any Person, except, with respect to clauses "(b)" through "(f)" above, for any such contraventions, conflicts, violations, breaches, defaults or other occurrences that, individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent. Except as may be required by the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the DGCL, the HSR Act, any foreign antitrust Legal Requirement, any Foreign Investment Law and the Nasdaq Rules and listing standards, no Parent Entity was, is or will be required to make any filing with or give any notice to, or to obtain any consent from, any Governmental Body in connection with (x) the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or (y) the consummation of the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, except where the failure by the applicable Parent Entity to make any such filing, give any such notice or obtain any such consent would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- 3.11 Stock Ownership. As of the date of this Agreement, (a) none of Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective controlled Affiliates beneficially owns (as such term is used in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) any shares of Company Common Stock or any options, warrants or other rights to acquire shares of Company Common Stock, and (b) none of Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective controlled Affiliates "owns" or has "owned" within the three years prior to the date hereof (as such terms are defined in Section 203 of the DGCL) 15% or more of the capital stock of the Company.
- 3.12 Capitalization and Operations of Merger Sub. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Merger Sub are as of the date of this Agreement, and immediately prior to the Effective Time will be, owned by Parent or a direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of Parent. Merger Sub was formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the Contemplated Transactions, has not conducted any material business prior to the date of this Agreement and has no material assets or material obligations of any nature, other than those incident to its formation and those incurred pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement, the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions.

- 3.13 Tax Matters. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent:
- (a) (i) all Tax Returns required to be filed by or on behalf of Parent and each of its Subsidiaries (A) have been filed on or before the applicable due date (including any extensions of such due date) and (B) are true, correct and complete; and (ii) all Taxes for which Parent and each of its Subsidiaries is liable have been timely paid or accrued (in accordance with GAAP);
- (b) (i) the Parent Balance Sheet reflects a reserve established in accordance with GAAP for all actual and contingent Tax liabilities of Parent and each of its Subsidiaries as of the date thereof, and (ii) since such date, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has incurred liabilities for Taxes other than in the ordinary course of operation of its business, except in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 - (c) no extension or waiver of the limitation period or any power of attorney applicable to any Tax of the Parent is currently in effect;
- (d) (i) no audit, claim or Legal Proceeding relating to Taxes for which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries has a Liability is pending or, to the Knowledge of Parent, threatened and, in each case, that has not been resolved; (ii) no deficiency for Taxes that remains unpaid has been proposed or assessed by any Governmental Body against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries; and (iii) no written claim has ever been made by any Governmental Body in a jurisdiction where Parent or any of its Subsidiaries does not file a Tax Return that it is or may be subject to Tax in that jurisdiction;
 - (e) other than Permitted Encumbrances, there are no Encumbrances relating to Taxes upon any asset of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (f) in the two years prior to the date of this Agreement, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has constituted either a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled corporation" within the meaning of Section 355(a)(1)(A) of the Code in connection with a distribution of stock qualifying for tax-free treatment under Sections 355 and 361 of the Code;
- (g) (i) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has any Liability for the Taxes of another Person (other than Parent or another Subsidiary) under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar state, local or foreign Legal Requirement), as a transferee, as a successor or by Contract, except for an agreement (A) solely between Parent and any of its Subsidiaries or (B) entered into in the ordinary course of business and not primarily related to the allocation or sharing of Taxes or otherwise, and (ii) except for a group of which Parent is the common parent and which includes only its Subsidiaries, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has been a member of an affiliated, consolidated, or unitary group for Tax purposes;
- (h) Parent and each of its Subsidiaries have always complied with Section 482 of the Code and all similar state, local and foreign Tax Legal Requirements relating to transfer pricing (including the maintenance of contemporaneous documentation and the preparation of all required transfer pricing reports);
- (i) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has ever participated in a "listed transaction" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4(b)(2) or a similar transaction under any similar Legal Requirement;

- (j) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries will be required, or has agreed, to include any items of income in, or exclude any material items of deduction from, taxable income for a taxable period ending after the Closing as a result of: (i) any change in accounting method pursuant to Section 481 or 263A of the Code (or any comparable provision under any state, local or foreign Tax Legal Requirements) as a result of transactions or events occurring, or accounting methods employed, prior to the Closing; (ii) deferred intercompany gain described in the Treasury Regulations under Section 1502 of the Code (or any similar provision of any state, local or foreign Tax Legal Requirements) arising from any transaction that occurred prior to the Closing; (iii) any installment sale or open transaction that occurred outside the ordinary course of business prior to the Closing; (iv) any prepaid amount received outside the ordinary course of business prior to the Closing; or (v) any election under Sections 367 or 1503(d) of the Code made prior to the Closing;
- (k) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any Tax indemnity agreement, Tax sharing agreement, Tax allocation agreement or similar Contract (except for an agreement (i) solely between Parent and any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) entered into in the ordinary course of business and not primarily related to the allocation or sharing of Taxes);
- (I) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has entered into any "closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any similar state, local or foreign Legal Requirement), and neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has requested, has received or is subject to any written ruling of a Governmental Body or has entered into any similar written agreement with a Governmental Body with respect to any Taxes; and
- (m) Parent and each of its Subsidiaries has properly and timely withheld from each payment or deemed payment made to each Parent Associate, its past and present suppliers, creditors, stockholders and other third parties all Taxes and other deductions required to be withheld and has duly and timely paid such withheld amounts to the proper Governmental Bodies and complied with all reporting and record retention requirements related to such Taxes.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, this <u>Section 3.13</u> and <u>Sections 3.2(d)</u>, <u>3.3</u>, <u>3.6</u> and <u>3.8</u>, each only to the extent they relate to Taxes, shall contain the sole and exclusive representations and warranties of Parent under <u>Section 3</u> of this Agreement with respect to Taxes.

3.14 Financing.

(a) Parent has delivered to the Company a copy of the executed commitment letter, dated as of the date of this Agreement (the "Debt Commitment Letter"), by and among Parent, Bank of America, N.A., BofA Securities, Inc., HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., HSBC Bank USA, National Association, The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (together with any financing sources added in accordance with the terms of the Debt Commitment Letter and hereof, the "Financing Sources"), pursuant to which the Financing Sources have committed, subject solely to the conditions expressly set forth therein and the terms thereof, to provide the amounts set forth therein for purposes of funding the Contemplated Transactions on the date on which the Closing is to occur pursuant to Section 1.3 (the "Debt Financing"). Parent has also delivered to the Company a copy of any fee letter with any Financing Source (redacted in a customary manner to mask only the fees payable to the Financing Sources in respect of the Debt Financing, the rates and amounts included in the "market flex" provisions and other economic terms that would not (i) reasonably be expected to adversely affect the availability of the Debt Financing or to reduce the amount thereof to be less than the amount required to comply with the representation in Section 3.14(b) relating to the Debt Financing or (iii) delay or prevent the Closing Date (the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) and (iii), collectively, the "Prohibited Conditions")) (any such fee letter, a "Fee Letter").

- **(b)** Assuming the Debt Financing is funded in accordance with the Debt Commitment Letter, the aggregate net proceeds from the Debt Financing, when funded in accordance with the Debt Commitment Letter, together with all other sources of cash available to Parent on the Closing Date, will be sufficient for the payment of all of its obligations under this Agreement and the Debt Commitment Letter, including the payment of the Merger Consideration, and all costs and expenses of the Contemplated Transactions payable by Parent, Merger Sub or the Surviving Corporation in connection with the Merger, and any repayment or refinancing of indebtedness contemplated by the Debt Commitment Letter (collectively, the "Financing Uses").
- (c) As of the date of this Agreement, the Debt Commitment Letter is in full force and effect and has not been withdrawn, terminated or rescinded, or amended, restated or otherwise modified or waived in any respect. The Debt Commitment Letter is a legal, valid and binding obligation of Parent and to the knowledge of Parent, each of the other parties thereto, enforceable against Parent and to the knowledge of Parent, each of the other parties thereto in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no conditions precedent or other contingencies directly or indirectly related to the funding of the full amount (or any portion) of the Debt Financing at or prior to the Closing, other than as expressly set forth in the Debt Commitment Letter as in effect on the date hereof. As of the date of this Agreement, no event has occurred or circumstance exists that, with or without notice, lapse of time or both, constitutes, or could constitute, a breach, default or failure to satisfy a condition under the Debt Commitment Letter by or on the part of Parent or, to Parent's knowledge, any other party to the Debt Commitment Letter under the Debt Commitment Letter. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no side letters or other agreements, Contracts, arrangements or understandings of any kind (written or oral) directly or indirectly related to the Debt Financing or the Debt Commitment Letter that contains a Prohibited Condition. Parent has fully paid all commitment fees and other fees required to be paid on or prior to the date of this Agreement in connection with the Debt Financing. As of the date of this Agreement, Parent is not, and has no reason to be, aware of any fact, event or other occurrence that makes any of the representations or warranties in the Debt Commitment Letter inaccurate in any respect. As of the date of this Agreement, no Person that is a party to the Debt Commitment Letter or to not provide the Debt Financing.
- (d) As of the date of this Agreement, assuming the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions to the Closing pursuant to Section 6, Parent has no reason to believe that any of the conditions to the Debt Financing contemplated by the Debt Commitment Letter will not be satisfied on or prior to the Closing Date or that the full amount of the Debt Financing required to satisfy the Financing Uses will not be made available to Parent on the Closing Date.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, Parent and Merger Sub acknowledge and agree that their respective obligations hereunder are not conditioned in any manner whatsoever upon obtaining the Debt Financing in the amount required to satisfy the Financing Uses.

- 3.15 Solvency. Assuming (a) the representations and warranties contained in Section 2 are accurate as of the date of this Agreement and will be accurate as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (in each case, disregarding all "Material Adverse Effect" and other materiality and similar qualifications limiting the scope of such representations and warranties), (b) the satisfaction of all of the conditions contained in Section 6, (c) immediately prior to the Effective Time, the Acquired Companies are Solvent (substituting references to "Parent" and "following the Closing" in such definition with references to "the Company" and "prior to the Effective Time", respectively), immediately following the Closing, after giving effect to the Contemplated Transactions, Parent and its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Corporation), taken as a whole, will be Solvent. As used herein, "Solvent" means, with respect to Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, immediately following the Closing, that: (i) the fair value of the property of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, immediately following the Closing is greater than the total amount of liabilities, including, contingent liabilities, of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, immediately following the Closing; (ii) the present fair salable value of the assets of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, immediately following the Closing is not less than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability of Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, on their debts as they become absolute and matured; (iii) immediately following the Closing, Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, do not have outstanding debts or liabilities beyond their ability to pay such debts and liabilities as they mature; and (iv) immediately following the Closing, Parent and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, are not engaged in a business or a transaction, and are not proposing to engage in a business or a transaction, for which Parent's and its Subsidiaries' property, taken as a whole, would constitute an unreasonably small amount of capital. The amount of contingent liabilities at any time shall be computed under this Section 3.15 as the amount that, in the light of all the facts and circumstances existing immediately following the Closing, is probable to become an actual or matured liability.
- 3.16 Disclosure. None of the information to be supplied by or on behalf of Parent specifically for inclusion in the Form S-4 Registration Statement will, at the time the Form S-4 Registration Statement becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. None of the information to be supplied by or on behalf of Parent specifically for inclusion in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will, at the time the Proxy Statement/Prospectus is mailed to the stockholders of the Company or at the time of the Company Stockholders' Meeting (or any adjournment or postponement thereof), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Proxy Statement/Prospectus will comply as to form in all material respects with the provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, except that no representation or warranty is made by Parent or Merger Sub with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by any Acquired Company for inclusion or incorporation by reference in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus.
- 3.17 No Other Representations. Parent, on behalf of itself and the Parent Entities, including Merger Sub, acknowledges that: (a) except for the representations and warranties expressly set forth in Section 2, in the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(c), neither the Company nor any of the other Acquired Companies (or any other Person) makes, or has made, any representation or warranty relating to the Acquired Companies or any of their businesses or operations in connection with this Agreement or the Merger; and (b) the representations and warranties made by the Company in Section 2 and in the certificate

delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(c) are in lieu of and are exclusive of all other representations and warranties made by the Company, including any express or implied warranties as to merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, and the Company disclaims any other or implied representations or warranties, notwithstanding the delivery or disclosure by or on behalf of the Company of any other information (including any financial information, supplemental data or financial projections or other forward-looking statements) to Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives. Parent and Merger Sub further acknowledge that, except for the representations and warranties expressly set forth in Section 2, in the certificate delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(c), they have not relied on or otherwise been induced by: (i) any express or implied representation or warranty relating to the Acquired Companies or any of their businesses or operations in connection with this Agreement or the Merger; (ii) any estimate, projection, prediction, data, financial information, memorandum, presentation or other materials or information provided or addressed to Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives; or (iii) the accuracy or completeness of any other representation, warranty, estimate, projection, prediction, data, financial information, memorandum, presentation or other materials or information.

Section 4. CERTAIN COVENANTS OF THE COMPANY AND PARENT

4.1 Access and Investigation.

(a) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall, and shall cause each of the other Acquired Companies to, and shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause its and their respective Representatives to: (i) provide Parent and Parent's Representatives with reasonable access to the Acquired Companies' Representatives, personnel, properties and assets and to existing books, records, Tax Returns, work papers and other documents and information relating to the Acquired Companies; and (ii) provide Parent and Parent's Representatives with such copies of the existing books, records, Tax Returns, work papers and other documents and information relating to the Acquired Companies and with such additional financial, operating and other data and information regarding the Acquired Companies, in each case, (A) as Parent may reasonably request, (B) under the supervision of appropriate personnel of the Company, (C) in such a manner not to unreasonably interfere with the usual operation of the Acquired Companies, (D) to the extent reasonably related to the Contemplated Transactions and (E) with respect to books, records, Tax Returns, work papers and other documents and information relating to the Acquired Companies, additional financial, operating and other data and information regarding the Acquired Companies, solely to the extent such items are in the possession or control of the Acquired Companies or any of their respective Representatives. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing (but subject to the limitations in the preceding sentence), during the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall as soon as reasonably practicable provide Parent, upon request, with copies of all material operating and financial reports prepared by the Acquired Companies for the Company's CEO or CFO. Notwithstanding the foregoing: (1) nothing in this Section 4.1(a) shall require any Acquired Company or its Representatives to disclose any information to Parent or Parent's Representatives if, in the reasonable and good faith judgment of the Company, such disclosure (v) relates to the strategic process known as "Project Airport", (w) would violate any applicable law, (x) would jeopardize the attorney-client privilege, work-product doctrine or other legal privilege held by any Acquired Company, (y) is prohibited pursuant to the terms of confidentiality provisions in a Company Contract with a third party entered into prior to the date of this Agreement or (z) would violate the Clean Team Agreement; and (2) if any Acquired Company does not provide or cause its Representatives to provide such access or such information in reliance on clause "(1)" of this sentence, then the Company shall as soon as reasonably practicable (and in any event within three

Business Days after such Acquired Company determines that it will not provide or cause it Representatives to provide such access or such information) provide a written notice to Parent stating that it is withholding such access or such information and stating the justification therefor, and, in respect of any information withheld in reliance on clauses "(1)(w)", "(1)(x)", "(1)(y)" or "(1)(z)" shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to provide the applicable information in a way that would not violate such law, jeopardize such privilege, violate such Company Contract or violate the Clean Team Agreement.

(b) The Confidentiality Agreement (other than Sections 12 and 13 thereof) shall remain in full force and effect in accordance with its terms until the Effective Time, at which time the Confidentiality Agreement shall automatically terminate without further action. All obligations of the Acquired Companies and the Parent Entities' obligations under Sections 12 and 13 of the Confidentiality Agreement shall terminate upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement.

4.2 Operation of the Company's Business and Parent's Business.

- (a) During the Pre-Closing Period, except (w) as may be required by applicable Legal Requirements, (x) with the prior written consent of Parent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), (y) as expressly required by this Agreement or (z) as set forth in Part 4.2(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company shall, and shall cause each of the other Acquired Companies to (i) conduct the business and operations in the ordinary course consistent with past practices and (ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve substantially intact the Acquired Companies' business organization, keep available the services of the Company's current officers and maintain in all material respects its relationships with all material suppliers, customers, landlords, creditors, licensors, licensees, employees and other Persons having material business relationships with the Acquired Companies (taken as a whole) (it being agreed that any action specifically consented to by Parent in writing pursuant to, or expressly permitted by any of the provisions of, Section 4.2(b) shall not constitute a breach of Section 4.2(a) unless such action is a breach of Section 4.2(b)).
- **(b)** During the Pre-Closing Period, except (w) as may be required by applicable Legal Requirements, (x) with the prior written consent of Parent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), (y) as expressly required by this Agreement or (z) as set forth in Part 4.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company shall not, and the Company shall cause the other Acquired Companies not to:
 - (i) (A) declare, accrue, set aside, establish a record date for or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or otherwise) in respect of its shares of capital stock or other securities, except for cash dividends or distributions declared, accrued, set aside or made by any direct or indirect wholly owned Subsidiary of the Company to the Company or one of its other wholly owned Subsidiaries; (B) pledge or encumber any shares of its capital stock or other securities; (C) modify the terms of any shares of its capital stock or other equity or voting interests; or (D) repurchase, redeem or otherwise reacquire any of its shares of capital stock or other securities, other than (1) pursuant to the terms of the Company Equity Plans, award agreements or Contracts evidencing Company Equity Awards or the Company ESPP, (2) the acquisition of Company Equity Awards in connection with the forfeiture of such awards, (3) shares of Company Common Stock accepted as payment for the exercise price of Company Options in accordance with the terms of such Company Options and Company Equity Plans in effect on the date hereof or (4) for withholding Taxes incurred in connection with the exercise, vesting or settlement of Company Equity Awards in accordance with the terms of the applicable Company Equity Award or the Company ESPP as in effect on the date hereof;

- (ii) sell, issue, grant or authorize the sale, issuance or grant of: (A) any of its capital stock or any other security; (B) any option, stock appreciation right, restricted stock unit, deferred stock unit, market stock unit, performance stock unit, restricted stock award or other equity-based compensation award (whether payable in cash, stock or otherwise), call, warrant or right to acquire any of its capital stock or any other security; or (C) any instrument convertible into or exchangeable for any of its capital stock or any other security (except that the Company may issue shares of Company Common Stock (x) upon the exercise of, or the vesting, settlement or delivery of shares pursuant to, Company Equity Awards in accordance with their terms, (y) pursuant to the Company ESPP in accordance with its terms or (z) in connection with any transaction between any Acquired Company and another Acquired Company);
- (iii) except for actions required pursuant to the terms of any Company Plan or Collective Bargaining Agreement, amend or waive any of its rights under, or accelerate the vesting under, any provision of any of the Company Equity Plans or any provision of any Contract evidencing any Company Equity Award, or otherwise modify any of the terms of any outstanding Company Equity Award;
- (iv) amend or permit the adoption of any amendment to its certificate of incorporation or bylaws or other charter or organizational documents, or effect or become a party to any liquidation, dissolution, restructuring, recapitalization, reclassification of shares, stock split, reverse stock split, division or subdivision of shares, consolidation of shares or similar transaction;
- (v) acquire (by merger, consolidation, business combination, operation of law, acquisition of stock, other equity interests or assets, formation of a joint venture or otherwise) (A) any equity interest in any other Entity (other than equity securities of publicly traded Entities acquired solely for cash management or passive investment purposes in the ordinary course of business) or (B) any business or assets of any other Entity, unless the acquisition is (w) of supplies or materials in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (x) a transaction solely between or among an Acquired Company and another Acquired Company, (y) of Intellectual Property Rights pursuant to non-exclusive licenses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or (z) a capital expenditure permitted by Section 4.2(b)(vi) (it being understood and agreed that, without limiting the foregoing, the Company shall not, and shall not permit or cause any other Acquired Company to, acquire any business or assets of another Person, whether by merger, consolidation, purchase of property or assets (including equity interests) or otherwise, if the taking of such action would reasonably be expected (at the time such action is taken) to (1) prevent, materially delay or impede the consummation of the Merger or (2) cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) or Section 6.1(f) to not be satisfied prior to the End Date (as it may be extended in accordance with Section 7.1(b)));
- (vi) make any capital expenditures or incur any obligations or liabilities in respect thereof during any fiscal year in excess of the amount set forth in Part 4.2(b)(vi) of the Company Disclosure Schedule with respect to such fiscal year;

- (vii) (A) enter into or become bound by, any Contract that would constitute a Material Contract if in effect as of the date of this Agreement, (B) renew, extend, amend in any material respect, or waive or exercise any material right or remedy under, any Material Contract, or (C) voluntarily terminate any Material Contract, in each case of clauses "(A)", "(B)" and "(C)", other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices; *provided* that this clause "(vii)" shall not prohibit or restrict any Acquired Company from entering into or renewing, extending or amending any Contract to the extent such entry, renewal, extension or amendment implements a transaction or action that is specifically permitted by any of the other subclauses of this Section 4.2(b);
- (viii) enter into, amend or become bound by any Contract of the type described on Part 4.2(b)(viii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (ix) (A) acquire, lease or license any real property from any other Person or (B) sell or otherwise dispose of, or lease or license, any asset (other than Intellectual Property Rights) with a value in excess of \$5,000,000 individually or \$10,000,000 in the aggregate or any real property to any other Person (except, in each case, for (w) obsolete assets disposed of by the Company in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices, (x) the renewal of any lease upon the expiration thereof for a renewal term of no greater than 12 months, (y) any transaction solely between or among an Acquired Company and another Acquired Company, (z) in the case of any real property, renewals or extensions that become automatically effective unless a party thereto provides prior notice of an intention not to renew or extend);
- (x) (A) incur or assume any indebtedness for borrowed money or issue any debt securities, except (1) for loans or advances owed solely between or among the Company and any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries; (2) for obligations incurred pursuant to business credit cards in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices; (3) pursuant to the Credit Agreement; or (4) pursuant to letters of credit, working capital loans or factoring of receivables in the ordinary course of business; (B) assume, guarantee, endorse or otherwise become liable or responsible (whether directly, contingently or otherwise) for the obligations of any other Person, except (1) with respect to obligations of the Company and wholly-owned Subsidiaries of the Company; or (2) for obligations under the Credit Agreement; (C) make any loan, advance or capital contribution to, or investment in, any other Person, except for (1) extensions of credit to customers in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices; (2) advances to directors, officers and other employees, in each case in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices; or (3) loans or advances between Subsidiaries of the Company or between the Company and its Subsidiaries and capital contributions in wholly-owned Subsidiaries of the Company; (D) mortgage, pledge or otherwise encumber any assets, tangible or intangible or create any Encumbrance thereon, except for Permitted Encumbrances; or (E) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices, enter into any currency or interest rate hedging arrangements, swap arrangements or similar arrangements;
- (xi) (A) except as required pursuant to the terms of any existing Collective Bargaining Agreement, enter into any material Collective Bargaining Agreement with any labor organization, union, works council or similar employee representative body; (B) except for actions required pursuant to the terms of any Company Plan or Collective Bargaining Agreement, establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any material Company Plan (including employment

agreements or executive compensation plans, programs, agreements or arrangements, change in control plans, programs or arrangements) or any plan, practice, agreement, arrangement or policy that would be a material Company Plan (including employment agreements or executive compensation plans, programs, agreements or arrangements, change in control plans, programs or arrangements) if it was in existence on the date of this Agreement; or (C) except for actions required pursuant to the terms of any Company Plan or Collective Bargaining Agreement, pay, or make any new commitment to pay, any bonus, cash incentive payment or profit-sharing or similar payment to, or increase or make any commitment to increase the amount of the wages, salary, commissions, fringe benefits or other compensation (including severance but excluding (x) equity-based compensation, which is addressed in Section 4.2(b)(ii), (y) benefits and fringe benefits payable or provided in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice to, any of its officers or other employees and (z) de minimis amounts payable or provided in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice) to, any of its officers or other employees);

- (xii) (A) hire or terminate (other than for cause) any employee at the level of Vice President (Grade M6) or above; or (B) promote any employee to the level of Vice President (Grade M6) or above, except, in the case of each of clauses "(A)" and "(B)": (x) to fill a position at such level that is open as of, or is vacated on or after the date of this Agreement and (y) only to the extent such employee is entitled to compensation (cash and equity) and health and welfare benefits that are individually no more favorable than the compensation (cash and equity) and health and welfare benefits than were provided to the employee whose position is being filled;
- (xiii) except as required by GAAP or, in the case of an Acquired Company organized and operating outside of the United States, other applicable accounting standards: (A) change in any material respect any of its methods of accounting or accounting practices, including with respect to Taxes; or (B) revalue or write down any of its assets in excess of \$15,000,000 in the aggregate, except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice;
- (xiv) (A) make, change, rescind, or adopt any material method of Tax accounting or any material Tax election; (B) prepare or file any material Tax Return inconsistent with past practices, unless the Company shall deliver to Parent a copy of such Tax Returns at least 30 days before the applicable due date for review and approval (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed); (C) amend any material Tax Return; (D) settle or otherwise compromise any claim, dispute, notice, audit or assessment relating to an amount of Taxes (reduced by any offsetting benefits or credits reasonably expected to be realized in the same Tax year) in excess of \$5,000,000, or enter into, cancel or modify any closing or similar agreement relating to an amount of Taxes (reduced by any offsetting benefits or credits reasonably expected to be realized in the same Tax year) in excess of \$5,000,000; (E) request any material ruling, closing agreement or similar guidance with respect to an amount of Taxes (reduced by any offsetting benefits or credits reasonably expected to be realized in the same Tax year) in excess of \$5,000,000; or (F) surrender any material right or claim to a refund of Taxes;
- (xv) (A) commence any Legal Proceeding, other than (1) routine collection or anti-piracy matters in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices, or (2) against Parent, or Merger Sub under this Agreement; or (B) settle, release, waive or compromise any Legal Proceeding, other than (1) routine collection or anti-piracy matters in the ordinary course

of business and consistent with past practices, (2) settlements providing solely for money damages payable by an Acquired Company of less than \$5,000,000 and/or customary non-disparagement clauses or confidentiality provisions, involving no finding or admission of any wrongdoing on the part of any Acquired Company or any of its officers, directors or employees (or current or future Affiliates) and including a release of the claims at issue in such Legal Proceeding in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Acquired Companies or (3) settlements entered into in accordance with Section 5.13;

- (xvi) waive, relinquish, abandon, forfeit, fail to renew, fail to continue to prosecute, protect or defend, permit to lapse, terminate or cancel any material Intellectual Property Right;
- (xvii) (A) encumber, sell, transfer, convey title (in whole or in part) or otherwise dispose of (other than by licensing) any Company IP; or (B) license any material Company IP, other than granting non-exclusive licenses in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice (1) to resellers and distributors (solely for their resale and distribution of Company Products and the provision of support and services), (2) to contractors, consultants or other service providers (solely for their provision of services to the Acquired Companies), (3) to OEM customers or end users (solely to use Company IP in connection with the provision or sale to such OEM customers or end users of any Company Products), (4) to OEM partners in connection with ensuring Company Products are compatible with such partners' hardware or are interoperable with such partners' software or (5) pursuant to confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements solely for evaluation purposes;
- (xviii) other than in the ordinary course of business, transfer or repatriate to the U.S. cash, cash equivalents or liquid short-term or long-term investments held outside the U.S. if any material U.S. withholding or income Taxes would be incurred in connection with such repatriation;
 - (xix) become party to or approve or adopt any stockholder rights plan or "poison pill" agreement or similar takeover protection;
- (xx) (A) maintain material insurance at less than current coverage levels or otherwise in a manner inconsistent with past practice; (B) engage in any transaction with, or enter into any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, any Affiliate of the Company or other Person covered by Item 404 of Regulation S K promulgated by the SEC that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404; or (C) effectuate a "plant closing" or "mass layoff" at any "single site of employment" (each as defined in the WARN Act); or
- (xxi) authorize, approve, agree, commit or offer to take any of the actions described in clauses "(i)" through "(xx)" of this Section 4.2(b).

Parent acknowledges and agrees that nothing contained in this Section 4.2(b) shall give Parent the right to control or direct the operations of the Acquired Companies within the meaning of applicable antitrust laws. If the Company expects to rely on clause "(w)" of this Section 4.2(b) to take, or permit any other Acquired Company to take, any action that would otherwise be prohibited by this Section 4.2(b), then, at least two Business Days before such action is taken, the Company shall deliver a written notice to Parent stating that the Company intends to take or permit the taking of such action and specifying the Legal Requirement requiring the taking of such action.

- (c) During the Pre-Closing Period, except (i) as may be required by applicable Legal Requirements, (ii) with the prior written consent of the Company (which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), (iii) as expressly required by this Agreement or (iv) as set forth in Part 4.2(c) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule: (A) Parent shall not declare, accrue, set aside, establish a record date for or pay any dividend or distribution (whether in cash, stock or otherwise) in respect of any shares of its capital stock or split, combine, subdivide or reclassify any of its capital stock; (B) Parent shall not amend its certificate of incorporation or bylaws in a manner that would adversely affect the Company or its stockholders in a manner disproportionate to Parent and its stockholders or in a manner that would adversely affect the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the Merger; (C) Parent shall not adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, bankruptcy restructuring or other similar reorganization; and (D) Parent shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, acquire any material business or assets of another Person, whether by merger, consolidation, purchase of property or assets (including equity interests) or otherwise, if the taking of such action would reasonably be expected (at the time such action is taken) to (1) prevent, materially delay or impede the consummation of the Merger or (2) cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) or Section 6.1(f) to not be satisfied prior to the End Date (as it may be extended in accordance with Section 7.1(b)). If Parent expects to rely on clause "(i)" of the preceding sentence to take any action that would otherwise be prohibited by this Section 4.2(c), then, at least one Business Day before such action is taken, Parent shall deliver a written notice to the Company stating that Parent intends to take or permit the taking of such action and specifying the Legal Requirement requiring the taking
- (d) During the Pre-Closing Period, each of the Company and Parent shall give prompt written notice to the other party upon becoming aware (i) that any representation or warranty made by it in this Agreement, or in the case of Parent, by it or Merger Sub, has become untrue or inaccurate or (ii) of any failure by it, or in the case of Parent, by it or Merger Sub, to comply with or satisfy any covenant, obligation or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it pursuant to this Agreement, in each case if and only to the extent that such untruth, inaccuracy or failure would reasonably be expected to cause any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.2(a), Section 6.2(b) or (with respect to Parent) or Section 6.3(a) or Section 6.3(b) (with respect to the Company), to fail to be satisfied. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall give prompt written notice to Parent upon becoming aware (A) any material Legal Proceeding or material claim threatened, commenced or asserted against any of the Acquired Companies or (B) of any written notice from a Person alleging consent of such Person is required in connection with the Merger as a result of a contract or any arrangement between such Person and any Acquired Company.

4.3 No Solicitation.

(a) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall not, and shall cause the other Acquired Companies and its and their respective directors, officers and employees not to, and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause its and their respective other Representatives not to, in each case, directly or indirectly: (i) solicit, initiate, knowingly encourage, assist, induce or facilitate the making, submission or announcement of any Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry (including by approving any transaction, or approving any Person (other than Parent and its Affiliates) becoming an "interested stockholder," for purposes of Section 203 of the DGCL) or take any action that would reasonably be

expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry; (ii) furnish or otherwise provide access to any non-public information regarding any of the Acquired Companies to any Person in connection with or in response to an Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry; (iii) engage in discussions or negotiations with any Person with respect to any Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry (other than to inform such Person of the provisions of this Section 4.3(a)); (iv) approve, endorse or recommend any Acquisition Proposal; (v) enter into any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle or similar document or any Contract relating to, or that contemplates or would reasonably be expected to result in, an Acquisition Transaction (other than a confidentiality agreement described in clause "(iv)(B)" of Section 4.3(b)); or (vi) resolve or publicly propose to take any of the actions described in clauses "(i)" through "(v)" of this sentence.

- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in <u>Section 4.3(a)</u>, but subject to <u>Section 4.3(c)</u>, prior to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote the Company may furnish non-public information regarding the Acquired Companies to, and may enter into discussions or negotiations with, any Person (and its Representatives) in response to an unsolicited written Acquisition Proposal that is received by the Company from, or on behalf of, such Person after the date of this Agreement (and not withdrawn) if: (i) the Company has not breached in any material respect (or be deemed to have breached in any material respect pursuant to Section 4.3(f)) any of the provisions set forth in this Section 4.3 or in Section 5.2; (ii) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the Company's outside legal counsel, that such Acquisition Proposal constitutes or would reasonably be expected to lead to a Superior Offer; (iii) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law; (iv) at least 24 hours prior to furnishing any such non-public information to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with, such Person, the Company (A) gives Parent written notice of the identity of such Person and of the Company's intention to furnish non-public information to, or enter into discussions or negotiations with, such Person (and its Representatives) and (B) receives from such Person, and delivers to Parent a copy of, an executed confidentiality agreement containing (1) customary limitations on the use and disclosure of all non-public written and oral information furnished to such Person by or on behalf of the Company and (2) other provisions no less favorable in the aggregate to the Company than the provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement as in effect immediately prior to the execution of this Agreement (it being understood and agreed that (x) for purposes of this clause "(B)" only, such confidentiality agreement need not contain a "standstill" or other provisions having a similar effect, (y) such confidentiality agreement shall not prohibit compliance by the Company with any of the provisions of this Section 4.3 or Section 5.2(e) and (z) no new confidentiality agreement shall be required if such Person and the Company have a currently effective confidentiality agreement in place that satisfies the requirements of this clause "(B)"); and (v) prior to or contemporaneously with furnishing any non-public information to such Person, the Company furnishes such non-public information to Parent (to the extent such non-public information has not been previously furnished by the Company to Parent).
- (c) If the Company, any other Acquired Company or any Representative of any Acquired Company receives an Acquisition Proposal or an Acquisition Inquiry at any time during the Pre-Closing Period, then the Company shall promptly (and in no event more than 24 hours after receipt of such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry) (i) advise Parent in writing of such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry (including the identity of the Person making or submitting such Acquisition Proposal

or Acquisition Inquiry and the material terms and conditions thereof), and (ii) provide Parent with copies of all documents and communications received by the Company or any Representative of the Company setting forth the terms and conditions of, or otherwise relating to, such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry. The Company shall keep Parent reasonably informed on a reasonably current basis with respect to the status of any such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry and any modification thereto and shall promptly (and in no event later than 24 hours after transmittal or receipt of any correspondence or communication) provide Parent with a copy of any written correspondence or communication between or involving (A) the Company or any Representative of the Company, on the one hand, and (B) the Person that made or submitted such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry or any Representative of such Person, on the other hand, relating to such Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry.

- (d) The Company shall, and shall cause each of the other Acquired Companies and shall cause its and their respective directors, officers and employees to, and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause its and their respective other Representatives to, immediately cease and cause to be terminated any existing solicitation, encouragement or assistance of, or discussions or negotiations with, any Person relating to any Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry. Promptly (and in any event within two Business Days) after the date of this Agreement, the Company shall (i) require each Person that has executed a confidentiality or similar agreement in connection with such Person's consideration of a possible Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry to return or destroy all confidential information previously furnished to such Person by or on behalf of any of the Acquired Companies and (ii) terminate any third party's (other than the Parent Entities and their Representatives) access to any physical or electronic data room set up in response to or in connection with any actual or contemplated Acquisition Proposal or Acquisition Inquiry.
- (e) The Company agrees that it shall not, and it shall ensure that the other Acquired Companies do not, release or permit the release of any Person from, or amend, waive or permit the amendment or waiver of any provision of, any "standstill" or similar agreement or provision to which any of the Acquired Companies is or becomes a party or under which any of the Acquired Companies has or acquires any rights; provided, however, that the Company may release a Person from, or amend or waive any provision of, any "standstill" agreement or provision to allow such person to make, or amend an Acquisition Proposal if (A) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that the failure to release such Person from such agreement or provision or the failure to amend such agreement or waive such provision would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law, and (B) the Company provides Parent with written notice of the Company's intent to take such action at least 24 hours before taking such action.
- **(f)** The Company acknowledges and agrees that any action taken by any Representative of any Acquired Company which, if taken by the Company, would constitute a breach of any provision set forth in this <u>Section 4.3</u> or <u>Section 5.2</u> shall be deemed to constitute a breach of such provision by the Company.

Section 5. ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES

5.1 Registration Statement; Proxy Statement/Prospectus.

- (a) The Company (with Parent's reasonable cooperation) shall prepare as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement a mutually acceptable Proxy Statement/Prospectus (as part of the Form S-4 Registration Statement), and Parent (with the Company's reasonable cooperation) shall prepare as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement and file with the SEC the Form S-4 Registration Statement, in which the Proxy Statement/Prospectus will be included. Each party shall cooperate with the other party in the preparation of the Proxy Statement/Prospectus and the Form S-4 Registration Statement and any amendment or supplement thereto (and to review any comments of the SEC or its staff on the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, the Form S-4 Registration Statement or any amendment or supplement thereto), and shall consider in good faith all reasonable comments made by the other party, prior to the filing thereof. Each of Parent and the Company shall use their reasonable best efforts to: (i) cause the Form S-4 Registration Statement and the Proxy Statement/Prospectus to comply with the applicable forms, rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC; (ii) to promptly notify the other of, cooperate with each other with respect to, and respond promptly to any comments of the SEC or its staff; and (iii) have the Form S-4 Registration Statement declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after it is filed with the SEC. The Company shall use reasonable best efforts to cause the Proxy Statement/Prospectus to be mailed to the Company's stockholders as promptly as practicable after the Form S-4 Registration Statement is declared effective under the Securities Act. Each party shall promptly furnish to the other party all information required or reasonably requested by the other party in connection with any such action and the preparation, filing and distribution of the Form S-4 Registration Statement and the Proxy Statement/Prospectus. In addition, the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to: (A) provide interim financial statements of the Acquired Companies (including footnotes) that are required by the Securities Act to be included in the Form S-4 Registration Statement that have been reviewed by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm; (B) provide management's discussion and analysis of interim and annual consolidated financial statements; (C) cause the Company's independent registered public accounting firm to consent to the inclusion or incorporation by reference of the audit reports on the annual audited consolidated financial statements of the Company included in the Form S-4 Registration Statement; (D) provide information necessary to prepare selected financial data with respect to the Company as required by the Securities Act; and (E) provide information concerning the Company necessary to enable Parent and the Company to prepare required pro forma financial statements and related footnotes, in each case, to the extent reasonably necessary to permit Parent to prepare the Form S-4 Registration Statement.
- **(b)** If the Company or Parent becomes aware of any information that should be disclosed in an amendment or supplement to the Form S-4 Registration Statement or the Proxy Statement/Prospectus, then such party shall: (i) promptly inform the other party thereof; (ii) provide the other party (and its counsel) with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on any amendment or supplement to the Form S-4 Registration Statement or the Proxy Statement/Prospectus prior to it being filed with the SEC; (iii) provide the other party with a copy of such amendment or supplement promptly after it is filed with the SEC; and (iv) if mailing is appropriate, cooperate in mailing such amendment or supplement to the stockholders of the Company.
- (c) Prior to the Effective Time, Parent and the Company shall use their respective reasonable best efforts to take all other action required to be taken under the Securities Act (and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder), the Exchange Act (and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder) or under any applicable state securities or "blue sky" laws (and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder) in connection with the issuance, exchange and listing of Parent

Common Stock to be issued in the Merger, except that Parent shall not be required to qualify to do business in any jurisdiction in which it is not now so qualified or file a general consent to service of process in any jurisdiction.

5.2 Company Stockholders' Meeting.

- (a) The Company: (i) shall take all action necessary under all applicable Legal Requirements to call, give notice of and hold a meeting of the holders of Company Common Stock (the "Company Stockholders' Meeting") to vote on a proposal to adopt this Agreement as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement (but in no event later than 45 days after the Form S-4 Registration Statement is declared effective under the Securities Act); (ii) shall submit such proposal to such holders at the Company Stockholders' Meeting and, unless the Company's board of directors has made a change in the Company Board Recommendation in compliance with Section 5.2(e), shall use its reasonable best efforts to solicit proxies in favor of such proposal from such holders before the Company Stockholders' Meeting; and (iii) shall not submit any other proposal to such holders at the Company Stockholders' Meeting (other than an advisory vote regarding merger-related compensation and a customary proposal regarding adjournment of the Company Stockholders' Meeting) without the prior written consent of Parent. The Company Stockholders' Meeting and shall not change such record date without the prior written consent of Parent. The Company shall ensure that all proxies solicited in connection with the Company Stockholders' Meeting are solicited in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements. The Company shall provide Parent with reasonably detailed periodic updates concerning proxy solicitation results on a timely basis (including, if requested, promptly providing daily voting reports in the last seven days prior to the Company Stockholders' Meeting).
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement: (i) the Company shall not postpone or adjourn the Company Stockholders' Meeting without the prior written consent of Parent, other than (A) to the extent necessary to ensure that any supplement or amendment to the Proxy Statement/Prospectus that is required by applicable Legal Requirements is properly disclosed to the Company's stockholders or (B) to the extent necessary to obtain a quorum if, as of the time at which the Company Stockholders' Meeting is scheduled, there are insufficient shares of Company Common Stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct the business to be conducted at the Company Stockholders' Meeting; (ii) the Company (A) may postpone or adjourn the Company Stockholders' Meeting up to three times for up to 10 days each time if Parent requests such postponement or adjournment, in each case, in order to permit the solicitation of additional proxies in favor of the adoption of this Agreement; and (iii) the Company may postpone or adjourn the Company Stockholders' Meeting to the extent necessary to allow the notice and negotiation periods contemplated by Section 5.2(e) to be completed, plus one Business Day. Subject to Section 5.2(e), the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts during any such postponement or adjournment to solicit and obtain such proxies in favor of the adoption of this Agreement as soon as reasonably practicable.
- (c) Subject to Section 5.2(e), the Proxy Statement/Prospectus shall include a statement to the effect that the Company's board of directors unanimously: (i) determined that this Agreement and the Merger is advisable and fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders; (ii) approved this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions, including the Merger, in accordance with the requirements of the DGCL; and (iii) recommends that the Company's stockholders vote to adopt this Agreement at the Company Stockholders' Meeting (the unanimous determination described in clause "(i)" above and the unanimous recommendation described in clause "(iii)" above being collectively referred to as the "Company Board Recommendation"). The Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to ensure that the Proxy Statement/Prospectus includes the opinion of Qatalyst referred to in Section 2.24.

- (d) Except as provided in Section 5.2(e), neither the Company's board of directors nor any committee thereof shall: (i) withdraw or modify in a manner adverse to Parent, or permit the withdrawal or modification in a manner adverse to Parent of, the Company Board Recommendation (it being understood and agreed that the Company Board Recommendation will be deemed to have been modified by the Company's board of directors in a manner adverse to Parent if the Company Board Recommendation is no longer unanimous); (ii) recommend the approval, acceptance or adoption of, or approve, endorse, accept or adopt, any Acquisition Proposal; (iii) approve or recommend, or cause or permit any Acquired Company to execute or enter into, any letter of intent, memorandum of understanding, agreement in principle, merger agreement, acquisition agreement, option agreement, joint venture agreement, partnership agreement or other similar document or Contract relating to, or that contemplates or would reasonably be expected to result in, an Acquisition Transaction, other than a confidentiality agreement described in clause "(iv)(B)" of Section 4.3(b); or (iv) resolve, agree or publicly propose, or permit any Acquired Company or any Representative of any Acquired Company to agree or publicly propose, to take any of the actions referred to in this Section 5.2(d).
- (e) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in <u>Section 5.2(d)</u>, at any time prior to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote:
 - (i) the Company's board of directors may withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation and/or cause the Company to terminate this Agreement in accordance with Section 7.1(g) if: (A) an unsolicited, bona fide, written Acquisition Proposal is made to the Company after the date of this Agreement and is not withdrawn; (B) such Acquisition Proposal did not result from a breach of any of the provisions of Section 4.3 or this Section 5.2 in any material respect; (C) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that such Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Offer; (D) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that, in light of such Superior Offer, the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation or the failure to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(g) would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law; (E) no less than 120 hours prior to withdrawing or modifying the Company Board Recommendation, the Company's board of directors delivers to Parent a written notice (a "Recommendation Change Notice") (1) stating that the Company has received a Superior Offer that did not result from a breach of any of the provisions of Section 4.3, this Section 5.2 in any material respect, (2) stating that the Company's board of directors intends to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation (and describing any intended modification of the Company Board Recommendation) and/or intends to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(g) in order to accept such Superior Offer, (3) specifying the material terms and conditions of such Superior Offer, including the identity of the Person making such Superior Offer and (4) attaching copies of the most current and complete draft of any Contract relating to such Superior Offer; (F) for 120 hours after receipt by Parent of such Recommendation Change Notice, the Company's board of directors has not withdrawn or

modified the Company Board Recommendation and the Company has not attempted to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(g); (G) throughout such 120-hour period, the Company engages (to the extent requested by Parent) in good faith negotiations with Parent to amend this Agreement in such a manner that the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation or the failure to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(g) in order to accept such Superior Offer would not be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law; and (H) at the time of withdrawal or modification of the Company Board Recommendation, the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after taking into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation or the failure to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(g) in order to accept such Superior Offer would be inconsistent with the fiduciary obligations of the Company's board of directors to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law in light of such Superior Offer; provided, however, that when making such determination, the Company's board of directors shall be obligated to consider any changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Parent as a result of the negotiations required by clause "(G)" above or otherwise; or

(ii) the Company's board of directors may withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation if: (A) there shall arise after the date of this Agreement an event, development or change in circumstances that relates to and is material to the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole (but does not relate to (x) any Acquisition Proposal or (y) changes in the stock price or trading volume of Parent Common Stock or any other securities of any Parent Entity, any change in credit rating of any Parent Entity or the failure of Parent to meet internal or securities analysts' published projections of earnings or revenues) and that was not known and was not reasonably foreseeable by the Company's board of directors on the date of this Agreement (or if known, the material consequences of which were not known, and were not reasonably foreseeable by the Company's board of directors as of the date of this Agreement), which event, development or change in circumstances, or any material consequence thereof, becomes known to the Company's board of directors prior to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote (any such event, development or change in circumstances being referred to as a "Change in Circumstances"); (B) the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that, in light of such Change in Circumstances, the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law; (C) no less than 120 hours prior to withdrawing or modifying the Company Board Recommendation, the Company's board of directors delivers to Parent a written notice (1) stating that a Change in Circumstances has arisen, (2) stating that it intends to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation in light of such Change in Circumstances and describing any intended modification of the Company Board Recommendation and (3) containing a reasonably detailed description of such Change in Circumstances; (D) throughout such 120-hour period, the Company engages (to the extent requested by Parent) in good faith negotiations with Parent to amend this Agreement in such a manner that the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation would not be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law in light of such Change

in Circumstances; and (E) at the time of withdrawing or modifying the Company Board Recommendation, the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after taking into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that the failure to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation would be inconsistent with the fiduciary obligations of the Company's board of directors to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law in light of such Change in Circumstances; *provided*, *however*, that when making such determination, the Company's board of directors shall be obligated to consider any changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Parent as a result of the negotiations required by clause "(D)" above or otherwise

For purposes of clause "(i)" of this <u>Section 5.2(e)</u>, any change in the form or amount of the consideration payable in connection with a Superior Offer, and any other material change to any of the terms of a Superior Offer, will be deemed to be a new Superior Offer, requiring a new Recommendation Change Notice and a new advance notice period, except that the advance notice period applicable to any such change to a Superior Offer pursuant to clause "(i)(E)" of this <u>Section 5.2(e)</u> shall be 72 hours rather than 120 hours. The Company shall ensure that any withdrawal or modification of the Company Board Recommendation does not have the effect of causing any Takeover Statute of the State of Delaware or any other state to be applicable to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions.

- contemplated by Rule 14d-9 or Rule 14e-2(a) or Item 1012(a) of Regulation M-A promulgated under the Exchange Act; or (ii) making any disclosure to its stockholders if the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of the Company's outside legal counsel, that the failure to do so would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary obligations to the Company's stockholders under applicable Delaware law; *provided*, *however*, that this Section 5.2(f) shall not be deemed to permit the Company's board of directors to withdraw the Company Board Recommendation or to modify the Company Board Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent or take any of the actions referred to in clause "(ii)" or clause "(iv)" of Section 5.2(d) except, in the case of a withdrawal or modification of the Company Board Recommendation, to the extent permitted by Section 5.2(e) (it being understood and agreed that any disclosure of the type described in this Section 5.2(f), other than a "stop, look and listen" communication or similar communication of the type contemplated by Section 14d-9(f) of the Exchange Act, shall be deemed to be a withdrawal of the Company Board Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent unless the Company's board of directors publicly and unanimously reaffirms the Company Board Recommendation in such disclosure).
- (g) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, none of the following actions shall be deemed to constitute a withdrawal or modification of the Company Board Recommendation: (i) the determination, in and of itself, by the Company's board of directors that an Acquisition Proposal constitutes or would reasonably be expected to result in a Superior Offer; (ii) the delivery, in and of itself, of a Recommendation Change Notice to Parent pursuant to clause "(E)" of Section 5.2(e)(i); (iii) the delivery, in and of itself, of a written notice to Parent pursuant to clause "(C)" of Section 5.2(e)(ii); (iv) the public disclosure, in and of itself, of any action described in clause "(i)," "(ii)" or "(iii)" above if such disclosure is required by applicable Legal Requirements, so long as any such disclosure (A) includes an express reaffirmation of the Company Board Recommendation without any amendment, withdrawal, alteration, modification or qualification thereof and (B) does not include any statement that constitutes, and does not otherwise constitute, a withdrawal of the Company Board Recommendation or a modification of the Company Board Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent; or (v) the making, in and of itself, of a customary "stop, look and listen" communication to the Company's stockholders pursuant to Rule 14d-9(f) promulgated under the Exchange Act.

(h) Subject to the Company's right to terminate this Agreement in accordance with Section 7.1(g), the Company's obligation to call, give notice of and hold the Company Stockholders' Meeting in accordance with Section 5.2(a) shall not be limited or otherwise affected by the making, commencement, disclosure, announcement or submission of any Superior Offer or other Acquisition Proposal, by any Change in Circumstances or by any withdrawal or modification of the Company Board Recommendation. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company agrees that unless this Agreement is terminated in accordance with Section 7.1, the Company shall not submit any Acquisition Proposal to a vote of its stockholders.

5.3 Treatment of Company Equity Awards.

- (a) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any Person, each In-the-Money Option that is vested or unvested and held by a Person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to the Acquired Companies (each, a "Specified Option") will be canceled and extinguished, and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive (subject to any applicable withholding or other Taxes, or other amounts required by applicable Legal Requirements to be withheld) an amount in cash equal to the product of (i) the total number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to such Specified Option, *multiplied by* (ii) the excess of (A) the Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount *over* (B) the per share exercise price for the Company Common Stock subject to such Specified Option. Following the Effective Time, any such canceled Specified Option shall entitle the former holder of such Specified Option only to the payment described in this Section 5.3(a), which shall be made by the Surviving Corporation within 10 Business Days after the Effective Time.
- **(b)** At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any Person, each Company Option (other than (x) a Specified Option or (y) an Out-of-the-Money Option held by a Person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to the Acquired Companies), whether vested or unvested, shall be assumed by Parent and converted into an option to purchase, on the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such Company Option, that number of shares of Parent Common Stock (rounded down to the nearest whole share) equal to the product of (i) the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to such Company Option, *multiplied by* (ii) the Conversion Ratio, at an exercise price per share of Parent Common Stock (rounded up to the nearest whole cent) equal to the quotient obtained by *dividing* (A) the per share exercise price for the Company Common Stock subject to such Company Option, *by* (B) the Conversion Ratio (each such assumed Company Option, as so adjusted, a "Converted Option"); *provided, however*, that, following the Effective Time, all references to the "Company" in each Company Equity Plan and each award agreement shall be deemed to be references to Parent. The assumption and conversion of Converted Options contemplated by this Section 5.3(b) shall in each case be effected in a manner intended to comply with Section 409A of the Code.
- (c) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any Person, each Out-of-the-Money Option held by a Person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to the Acquired Companies shall be canceled and extinguished for no consideration.

- (d) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any Person, each Company RSU that is outstanding and unvested immediately prior to the Effective Time and that is not a Specified RSU shall be converted into that number of Parent RSUs, rounded to the nearest whole share, equal to the product of (i) the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to such Company RSU (and, for Company PSUs, such number of shares of Company Common Stock shall be based on the attainment of the applicable performance metrics at the (x) actual level of performance for performance periods that lapsed in the ordinary course prior to the Effective Time or (y) for each other Company PSU, greater of the target or actual level of performance, as determined by the Company's board of directors or a committee thereof immediately prior to the Effective Time), including any accrued but unpaid dividend equivalents thereon, *multiplied by* (ii) the Conversion Ratio (each such assumed Company RSU, as so adjusted, a "Converted RSU"). Any Converted RSU issued pursuant to this Section 5.3(d) shall be subject to the same terms and conditions as were applicable to such Company RSU prior to the Effective Time; *provided, however*, that (A) all references to the "Company" in each Company Equity Plan and each award agreement shall be deemed to be references to Parent and (B) to the extent that such Company RSU is a Company PSU, the performance metrics applicable to such Company PSU shall not apply from and after the Effective Time.
- (e) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of any Person, each Specified RSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether vested or unvested, shall be canceled and extinguished, and the holder thereof shall be entitled to receive (subject to any applicable withholding or other Taxes, or other amounts required by applicable Legal Requirements to be withheld) (x) the Merger Consideration in accordance with Section 1.5(a)(iii) on the same terms and conditions as outstanding shares of Company Common Stock and (y) an amount in cash equal to any accrued but unpaid dividend equivalents with respect to each Specified RSU; provided, however, that the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to those Specified RSUs that are Company PSUs shall be determined based on the attainment of applicable performance metrics at the (x) actual level of performance for performance periods that lapsed in the ordinary course prior to the Effective Time or (y) for each other such Company PSU, greater of the target or actual level of performance, as determined by the Company's board of directors or a committee thereof immediately prior to the Effective Time. The Merger Consideration payable pursuant to this Section 5.3(e) shall be made by the Surviving Corporation within 10 Business Days after the Effective Time; provided, that, to the extent that any payment within such time or on such date would trigger a Tax or penalty under Section 409A, such payment shall be made on the earliest date that payment would not trigger such Tax or penalty; provided, further, that notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any Specified RSU granted to a non-employee member of the Company's board of directors that constitutes nonqualified deferred compensation subject to Section 409A and that the Company determines prior to the Effective Time is not eligible to be terminated in accordance with Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-3(j)(4)(ix)(B), such payment will be made at the earliest time permitted under the applicable Company Equity Plan that will not trigger a Tax or penalty under Section 409A. The aggregate amount required to be withheld in respect of Taxes in respect of the Merger Consideration payable in respect of Specified RSUs pursuant to this Section 5.3(e) shall be applied first to reduce the aggregate Merger Consideration payable in shares of Parent Common Stock and then, only if and to the extent that such withholding amount exceeds such stock portion, to reduce the portion of the Merger Consideration that is payable in cash (if any). The number of shares of Parent Common Stock to be withheld shall be determined based on the closing price of a share of Parent Common Stock on the Closing Date.

- (f) If requested by Parent in writing prior to the Effective Time, any shares of Company Common Stock that remain available for issuance pursuant to any Company Equity Plans as of the Effective Time (or any portion thereof requested by Parent) (the "Residual Shares") shall be converted at the Effective Time into the number of shares of Parent Common Stock equal to the product of the number of such Residual Shares and the Conversion Ratio (such shares of Parent Common Stock, the "Assumed Shares").
- (g) Prior to the Effective Time, each of Parent and the Company shall take all actions reasonably necessary to effectuate the provisions set forth in this Section 5.3; provided, however, that no such action taken shall be required to be irrevocable until immediately prior to the Effective Time. As soon as reasonably practicable, but in no event later than five (5) Business Days after the Effective Time, Parent shall file a registration statement on Form S-8 (or any successor form) with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable with respect to Converted Options and Converted RSUs, in each case that are eligible to be registered on Form S-8, and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement (and maintain the current status of the prospectus or prospectuses contained therein) for so long as the Converted Options and Converted RSUs assumed in accordance with this Agreement remain outstanding. The Company shall assist Parent in the preparation of such registration statement and provide Parent with all information reasonably requested by Parent for such preparation.
- 5.4 Treatment of Company ESPP. As soon as practicable after the date of this Agreement, the Company shall take all action that may be necessary to provide that: (a) no new offering period (or similar period during which shares may be purchased) shall commence under the Company ESPP following the date of this Agreement; (b) participants in the Company ESPP as of the date of this Agreement may not increase their payroll deductions under the Company ESPP from those in effect on the date of this Agreement; and (c) no new participants may commence participation in the Company ESPP following the date of this Agreement. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take such action as may be necessary to: (i) cause any offering period (or similar period during which shares may be purchased) in progress as of the date of this Agreement to be the final offering period under the Company ESPP and to be terminated no later than five Business Days prior to the date on which the Effective Time occurs; (ii) make any pro-rata adjustments that may be necessary to reflect the shortened offering period (or similar period), but otherwise treat such shortened offering period (or similar period) as a fully effective and completed offering period for all purposes under the Company ESPP; (iii) cause each participant's thenoutstanding share purchase right under the Company ESPP (the "Company ESPP Rights") to be exercised as of no later than two Business Days prior to the date on which the Effective Time occurs (such date, the "Final Exercise Date"); and (iv) terminate the Company ESPP as of, and subject to the occurrence of, the Effective Time. On the Final Exercise Date, the funds credited as of such date under the Company ESPP within the associated accumulated payroll withholding account for each participant under the Company ESPP shall be used to purchase shares of Company Common Stock in accordance with the terms of the Company ESPP (as amended pursuant to this Section 5.4), and each share purchased thereunder immediately prior to the Effective Time will be canceled at the Effective Time and converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration in accordance with Section 1.5(a)(iii), subject to withholding of any applicable income and employment withholding Taxes. Any accumulated contributions of each participant under the Company ESPP as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall, to the extent not used to purchase shares in

accordance with the terms and conditions of the Company ESPP (as amended pursuant to this <u>Section 5.4</u>), be refunded to such participant as promptly as practicable following the Final Exercise Date (without interest). No further Company ESPP Rights shall be granted or exercised under the Company ESPP after the Final Exercise Date. The Company shall provide timely notice to participants of the setting of the Final Exercise Date and the termination of the Company ESPP in accordance with the terms of the Company ESPP.

5.5 Employee Benefits and Employee Matters.

- (a) Subject, and in addition, to the requirements imposed by applicable Legal Requirements, during the period commencing on the Closing Date and ending on the one-year anniversary of the Closing Date (the "Continuation Period"), Parent, the Surviving Corporation, or their respective Affiliates shall provide each Continuing Employee with (i) total target cash compensation (to be defined as base salary or annualized base wage rate, plus target annual cash incentive opportunity) to each Continuing Employee that is no less than the total target cash compensation provided to such Continuing Employee immediately prior to the Closing, and (ii) retirement and health and welfare benefits that are substantially similar in the aggregate to those provided to similarly situated employees of Parent.
- **(b)** During the Continuation Period, Parent shall provide, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective Affiliates to provide, severance payments and benefits to each Continuing Employee whose employment is terminated during such period that are no less favorable than the severance payments and benefits that such Continuing Employee would have been eligible to receive upon a termination of employment under any applicable severance plan, policy, practice or arrangement sponsored or maintained by the Acquired Companies (as listed on Part 2.16(f) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, or otherwise as permitted pursuant to Part 4.2(b)(xi) of the Company Disclosure Schedule).
- (c) As of the Closing Date, Parent, the Surviving Corporation, or one of their respective Affiliates will use commercially reasonable efforts to provide to each Continuing Employee under each employee benefit plan, program or arrangement established or maintained by Parent, the Surviving Corporation, or one of their Affiliates in which such Continuing Employees may be eligible to participate after the Closing Date (the "Post-Closing Plans"), credit for purposes of eligibility to participate and vesting (but not for purposes of benefit accrual under a defined benefit pension plan) for full or partial years of service with the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries performed at any time prior to the Closing Date to the extent such service was taken into account under the analogous Company Plan immediately prior to the Closing Date; provided, however, that no such prior service shall be taken into account to the extent it would result in the duplication of benefits to any such Continuing Employee.
- (d) For purposes of each Post-Closing Plan providing medical, dental, prescription drug and/or vision benefits to any Continuing Employee, Parent shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries to, use commercially reasonable efforts to cause (i) all pre-existing condition exclusions, evidence of insurability requirements, actively-at-work requirements, and waiting periods for such Post-Closing Plan to be waived for such Continuing Employee and his or her covered dependents, to the extent any such exclusions or requirements were waived or were inapplicable under the analogous Company Plan immediately prior to the Closing Date, and to the extent consistent with the governing terms of the Post-Closing Plan and (ii) such Continuing Employees to be given credit under such Post-Closing Plans for co-payments made, and deductibles satisfied, prior to the Closing Date for the year in which the Closing Date occurs.

- (e) Except for Indemnified Persons (to the extent of their rights pursuant to Section 5.6), no Company Associate shall be deemed to be a third-party beneficiary of this Agreement. Nothing in this Section 5.5 shall limit the effect of Section 8.8.
- (f) Unless otherwise requested by Parent in writing at least five Business Days prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall take (or cause to be taken) all actions that may be reasonably necessary or appropriate to terminate, effective no later than the day prior to the Closing Date, any Company Plan that contains a cash or deferred arrangement intended to qualify under Section 401(k) of the Code (a "Company 401(k) Plan"). If the Company is required to terminate any Company 401(k) Plan, then the Company shall provide to Parent prior to the Closing Date written evidence of the adoption by the Company's board of directors of resolutions authorizing the termination of such Company 401(k) Plan (the form and substance of which shall be subject to the prior review and approval of Parent), effective no later than the day prior to the Closing Date. In such event, prior to the Closing Date and thereafter (as applicable), the Company and Parent shall use commercially reasonable efforts to take any and all action as may be required, including amendments to a U.S. tax-qualified defined contribution plan maintained by Parent or one of its Subsidiaries (each, a "Parent 401(k) Plan"), to permit each Continuing Employee to make rollover contributions of "eligible rollover distributions" (within the meaning of Section 402(c)(4) of the Code) in cash or notes (representing plan loans from the Company 401(k) Plan) in an amount equal to the eligible rollover distribution portion of the account balance distributable to such Continuing Employee from such Company 401(k) Plan to the corresponding Parent 401(k) Plan. If the Company 401(k) Plan is terminated as described herein, the Continuing Employees shall be eligible to participate in a Parent 401(k) Plan as soon as reasonably practicable on or following the Closing Date. If the distributions of assets from the trust of any Company 401(k) Plan that is terminated pursuant to this Section 5.5(f) are reasonably anticipated to cause or result in liquidation charges, surrender charges or other fees to be imposed upon the account of any participant or beneficiary of such Company 401(k) Plan or upon the Company or any participating employer, then the Company shall estimate in good faith the amount of such charges or other fees and provide its estimate of that amount in writing to Parent at least three Business Days prior to the Closing Date.
- (g) To the extent any employee, union, works council or other employee representative information, notification or consultation requirements are imposed by applicable Legal Requirements with respect to any of the Contemplated Transactions, the Company and Parent shall cooperate in good faith to ensure that such information, notification or consultation requirements are complied with in all material respects prior to the Effective Time. Prior to making any broad-based notices or communications to any employees of the Acquired Companies, the parties shall provide, and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries and Representatives to provide, all broad-based employee notices or communication materials (including website postings) that are intended to be provided to the employees of the Acquired Companies and that relate to their terms or conditions of employment, including compensation or benefits matters following the Closing (the "Employee Communications") to other party for its prior review and the reviewing party shall have the right to provide timely and reasonable comments to any such notices or communications, which will be considered in good faith. The foregoing shall not apply to any Employee Communications to the extent the substance of statements contained therein are consistent in all material respects with previous Employee Communications made by the Company or Parent after prior review by the other party.

5.6 Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

- (a) From the Effective Time until the sixth anniversary of the Effective Time, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation to exculpate, indemnify and hold harmless (and shall also cause the Surviving Corporation to advance expenses as incurred), (i) to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law, and (ii) in accordance with any indemnification agreements with any Acquired Company in effect on the date of this Agreement, each present and former director and officer of any Acquired Company (collectively, the "Indemnified Persons") against any costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages or liabilities incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising out of or related to such Indemnified Persons' service as a director or officer of any Acquired Company or services performed by such Persons at the request of any Acquired Company at or prior to the Effective Time, whether asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time, including with respect to (A) the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions and (B) actions to enforce this Section 5.6.
- (b) All rights to indemnification, exculpation and advancement and reimbursement of expenses by any Acquired Company existing in favor of the Indemnified Persons for their acts and omissions as directors and officers occurring prior to the Effective Time, as provided in the Company's or the applicable Acquired Company's certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other similar organizational documents (as in effect as of the date of this Agreement) and as provided in those indemnification agreements between an Acquired Company and such Indemnified Persons (as in effect as of the date of this Agreement), will survive the Merger and continue in full force and effect (to the extent such rights to indemnification are available under and consistent with applicable law) for a period of six years following the date on which the Merger becomes effective, and the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries will (and Parent will cause the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries to) honor and fulfill, in all respects, the obligations of the Acquired Companies in respect of such rights of indemnification, exculpation and advancement and reimbursement of expenses. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, if any Indemnified Person notifies Parent on or prior to the sixth anniversary of the Effective Time of a matter in respect of which such Indemnified Person intends to seek indemnification pursuant to this Section 5.6, the provisions of this Section 5.6 shall continue in effect with respect to such matter until the final disposition of all claims, actions, investigations, suits and proceedings relating thereto.
- (c) From the date on which the Effective Time occurs until the sixth anniversary of such date, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation to maintain in effect, for the benefit of the Indemnified Persons with respect to their acts and omissions as directors and officers occurring prior to the Effective Time, the existing policy of directors' and officers' liability insurance maintained by the Company as of the date of this Agreement in the form Made Available to Parent (the "Existing D&O Policy"), except that: (i) Parent may substitute for the Existing D&O Policy a policy or policies of substantially comparable coverage, and in any event, coverage not less favorable in the aggregate than the existing policies of the Acquired Companies; and (ii) Parent will not be required to pay annual premiums for the Existing D&O Policy (or for any substitute policies) in excess of 300% of the most recent annual premium paid prior to the date of this Agreement for the Existing D&O Policy (the "Maximum Premium"). If any future annual premiums for the Existing D&O Policy (or any substitute policy therefor) exceed the Maximum Premium in the aggregate, then Parent may reduce the amount of coverage of such Existing D&O Policy (or any substitute policy therefor) to the amount of coverage that can be obtained for a premium equal to the Maximum Premium. Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation or, prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall have the right to purchase a pre-paid, non-cancellable "tail" policy on the Existing D&O Policy for a claims reporting or discovery period of six (6) years from the Closing Date and otherwise on terms and conditions that are no less favorable than the terms and conditions of the Existing D&O Policy; provided, however, that the Surviving Corporation shall not be obligated to, and the Company shall not (without the prior written consent of Parent), expend an amount for such "tail" policy in excess of the Maximum Premium. If such "tail" policy is purchased, Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, maintain such "tail" policy in full force and effect in lieu of all other obligations of the Surviving Corporation under the first sentence of this Section 5.6(c).

- (d) The provisions of this <u>Section 5.6</u> are intended to be for the benefit of, and will be enforceable by each of the Indemnified Persons, who are intended third-party beneficiaries of this <u>Section 5.6</u> from and after the Effective Time.
- (e) In the event Parent or the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, in each such case, proper provision shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume of the rights and obligations set forth in this Section 5.6.

5.7 Regulatory Approvals and Related Matters.

(a) Each of Parent and the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to file, as soon as practicable and advisable after the date of this Agreement, all notices, reports and other documents required to be filed by such party with any Governmental Body with respect to the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions, and to submit promptly any additional information requested by any such Governmental Body. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing: (i) the Company and Parent shall: (A)(1) within 10 Business Days after the date of this Agreement, make an appropriate filing of a notification and report form pursuant to the HSR Act, (2) prepare, file and submit the notifications, reports and other documents (or, if appropriate, drafts of documents) required under any applicable foreign antitrust or competition laws or regulations in the jurisdictions set forth on Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule as soon as reasonably practicable and advisable and (3) promptly after the date of this Agreement, prepare, file and submit the notifications, reports and other documents required under (x) any applicable Foreign Investment Laws in the jurisdictions set forth on Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and (y) the NISPOM Rule (including notification to the DCSA and, as required, any other cognizant security authority pursuant to the NISPOM Rule), in each case, in connection with the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions; and (B) respond as promptly as practicable to (1) any inquiries or requests received from the FTC or the DOJ for additional information or documentation and (2) any inquiries or requests received from any state attorney general, foreign antitrust authority or other Governmental Body in connection with antitrust, foreign direct investment, security clearance or related matters; and (ii) except to the extent Parent determines otherwise: (A) the Company and Parent shall (1) promptly (and in any event within 10 Business Days) after a Requesting Authority asserts or attempts to assert jurisdiction over, or requests, requires or attempts to require a filing or submission relating to, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, consult with one another in good faith to determine whether such filing is required and, if Parent determines such filing is required to consummate the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, file and submit (in accordance with each Legal Requirement that may be applicable or that such Requesting Authority asserts to be applicable) all notices, reports and other documents required or requested by such Requesting Authority to be filed or submitted, in each case, promptly after Parent makes such determination; and (2) respond as promptly as practicable to any inquiries or requests received from

such Requesting Authority for additional information or documentation, and (B) if a filing or submission is made to any Requesting Authority in accordance with clause "(ii)(A)(1)" above, any Governmental Authorization or other Consent asserted to be required under any Legal Requirement administered by or otherwise relating to the authority or responsibility of such Requesting Authority shall be (1) deemed to be included on Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and (2) be deemed required to be obtained in connection with the Merger for purposes of Section 5.7(e).

(b) Subject to the confidentiality provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement. Parent and the Company each shall promptly supply the other with any information which may be required in order to effectuate any filings (including applications) or submissions pursuant to (and to otherwise comply with its obligations set forth in) Section 5.7(a); provided, however, that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 5.7, each of Parent and the Company may reasonably designate material provided to the other party pursuant to this Section 5.7 as "outside counsel only" or "counsel only" (x) as necessary to comply with legal or contractual arrangements and/or (y) as necessary to address reasonable privilege, legal, confidentiality or competitive sensitivity concerns, and such materials and the information contained therein shall only be provided to the outside and in-house legal counsel and advisors of the receiving party to whom such materials or information is necessary to be provided and will not be disclosed by such counsel or advisors to others at the receiving party without the disclosing party's express prior written consent. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 5.7 or elsewhere in this Agreement, Parent shall, on behalf of itself, Merger Sub and the Company; (i) control, devise and implement the strategy and timing for seeking and securing any actions or Consents of any Governmental Body with respect to the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions (taking into account in good faith any comments of the Company or its Representatives relating to such strategy), and coordinate any contacts with any Governmental Body (including any Requesting Authority); (ii) take the lead in all meetings, communications, discussions and negotiations with any Governmental Body (including any Requesting Authority) in connection with obtaining any such action or Consent; provided, however, that Parent shall not participate in any substantive meeting, communication, discussion or negotiation with any Governmental Body (including any Requesting Authority) in connection with this Agreement and the Merger unless Parent gives the Company prior notice of, consults with the Company in good faith in advance of, and, to the extent not prohibited by such Governmental Body, gives the Company the opportunity to attend and participate in, such meeting, communication, discussion or negotiation; and (iii) have the right in its sole discretion to commit to or agree with any Governmental Body to stay, toll or extend any applicable waiting period under the HSR Act, any applicable foreign antitrust or competition laws or regulations or any applicable Foreign Investment Law (it being understood that Parent will consult with the Company in good faith prior to making any such commitment or agreement); provided, however, that Parent shall not withdraw its initial filing pursuant to the HSR Act or refile without the Company's prior written con. Without limiting the foregoing, no Acquired Company shall, without the prior written consent of Parent, directly or indirectly (A) stay, toll or extend any waiting period under the HSR Act, any applicable foreign antitrust or competition law or regulation or any applicable Foreign Investment Law, (B) withdraw its initial filing pursuant to the HSR Act, any applicable foreign antitrust or competition law or regulation or any applicable Foreign Investment Law, as the case may be, or refile any of them, or (C) commit to or agree with any Governmental Body to delay or not to consummate the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions.

- (c) Except where prohibited by applicable Legal Requirements or any Governmental Body, and subject to Section 5.7(b) and the confidentiality provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement, each of Parent and the Company shall: (i) consult with the other party in good faith prior to taking a position with respect to any filing or submission required by Section 5.7(a); (ii) provide the other party a reasonable opportunity to review, comment and discuss in advance, and consider in good faith the views of the other party in connection with, all written, substantive communications with a Governmental Body (including any Requesting Authority) in connection with any filing or submission required by Section 5.7(a) (including any analyses, appearances, presentations, memoranda, briefs, white papers, arguments, opinions or proposals) before making or submitting any such written communication to any Governmental Body on behalf of any party hereto in connection with any filing or submission required by Section 5.7(a) or any Legal Proceeding involving a Governmental Body with regulatory authority related to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions; (iii) coordinate with the other party in preparing and exchanging such information; and (iv) promptly provide the other party (and its counsel) with copies of all filings, notices, analyses, presentations, memoranda, briefs, white papers, opinions, proposals and other submissions (and a summary of any oral presentations) made or submisted by such party with or to any Governmental Body in connection with any filing or submission required by Section 5.7(a); provided, however, that materials required to be provided pursuant to Section 5.7(b) and this Section 5.7(c) may be redacted (A) to remove references concerning the valuation of Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries, (B) as necessary to comply with contractual arrangements existing as of the date of this Agreement and/or (C) as necessary to address reasonable privilege, legal, confidentiality or
- (d) Each of the Company and Parent shall notify the other party promptly upon the receipt of: (i) any communication from any official of any Governmental Body in connection with any filing or submission made pursuant to this Agreement; (ii) knowledge of the commencement or threat of commencement of any judicial or administrative proceeding by or before any Governmental Body with respect to the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions (and shall keep the other party informed as to the status of any such proceeding or threat); and (iii) any request by any official of any Governmental Body for any amendment or supplement to any filing or submission made pursuant to this Agreement or any information required to comply with any Legal Requirement applicable to the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. Whenever any event occurs that is required to be set forth in an amendment or supplement to any filing or submission made pursuant to Section 5.7(a), each of the Company and Parent shall (promptly upon learning of the occurrence of such event) inform the other party of the occurrence of such event and cooperate in filing with or submitting to the applicable Governmental Body such amendment or supplement.
- (e) Subject to Sections 5.7(b) and 5.7(f), each of Parent and the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions necessary to consummate the Merger and make effective the other Contemplated Transactions on a timely basis. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, but subject to Sections 5.7(b) and 5.7(f), each of Parent and the Company shall use its reasonable best efforts to: (i) make all filings (if any), give all notices (if any) and provide all information (if any) required to be made, given or provided by such party in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions; (ii) consult with such party's employees to the extent required under any applicable Legal Requirement in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions; and (iii) obtain each Consent (if any) required to be obtained (pursuant to any applicable Legal Requirement or Contract, or otherwise) by such party in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, but subject to Sections 5.7(b) and 5.7(f), Parent's obligations under clause "(iii)" of the immediately preceding sentence

with respect to any Consents referred to in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) and Section 6.1(f) shall include, in each case, to the extent necessary to obtain the Consents referred to in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) and Section 6.1(f), (A) proposing, negotiating, committing to and effecting (by consent decree, hold separate order or otherwise) the sale, divestiture, disposition or license (or similar arrangement) of any of the businesses, product lines or assets of any Parent Entity or any Acquired Company (a "Divestiture Remedy"), in each case, that would not result in a Burdensome Condition and (B) proposing, negotiating, committing to and effecting (by consent decree, hold separate order or otherwise) any limitation on any Parent Entity's freedom of action with respect to, and otherwise proposing, proffering and agreeing to any other requirement, obligation, condition, limitation or restriction on, any of the businesses, product lines or assets of any Parent Entity or any Acquired Company (a "Behavioral Remedy"), in each case, that would not result in a Burdensome Condition. In furtherance of the foregoing, to the extent necessary and practicable, Parent shall (x) negotiate in good faith with all applicable Governmental Bodies any Divestiture Remedy or Behavioral Remedy contemplated by the immediately preceding sentence in connection with obtaining any Consent referred to in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) or Section 6.1(f) prior to the initiation of a Regulatory Proceeding by any Governmental Body and (y) continue such negotiations in the event a Regulatory Proceeding is initiated. Each of the Company and Parent shall consult with the other party in good faith with respect to the matters contemplated by clauses "(i)," "(ii)" and "(iii)" above, and shall use reasonable best efforts to keep the other party apprised of the status of matters relating to the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions. At the request of Parent, the Company shall cause the divestiture, holding separate or taking of any other action with respect to any of the businesses, product lines or assets of the Acquired Companies (provided that any such action is conditioned upon the consummation of the Merger). If a Specified Governmental Body or a third party commences a judicial or administrative proceeding under any applicable antitrust or competition Legal Requirement or Foreign Investment Law challenging, or seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions (any such judicial or administrative proceeding, a "Regulatory Proceeding"), (A) Parent and the Company shall use their respective reasonable best efforts to contest, defend and/or appeal such proceeding on the merits, (B) Parent shall be entitled to direct and control the defense and settlement of such proceeding and will consult with the Company in good faith in connection therewith, and (C) the Company shall cooperate with, and provide such assistance as may be reasonably requested by, Parent in connection with the defense and settlement of such Regulatory Proceeding.

(f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 5.7(e) or elsewhere in this Agreement: (i) no Parent Entity shall have any obligation under this Agreement to: (A) propose, negotiate, commit to or effect (by consent decree, hold separate order or otherwise) any Divestiture Remedy that would result in a Burdensome Condition (it being understood and agreed that, for the avoidance of doubt, Parent shall take the actions identified in Part 5.7(f) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule promptly after the date of this Agreement); (B) propose, negotiate, commit to or effect (by consent decree, hold separate order or otherwise), or otherwise propose, proffer or agree to, any Behavioral Remedy that would result in a Burdensome Condition; (C) initiate, or cause any other Parent Entity to initiate, any litigation or similar proceeding against a Governmental Body or third party to obtain any waiting period expiration or termination, Governmental Authorization or other Consent under the HSR Act, any applicable foreign antitrust or competition law or regulation, any applicable Foreign Investment Law or any similar Legal Requirement in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions (it being understood and agreed that nothing in this clause "(C)" shall be deemed to limit Parent's obligation to contest, defend and/or appeal Regulatory Proceedings in accordance with the last sentence of Section 5.7(e)); (D) except as contemplated by clause "(A)" or "(B)" above, amend or modify any of Parent's or

Merger Sub's rights or obligations under this Agreement; or (E) except as contemplated by clause "(A)" or "(B)" above, restructure or commit to restructure any of the Contemplated Transactions; (ii) none of the Acquired Companies shall, except with the prior written consent of Parent, agree, commit or propose, or encourage any Governmental Body, to take or request any of the actions described in clause "(i)(A)", "(i)(B)", "(i)(D)" or "(i)(E)" above; (iii) no Parent Entity shall be required to agree to, commit to or effect any action that is not conditioned upon the consummation of the Merger; and (iv) for purposes of determining whether any condition set forth in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e) or Section 6.1(f) has been satisfied, a Governmental Authorization or Consent shall not be deemed to have been obtained if such Governmental Authorization or Consent includes, or requires any Parent Entity to be subject to, any term or condition that constitutes a Burdensome Condition (other than a Burdensome Condition to which Parent had previously agreed in writing).

- 5.8 Disclosure. Parent and the Company: (a) have agreed to the text of the joint press release and investor relations presentation announcing the signing of this Agreement; and (b) shall consult with each other before issuing any further press release or otherwise making any public statement with respect to the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, and shall not issue any such press release or make any such public statement without the prior written consent of the other party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Notwithstanding the foregoing: (i) each of Parent and the Company may, without such consultation or consent, make any public statement in response to questions from the press, analysts, investors or those attending industry conferences and make internal announcements to employees, so long as such statements or announcements are consistent with (and not materially expansive of) previous press releases, public disclosures or public statements or announcements made jointly by the parties (or individually, if approved by the other party); (ii) Parent or the Company may, without the prior consent of the other party, issue any such press release or make any such public announcement or statement as may be required by a Legal Requirement or the Nasdaq Rules if it first notifies and consults with the other party prior to issuing any such press release or making any such public announcement or statement; (iii) the Company need not consult with (or obtain the consent of) Parent in connection with any press release, public statement or filing to be issued or made with respect to any Acquisition Proposal or any modification or withdrawal of the Company Board Recommendation in accordance with Section 5.2(e); and (iv) neither Parent nor the Company need consult with (or obtain the consent of) the other party in connection with any press release, public statement or filing in connection with any Legal Proceeding between Parent and the Company related to this Agreeme
- **5.9** Resignation of Officers and Directors. Unless otherwise directed by Parent, the Company shall use reasonable best efforts to obtain and deliver to Parent at or prior to the Effective Time the resignation of each individual who is an officer or director of any of the Acquired Companies, effective as of the Effective Time (it being understood that such resignation shall not constitute a voluntary termination of employment under any Company Plan applicable to such individual's status as an employee, officer or director of an Acquired Company).
- **5.10 Delisting**. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall cooperate with Parent and use its reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and do or cause to be done all things, reasonably necessary, proper or advisable on its part under applicable Legal Requirements (including the Nasdaq Rules) to enable the de-listing by the Surviving Corporation of the Company Common Stock from Nasdaq and the deregistration of the Company Common Stock under the Exchange Act as promptly as practicable after the Effective Time.

- **5.11** Parent Stock Listing. Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in connection with the Merger to be approved for listing (subject to official notice of issuance) on the Parent Stock Exchange at or prior to the Effective Time.
- **5.12** Section 16 Matters. Prior to the Effective Time, Parent and the Company shall take all steps that may be required to cause any dispositions of Company Common Stock (including derivative securities with respect to Company Common Stock) or acquisitions of Parent Common Stock (including derivative securities with respect to Parent Common Stock) resulting from the Merger and the matters contemplated by Sections 5.3 and 5.4 by each individual who is subject to the reporting requirements of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act with respect to the Company to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act, to the extent permitted by applicable Legal Requirements.
- 5.13 Stockholder Litigation. The Company shall promptly (and in any event within two Business Days) notify Parent in writing of, and shall give Parent the opportunity to participate fully and actively in the defense and settlement of, any stockholder claim or litigation (including any class action or derivative litigation) against or otherwise involving the Company and/or any of its directors or officers relating to this Agreement, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. No compromise or full or partial settlement of any such claim or litigation shall be agreed to by the Company without Parent's prior written consent; provided that Parent's consent in this clause shall not be required if the settlement involves (i) solely (A) the payment of mooting fees in an aggregate amount that, together with all other amounts paid in settlements made pursuant to this proviso, does not to exceed the amount set forth on Part 5.13 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and (B) supplemental disclosure (provided that Parent shall be given reasonable opportunity to review and comment on any supplemental disclosure and the Company shall consider in good faith any changes thereto proposed by Parent), (ii) no admission of wrongdoing or liability, (iii) no injunctive or similar relief, (iv) a complete and unconditional release by the named plaintiffs of all defendants in respect of all claims then pending relating to this Agreement, the Merger or the other Contemplated Transactions and (v) the withdrawal or dismissal of all claims and actions then pending relating to this Agreement, the Merger or the other Contemplated Transactions. Parent shall promptly (and in any event within two Business Days) notify the Company in writing of, and shall give the Company the opportunity to participate in (but not control) the defense of, any stockholder claim or litigation (including any class action or derivative litigation) against or otherwise involving Parent and/or any of its directors or officers relating to this Agreement, the
- **5.14 Takeover Statutes and Rights**. If any Takeover Statute is or may become applicable to this Agreement, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions, the Company and the board of directors of the Company shall use their reasonable best efforts to grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that such transactions may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such Takeover Statute on this Agreement, the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions.

5.15 Financing.

(a) Each of Parent and Merger Sub shall, and shall cause its respective Representatives to, use its reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to arrange and obtain the Debt Financing on or prior to the Closing, on the terms and subject solely to the conditions (including, to the extent applicable, the "market flex" provisions) described in the Debt Commitment Letter (it being understood that, for purposes of this

Section 5.15, references to the Debt Commitment Letter shall be deemed to include any Fee Letter), including using its reasonable best efforts to:
(i) maintain in full force and effect the Debt Commitment Letter in accordance with its terms, (ii) enter into and deliver definitive agreements with respect to the Debt Financing on the terms and subject solely to the conditions contemplated by the Debt Commitment Letter (the "Definitive Debt Financing Agreements"), (iii) satisfy (or obtain a waiver of) on a timely basis all conditions and comply with all obligations applicable to Parent, including with respect to the payment of any commitment, engagement or placement fees, in the Debt Commitment Letter and the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements, (iv) enforce all of its rights under the Debt Commitment Letter and the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements, (v) if required under the Debt Commitment Letter, enter into amendments to the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements with respect to the Debt Financing to give effect to any "market flex" provisions contained in any Debt Commitment Letter and (vi) consummate the Debt Financing no later than the Closing.

- (b) Parent shall not agree to any amendments, restatements, supplements or modifications to, obtain any replacement of, or waive any of its rights under, the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the Company if any such amendment, restatement, supplement, replacement, modification or waiver of the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements shall: (i) impose new or additional conditions or otherwise amend, modify or expand any conditions to the Debt Financing that would make the funding thereof less likely to occur in any material respect, (ii) reduce the aggregate amount of the Debt Financing to less than the amount required, together with all other sources of cash or other financing sources available to Parent on the Closing Date, for the satisfaction of all of Parent's payment obligations under this Agreement due at the Closing, including the payment of the Financing Uses, (iii) delay or prevent the Closing from occurring on the date that it would have otherwise occurred, (iv) make the receipt or funding of the Debt Financing less likely to occur (including, without limitation, by making any condition to the receipt or funding of the Debt Financing less likely to be satisfied) or (v) adversely impact the ability of Parent to (A) enforce its rights against the other parties to the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements or (B) cause the Merger to be timely consummated (it being understood that Parent may amend, restate, modify or supplement the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements to add lenders, lead arrangers, bookrunners, underwriters, syndication agents or similar entities that have not executed the Debt Commitment Letter as of the date of this Agreement, to provide for the assignment and reallocation to such entities of a portion of the debt financing commitments contained in the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements and to grant customary approval rights to such additional arrangers and other Entities in connection with such appointments as expressly set forth in the Debt Commitment Letter, in each case, without the Company's consent).
- (c) In the event that all or any portion of the Debt Financing becomes or is expected to become, unavailable for any reason, in an amount sufficient, together with all other sources of cash available to Parent on the Closing Date, for the satisfaction of all of Parent's payment obligations under this Agreement due on the Closing Date, including payment of the Financing Uses, Parent shall (i) notify the Company in writing thereof as promptly as practicable after obtaining knowledge thereof (and, in any event, within forty-eight (48) hours) and (ii) take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary to promptly arrange and obtain alternative financing (the "Alternative Financing") (A) in an amount sufficient, together with all other sources of cash available to Parent on the Closing Date, for the satisfaction of all of Parent's payment obligations under this Agreement due on the Closing Date, including payment of the Financing Uses and (B) subject to conditions precedent which would not reasonably be expected to materially delay or impair the likelihood of the Closing.

- (d) Upon (i) obtaining any commitment for any Alternative Financing or other financing or (ii) any amendment, restatement, supplement, replacement, modification or waiver of the Debt Commitment Letter, the debt financing commitments contemplated therein or any other term loan bank debt financing or Capital Markets Issuance funded in lieu thereof, in each case, as permitted by Section 5.15(b), references to the "Debt Financing," "Financing Sources," "Definitive Debt Financing Agreements" and "Debt Commitment Letter" (and other like terms in this Agreement) shall be deemed to refer to such Alternative Financing, such amended, restated, supplemented, replaced, modified or waived Debt Commitment Letter or such other term loan bank debt financing or Capital Markets Issuance funded in lieu thereof and, in each case, the commitments thereunder, the agreements with respect thereto and the financial institutions participating therein for all purposes of this Agreement and each such term shall be construed accordingly.
- (e) Parent shall, and shall cause its Representatives to, keep the Company informed as promptly as practicable upon written request in reasonable detail of the status of its efforts to arrange the Debt Financing. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Parent shall: (i) upon the Company's written request, furnish the Company with executed copies of any amendments, restatements, supplements, replacements, modifications to or waivers of the Debt Commitment Letter, Alternative Financing or other financing permitted by Section 5.15(b) (with any Fee Letter redacted in a customary manner as described in Section 3.14(a)) promptly upon their execution; and (ii) give the Company prompt written notice (A) of any actual or threatened default or material breach (or any event that, with or without notice, lapse of time or both, would give rise to any default or material breach) under, or repudiation of, the Debt Commitment Letter or the Definitive Debt Financing Agreements by any Financing Source party thereto, in each case, of which Parent becomes aware, (B) of any termination of the Debt Commitment Letter, other than in accordance with its terms and (C) of the receipt of any written notice from any Person with respect to any material dispute or disagreement between or among any parties to the Debt Commitment Letter or any Definitive Debt Financing Agreement relating to the initial availability of the Debt Financing.
- (f) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall, and shall ensure that each of the other Acquired Companies and its and their respective Representatives shall, use reasonable best efforts to provide to Parent all cooperation reasonably requested by Parent in connection with the arrangement of the Debt Financing and any Capital Markets Issuance, including using reasonable best efforts to:
 - (i) cause the appropriate senior officers of the Company to participate in a reasonable but limited number of lender or investor meetings, lender or investor presentations, roadshows, sessions with rating agencies and due diligence sessions, in each case, upon reasonable notice and at mutually agreeable dates and reasonable times;
 - (ii) provide reasonable and customary assistance with the preparation of customary rating agency presentations, road show materials, customary bank information memoranda, prospectuses and bank syndication materials, offering documents, private placement memoranda and similar documents customarily required (which may incorporate, by reference, periodic and current reports filed by the Company with the SEC), in connection with obtaining any Debt Financing or consummating any Capital Markets Issuance, in each case, solely with respect to customary information relating to the Company and the other Acquired Companies (which assistance may include, providing customary authorization and representation letters; provided that such authorization and representation letters (or the underlying documents to which they pertain) shall exculpate the Company, the other Acquired Companies and its and their respective Representatives with respect to any liability related to the use or misuse of information contained therein or other marketing materials related thereto);

- (iii) (A) obtain customary payoff letters (in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Parent) at or prior to Closing and such other documents reasonably requested by Parent or the Financing Sources relating to the termination of the obligations under the Credit Agreement and the payment of the Credit Agreement Payoff Amount or any other material indebtedness for borrowed money incurred by the Company and, the release of any related liens (if any), (B) provide all documentation and other information reasonably required by bank regulatory authorities under applicable "know-your-customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including the USA PATRIOT Act, relating to any of the Acquired Companies, in each case as reasonably requested by Parent at least 10 Business Days prior to the Closing Date and (C) assist with the replacement, backstopping or rollover of any letter of credit;
- (iv) furnish Parent, following Parent's reasonable request, with all customary financial information (to the extent reasonably available to the Company) relating to the Company and the other Acquired Companies required to be delivered pursuant to paragraph 6 of Exhibit B of the Debt Commitment Letter or to the extent required to consummate any Debt Financing (including any loan syndication contemplated by the Debt Commitment Letter) or Capital Markets Issuance, and provide any assistance that is reasonably necessary to permit Parent to prepare the pro forma financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to paragraph 6 of Exhibit B to the extent required to consummate any Debt Financing or any Capital Markets Issuance (it being understood that Parent, and not the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries, Affiliates or Representatives, is responsible for the preparation of the pro forma financial statements and any other pro forma information, including any pro forma adjustments), *provided* that the public filing of any required financial statements or other public information filed with the SEC shall constitute delivery of such financial statements or other public information;
- (v) cause its independent auditors to participate in drafting sessions and accounting due diligence sessions and cooperate with any Debt Financing and Capital Markets Issuance consistent with their customary practice, including requesting that they provide customary comfort letters (including "negative assurance" comfort) and customary consents or authorization letters to the inclusion of the Company's auditor reports, in each case, to the extent required in connection with the marketing and syndication of any Debt Financing or as are customarily required in an underwritten Capital Markets Issuance; and
- (vi) assist with the preparation and enter into (as of the Closing) Definitive Debt Financing Agreements (including review of any disclosure schedules related thereto for completeness and accuracy) or the amendment of any Acquired Company's currency or interest hedging agreements or other agreements.

- Financing; *provided* that such logos are used solely in a manner that is not intended to or reasonably likely to harm or disparage the Company, any of the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries or the reputation or goodwill of the Company, any of the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries. Parent shall, promptly upon request by the Company (and, in any event, within thirty (30) days), reimburse the Company for all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by the Company in order to comply with its obligations under Section 5.15(f). Parent shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Company, each of the other Acquired Companies, each of their respective Subsidiaries and each of their respective Representatives from, against and in respect of any and all claims, debts, losses, expenses, proceedings, covenants, suits, judgments, damages, actions and causes of actions, obligations, accounts and liabilities resulting from, or that exist or arise due to, the activities of Parent and its Representatives under Section 5.15(f), except to the extent such claims, debts, losses, expenses, proceedings, covenants, suits, judgments, damages, actions and causes of actions, obligations, accounts and liabilities result from (i) the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such indemnified Persons or (ii) historical information provided by or on behalf of the Company, any of the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries.
- (h) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the assistance contemplated in Section 5.15(f) shall not (i) unreasonably interfere with the normal operations of the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries, (ii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to waive or amend any terms of this Agreement, (iii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to take any action that will conflict with or violate any of its organizational documents, any applicable law or fiduciary duty, or result in the contravention of, or that would reasonably be expected to result in a violation or breach of, or default under, any Contract or permit to which the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries is a party, (iv) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to make any representations, warranties or certifications, (v) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to prepare any financial statements (other than as currently prepared in the ordinary course of business), (vi) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to execute any Contract prior to the Closing that is not expressly conditioned upon the occurrence of the Closing Date (other than customary authorization and representation letters contemplated in Section 5.15(f) (to the extent included in a customary bank information memorandum)) (and, in each case, only by their respective directors, officers, managers or other Persons holding similar positions at the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries who are expected to continue to hold such positions following the Closing), (vii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to enter into any agreement or commitment in connection with the Debt Financing that is effective prior to the Closing, (viii) result in any employee, officer or director of the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries incurring any personal liability with respect to any matters relating to the Debt Financing, (ix) provide access to or disclose information that the Company determines would jeopardize any attorney-client privilege, or violate any of the confidentiality provisions of any confidentiality agreement, of the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries, (x) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to change any fiscal period, (xi) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to authorize any corporate action with respect to the Debt Financing prior to the Closing Date, except for such corporate action that is conditioned on the occurrence of the Closing Date (and only by their respective directors, managers or other Persons holding similar positions at the Company,

the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries who are expected to continue to hold such positions following the Closing), (xii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of their respective Representatives to provide any legal opinion or other opinion of counsel, (xiii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to cause or permit any liens to be placed on any of its assets in connection with the Debt Financing prior to the Closing Date or (xiv) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to deliver or cause the delivery of any certificate as to solvency or any other certificate in connection with the Debt Financing or any Alternative Financing, in each case that would be effective prior to the Closing.

- (i) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, none of the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries or Representatives shall be required to pay any commitment or other fee or payment or incur any liability or obligation in connection with the Debt Financing prior to the Closing Date. Nothing in Section 5.15(f) shall require such cooperation to the extent it would (i) cause any condition to Closing set forth in Section 6 of this Agreement to fail to be satisfied or otherwise cause any breach of this Agreement or (ii) require the Company, the other Acquired Companies or any of their respective Subsidiaries to take any action that would conflict with or violate any applicable law.
- **(j)** Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company shall not be deemed to have breached its obligations under Section 5.15(f) unless (i) the Company, any other Acquired Company or any of its or their respective Representatives committed a knowing and intentional breach of Section 5.15(f), (ii) Parent provided written notice to the Company of such breach and a period of 10 days for such breach to be cured, (iii) such breach has not been cured by the end of such 10-day period and (iv) the Debt Financing has not been obtained as a result of such breach.
- (k) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, Parent and Merger Sub expressly acknowledge and agree that neither Parent's nor Merger Sub's obligations hereunder are conditioned in any manner upon Parent or Merger Sub obtaining the Debt Financing, any Alternative Financing or any other financing.

Section 6. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CONSUMMATION OF THE MERGER

- **6.1** Conditions to Obligations of Each Party. The obligations of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Contemplated Transactions are subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by written agreement of Parent and the Company), at or prior to the Closing of each of the following conditions:
- (a) The Form S-4 Registration Statement shall have become effective in accordance with the provisions of the Securities Act, no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Form S-4 Registration Statement shall have been issued by the SEC and remain in effect and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or be threatened in writing by the SEC with respect to the Form S-4 Registration Statement that have not been withdrawn.
- **(b)** The shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in the Merger shall have been approved for listing (subject to official notice of issuance) on the Parent Stock Exchange.

- (c) This Agreement shall have been duly adopted at the Company Stockholders' Meeting by the Required Company Stockholder Vote.
- (d) The waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the consummation of the Merger under the HSR Act shall have expired or otherwise been terminated, and any period of time (and any extension thereof) agreed to with a Governmental Body in the United States not to consummate the Merger shall have expired or been terminated.
- (e) Any waiting period (and any extension thereof) applicable to the consummation of the Merger under any applicable foreign antitrust law or regulation in each jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule shall have expired or otherwise been terminated, and any period of time (and any extension thereof) agreed to with a Governmental Body in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule not to consummate the Merger shall have expired or been terminated.
- (f) Any Governmental Authorization or other Consent required under any applicable foreign antitrust law or regulation or Foreign Investment Law in connection with the Merger in each jurisdiction identified on Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect.
- (g) No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other Order preventing the consummation of the Merger shall have been issued by any Governmental Body in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule and remain in effect, and there shall not be any Legal Requirement enacted or deemed applicable to the Merger by any Governmental Body in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule that makes consummation of the Merger illegal.
- **6.2** Additional Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub. The obligations of Parent and Merger Sub to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Contemplated Transactions are subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by Parent), at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:
- (a) The representations and warranties of the Company: (i) contained in this Agreement, other than the Specified Representations, shall have been accurate in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all respects as of such earlier date), except to the extent that any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties (at any such time) do not have, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect on the Company; (ii) contained in Sections 2.20, 2.21, 2.22, 2.24 and 2.25 shall have been accurate in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all material respects as of such earlier date); (iii) contained in Section 2.3(a), the first sentence of Section 2.3(b) and Section 2.3(d) shall have been accurate in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all respects as of such earlier date), except, that any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties that are, in the aggregate, de minimis will be disregarded; and (iv) contained in clause "(a)" of Section 2.5 shall have been accurate in all respects of the date of this Agreement; provided, however, that (x) in the case of each of clauses "(i)" and "(ii)", for purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations and warranties as of the foregoing dates, all "Material Adverse Effect" and other materiality and similar qualifications limiting the scope of such representations and warranties (other than dollar thresholds) shall be disregarded, and (y) in the case of each of clauses "(i)", "(ii)", "(iii)" and "(iv)", that any update of or modification to the Company Disclosure Schedule made or purported to have been made after the execution and delivery of this Agreement shall be disregarded.

- **(b)** The covenants and obligations in this Agreement that the Company is required to comply with or to perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with and performed in all material respects.
- (c) Parent shall have received a certificate executed on behalf of the Company by the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the Company confirming that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.2(a) and 6.2(b) have been duly satisfied.
 - (d) Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any Material Adverse Effect on the Company that is continuing.
- **6.3** Additional Conditions to Obligations of the Company. The obligations of the Company to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the Contemplated Transactions is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by Company), at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:
- (a) The representations and warranties of Parent: (i) contained in this Agreement, other than the Designated Representations, shall have been accurate in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all respects as of such earlier date), except to the extent that any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties (at any such time) do not have, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect on Parent; (ii) contained in Section 3.9 and 3.11, shall have been accurate in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all material respects as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all material respects as of such earlier date); (iii) contained in Sections 3.2(a), 3.2(b), and 3.2(d) shall be accurate as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date (other than any such representation or warranty made as of a specific earlier date, which shall have been accurate in all respects as of such earlier date), except that any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties that are, in the aggregate, de minimis will be disregarded; and (iv) contained in clause "(a)" of Section 3.4 shall have been accurate in all respects of the date of this Agreement; provided, however, that (x) in the case of each of clauses "(i)" and "(ii)", for purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations and warranties as of the foregoing dates, all "Material Adverse Effect" and other materiality and similar qualifications limiting the scope of such representations and warranties (other than dollar thresholds) shall be disregarded, and (y) in the case of each of clauses "(i)", "(ii)" and "(iii)", any up

- **(b)** The covenants and obligations in this Agreement that Parent and Merger Sub are required to comply with or to perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with and performed in all material respects.
- (c) The Company shall have received a certificate executed on behalf of Parent by an executive officer of Parent confirming that the conditions set forth in Sections 6.3(a) and 6.3(b) have been duly satisfied.
 - (d) Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any Material Adverse Effect on Parent that is continuing.

Section 7. TERMINATION

- **7.1 Termination**. This Agreement may be terminated prior to the Effective Time (whether before or after the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote) by written notice of the terminating party to the other parties:
 - (a) by mutual written consent of Parent and the Company;
 - (the "End Date"); provided, however, that: (i) if, at 11:59 p.m. (California time) on January 15, 2025 (the "End Date"); provided, however, that: (i) if, at 11:59 p.m. (California time) on January 15, 2025, any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.1(e), Section 6.1(f) or Section 6.1(g) has not been satisfied or waived, then the End Date shall be automatically extended, without any further action on the part of any party hereto, to July 15, 2025; (ii) if, on July 15, 2025, any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.1(g), Section 6.1(g), Section 6.1(g) has not been satisfied or waived, then either Parent or the Company may, by providing written notice thereof to the other party at or prior to 11:59 p.m. (California time) on July 15, 2025, extend the End Date to January 15, 2026; and (iii) a party shall not be permitted to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(b) if the failure to consummate the Merger by the End Date is primarily attributable to a failure on the part of such party to perform any covenant or obligation in this Agreement required to be performed by such party at or prior to the Effective Time in breach of such party's obligations hereunder;
 - (c) by either Parent or the Company if: (i) a Governmental Body in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule shall have issued a final and nonappealable Order having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger; or (ii) there shall be any applicable Legal Requirement enacted, enforced or deemed applicable to the Merger by any Governmental Body in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule that would make consummation of the Merger illegal;
 - (d) by either Parent or the Company if: (i) the Company Stockholders' Meeting (including any adjournments and postponements thereof) shall have been held and completed and the Company's stockholders shall have taken a final vote on a proposal to adopt this Agreement; and (ii) this Agreement shall not have been adopted at the Company Stockholders' Meeting (and shall not have been adopted at any adjournment or postponement thereof) by the Required Company Stockholder Vote;

- (e) by Parent (at any time prior to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote) if a Triggering Event shall have occurred:
- (f) by Parent if: (i) any of the Company's representations or warranties contained in this Agreement shall be inaccurate as of the date of this Agreement or shall have become inaccurate as of a date subsequent to the date of this Agreement (as if made on such subsequent date) such that any of the conditions set forth in Section 6.2 would not be satisfied (it being understood that, for purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations or warranties as of the date of this Agreement or as of any subsequent date, (A) all "Material Adverse Effect" and other materiality and similar qualifications limiting the scope of such representations or warranties (other than dollar thresholds) shall be disregarded, and (B) any update of or modification to the Company Disclosure Schedule made or purported to have been made after the execution and delivery of this Agreement shall be disregarded); or (ii) any of the Company's covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement shall have been breached such that the condition set forth in Section 6.2(b) would not be satisfied; provided, however, that: (A) if an inaccuracy in any of the Company's representations or warranties as of a date subsequent to the date of this Agreement or a breach of a covenant or obligation by the Company is curable by the Company prior to the End Date and the Company is continuing to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure such inaccuracy or breach, then Parent may not terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(f) on account of such inaccuracy or breach unless such inaccuracy or breach shall not have been cured by the Company on or prior to the earlier of (x) the Business Day immediately prior to the End Date and (y) 30 days after the date on which Parent gives the Company written notice of such inaccuracy or breach; and (B) Parent shall not be permitted to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(f) if Parent is then in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement, which breach would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.3(a) or Section 6.3(b) to be satisfied;
- (g) by the Company (at any time prior to the adoption of this Agreement by the Required Company Stockholder Vote) in order to accept a Superior Offer and enter into a definitive agreement providing for the consummation of the transaction contemplated by such Superior Offer that has been executed on behalf of the Person that made such Superior Offer (an "Alternative Acquisition Agreement"), only if: (i) the Company shall have complied with Section 4.3 in all material respects; (ii) the Company's board of directors, after satisfying the requirements set forth in Section 5.2(e)(i), shall have authorized the Company to enter into such Alternative Acquisition Agreement; (iii) the Company shall have delivered to Parent a written notice (that includes a copy of the Alternative Acquisition Agreement as an attachment) confirming that the Company will enter into the Alternative Acquisition Agreement in the form attached to such notice concurrently with the termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(g); (iv) concurrently with the termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(g), the Company enters into the Alternative Acquisition Agreement with respect to such Superior Offer; and (v) immediately prior to or concurrently with such termination, the Company shall have paid to Parent or its designee the Termination Fee; or
- **(h)** by the Company if: (i) any of Parent's representations or warranties contained in this Agreement shall be inaccurate as of the date of this Agreement, or shall have become inaccurate as of a date subsequent to the date of this Agreement (as if made on such subsequent date) such that the conditions set forth in Section 6.3(a) would not be satisfied (it being understood that, for

purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations or warranties as of the date of this Agreement or as of any subsequent date, (A) all "Material Adverse Effect" and other materiality and similar qualifications limiting the scope of such representations or warranties (other than dollar thresholds) shall be disregarded, and (B) any update of or modification to the Parent Disclosure Schedule made or purported to have been made after the execution and delivery of this Agreement shall be disregarded); or (ii) if any of Parent's covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement shall have been breached such that the condition set forth in Section 6.3(b) would not be satisfied; provided, however, that: (A) if an inaccuracy in any of Parent's representations or warranties as of a date subsequent to the date of this Agreement or a breach of a covenant or obligation by Parent is curable by Parent prior to the End Date (as it may be extended in accordance with Section 7.1(b)) and Parent is continuing to exercise its reasonable best efforts to cure such inaccuracy or breach, then the Company may not terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.1(f) on account of such inaccuracy or breach unless such inaccuracy or breach shall not have been cured by Parent on or prior to the earlier of (x) the Business Day immediately prior to the End Date and (y) 30 days after the date on which the Company gives Parent written notice of such inaccuracy or breach; and (B) the Company shall not be permitted to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.1(h) if the Company is then in breach of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement, which breach would give rise to the failure of a condition set forth in Section 6.2(a) or Section 6.2(b) to be satisfied.

7.2 Effect of Termination. If this Agreement is terminated as provided in Section 7.1, all further obligations of the parties under this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect and there shall be no liability on the part of the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective stockholders or Representatives; *provided, however*, that: (a) this Section 7.2, Section 7.3 and Section 8 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect; (b) the Confidentiality Agreement (as modified pursuant to Section 4.1(b)) shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect in accordance with its terms; and (c) the termination of this Agreement shall not relieve any party from any liability for fraud or any knowing and intentional breach of any covenant or obligation contained in this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, "knowing and intentional breach" means a material breach of or failure to perform a covenant or obligation that is a consequence of an intentional act undertaken by the breaching party with the actual knowledge that the taking of such act would reasonably be expected to cause a material breach of this Agreement.

7.3 Expenses; Termination Fees.

- (a) Except as set forth in this Section 7.3, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions shall be paid by the party incurring such fees and expenses, whether or not the Merger is consummated.
- **(b)** If: (i) this Agreement is terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 7.1(b) (prior to the satisfaction of the condition set forth in Section 6.1(c)) or Section 7.1(d); (ii) at or prior to the time of the termination of this Agreement, but on or after the date of this Agreement, an Acquisition Proposal shall have been publicly disclosed, announced, commenced, submitted or made and such Acquisition Proposal shall not have been publicly withdrawn at least 10 calendar days prior to the Company Stockholders' Meeting (or, in the case of a termination pursuant to Section 7.1(b), an Acquisition Proposal shall otherwise exist and shall not have been withdrawn); and (iii) within 12 months after the date of such termination of this Agreement, an Acquisition Transaction (whether or not relating to such Acquisition Proposal) is consummated or a definitive agreement providing for an Acquisition Transaction (whether or not related to such Acquisition Proposal) is executed, then the Company shall pay to Parent a non-refundable fee in the amount of \$950,000,000 (the "Termination Fee") in cash; provided, however, that, for purposes of clause "(iii)" of this Section 7.3(b), all references to "15%" and "85%" in the definition of "Acquisition Transaction" shall be deemed to be references to "50%".

- (c) If this Agreement is terminated: (i) pursuant to Section 7.1(e); (ii) pursuant to Section 7.1(d) at any time after the occurrence of a Triggering Event; or (iii) pursuant to Section 7.1(g), then the Company shall pay to Parent the Termination Fee in cash.
- (d) If this Agreement is terminated: (i) pursuant to Section 7.1(c) as a result of a Regulatory Proceeding brought by a Governmental Body under any applicable antitrust or competition Legal Requirement or any applicable Foreign Investment Law in any jurisdiction identified in Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule or (ii) pursuant to Section 7.1(b) and, at the time of termination, all conditions set forth in Section 6 (other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Closing) have been satisfied or waived, other than those conditions set forth in Section 6.1(d), Section 6.1(e), Section 6.1(f) and Section 6.1(g) (solely in connection with any applicable antitrust law or regulation or Foreign Investment Law in the jurisdictions identified on Part 5.7(a) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule), then Parent shall pay (or cause to be paid) to the Company a non-refundable fee in the amount of \$1,500,000,000 (such non-refundable fee being referred to as the "Reverse Termination Fee") in cash within two Business Days after the date of such termination.
- (e) Any Termination Fee required to be paid to Parent pursuant to Section 7.3(b) shall be paid by the Company within two Business Days after the earlier to occur of the consummation of, or entry into a definitive agreement relating to, the Acquisition Transaction contemplated by Section 7.3(b). Any Termination Fee required to be paid to Parent pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(i) or Section 7.3(c)(ii) shall be paid by the Company (i) in the case of a termination of this Agreement by Parent, within two Business Days after such termination. Any Termination Fee required to be paid to Parent pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(iii) shall be paid immediately prior to or concurrently with, and as a condition to, the termination of this Agreement.
- Reverse Termination Fee under this Section 7.3 on more than one occasion, whether or not such fee may be payable under more than one provision of this Agreement at the same or at different times and upon the occurrence of different events. Each of the parties acknowledges and agrees that (i) the covenants and obligations contained in this Section 7.3 are an integral part of the Contemplated Transactions, and that, without these covenants and obligations, the parties would not have entered into this Agreement, and (ii) neither the Termination Fee nor the Reverse Termination Fee is a penalty, but rather is liquidated damages in a reasonable amount that will compensate Parent or the Company, as the case may be, in the circumstances in which the Termination Fee or the Reverse Termination Fee is payable for the efforts and resources expended and opportunities foregone while negotiating this Agreement and in reliance on this Agreement and on the expectation of the consummation of the Merger, which amount would otherwise be impossible to calculate with precision. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, (A) except in the case of fraud or a knowing and intentional breach of any of Parent's covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement, if this Agreement is validly terminated in accordance with Section 7.1, the Company's right to receive the Reverse

Termination Fee from Parent in the circumstances under which such fee is payable pursuant to this Section 7.3 (plus, if the Reverse Termination Fee is not timely paid, the interest, costs and expenses described in Section 7.3(g)) shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of the Company against Parent and Merger Sub and any of their respective former, current or future officers, directors, partners, stockholders, managers, members, Affiliates or agents (each such Person, a "Parent Related Party") for the loss suffered as a result of the failure of the Merger to be consummated or any loss suffered as a result of any breach of any covenant or agreement in this Agreement, and upon payment of such amount, none of Parent, Merger Sub, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any other Parent Related Party shall have any further liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement; and (B) except in the case of fraud or a knowing and intentional breach of any of the Company's covenants or obligations contained in this Agreement, if this Agreement is validly terminated in accordance with Section 7.1, Parent's right to receive the Termination Fee from the Company in the circumstances under which such fee is payable pursuant to this Section 7.3 (plus, if the Termination Fee is not timely paid, the interest, costs and expenses described in Section 7.3(g)) shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of Parent against the Acquired Companies and any of their respective former, current or future officers, directors, partners, stockholders, managers, members, Affiliates or agents (each such Person, a "Company Related Party") for the loss suffered as a result of the failure of the Merger to be consummated or any loss suffered as a result of any breach of any covenant or agreement in this Agreement, and upon payment of such amount, none of the Acquired Companies or any other Company Related Party shall have any further liability or obligation relating to or arising out of this Agreement. Nothing in this Section 7.3(f) shal

- (g) If the Company or Parent fails to pay when due any amount payable under this Section 7.3, then (i) such party shall reimburse the other party for all costs and expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel) incurred in connection with the collection of such overdue amount and the enforcement by the other party of its rights under this Section 7.3 (it being understood and agreed that neither Parent nor the Company shall be required to reimburse the other party for any premium, success fee, contingent fee or other similar fee, commission or payment incurred by the other party in connection with the collection of such overdue amount or the enforcement by the other party of its rights under this Section 7.3) and (ii) such party shall pay interest on such overdue amount (for the period commencing as of the date such overdue amount was originally required to be paid and ending on the date such overdue amount is actually paid to the other party in full) at a rate per annum equal to the sum of the Prime Rate in effect on the date such overdue amount was originally required to be paid.
 - (h) Any fee or other amount payable pursuant to this Section 7.3 shall be paid free and clear of all deductions and withholdings.
- (i) Without limiting the rights of Parent under the Debt Commitment Letter or the rights of any of the Parent Entities under any Definitive Debt Financing Agreements, the Company agrees that none of (i) the Financing Sources or (ii) any of their respective Affiliates or any of such Financing Sources' or their Affiliates' respective former, current or future general or limited partners, shareholders, managers, members, agents, officers, directors, employees, accountants, advisors or representatives or any of their respective successors or assigns (the Persons described in this clause "(ii)" being collectively referred to as the "Financing Source Related Parties") shall have any liability or obligation to Parent, the Company, any of their respective stockholders, Affiliates, Representatives, current, former or future officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, stockholders, managers or members relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions (including the Debt Financing and Debt Commitment Letter), whether at law, in equity, in contract, in tort or otherwise. This Section 7.3(i) shall not affect, alter or amend in any way the covenants and agreements between the Company and Parent, or the obligations of the Company and Parent, provided for in this Agreement.

Section 8. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- **8.1** Amendment. This Agreement may be amended by the Company, Parent and Merger Sub at any time prior to the Effective Time (whether before or after the adoption of this Agreement by the Company's stockholders); *provided*, *however*, that after any such adoption of this Agreement by the Company's stockholders, no amendment shall be made which by applicable Legal Requirements requires further approval of the stockholders of the Company without the further approval of such stockholders. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the parties hereto. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Sections 7.3(i), 8.1, 8.4, 8.5(b), 8.5(c) and the last sentence of 8.8 (and any other provision of this Agreement to the extent that an amendment, supplement or other modification of such provision would modify the substance of such provisions) may not be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified in any manner that is adverse in any material respect to any Financing Source or any of its Financing Source Related Parties without the prior written consent of such Financing Source.
- **8.2** Waiver. No failure on the part of any party to exercise any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, and no delay on the part of any party in exercising any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, shall operate as a waiver of such power, right, privilege or remedy; and no single or partial exercise of any such power, right, privilege or remedy shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or of any other power, right, privilege or remedy. No party shall be deemed to have waived any claim arising out of this Agreement, or any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, unless the waiver of such claim, power, right, privilege or remedy is expressly set forth in a written instrument duly executed and delivered on behalf of such party; and any such waiver shall not be applicable or have any effect except in the specific instance in which it is given.
- **8.3** No Survival of Representations and Warranties. None of the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement or in any certificate delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the consummation of the Merger.
- **8.4** Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile or Electronic Delivery. This Agreement (including all Exhibits hereto) and the Confidentiality Agreement (as modified pursuant to Section 4.1(b)) constitute the entire agreement among the parties regarding the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among or between any of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission in PDF format or by facsimile shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms of this Agreement.

8.5 Applicable Law; Jurisdiction; Waiver of Jury Trial.

- (a) Subject to Section 8.5(b), this Agreement, and any action, suit or other legal proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement (including the enforcement of any provision of this Agreement), any of the Contemplated Transactions or the legal relationship of the parties to this Agreement (whether at law or in equity, whether in contract or in tort or otherwise), shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the choice of laws principles or any borrowing statute of the State of Delaware, as to all matters, including matters of validity, construction, effect, enforceability, performance and remedies. Subject to Section 8.5(b), in any action, suit or other legal proceeding between any of the parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, any of the Contemplated Transactions or the legal relationship of the parties to this Agreement (whether at law or in equity, whether in contract or in tort or otherwise), each of the parties: (i) irrevocably and unconditionally consents and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Chosen Court; (ii) agrees that it will not attempt to deny or defeat such jurisdiction by motion or other request for leave from the Chosen Court; and (iii) agrees that it will not bring any such action in any court other than the Chosen Court. Service of any process, summons, notice or document to any party's address and in the manner set forth in Section 8.9 shall be effective service of process for any such action.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, each of the parties agrees that: (i) it will not bring or support any legal proceeding of any kind or description, whether in law or in equity, whether in contract or in tort or otherwise, against the Financing Sources or any of the Financing Source Related Parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, any of the Contemplated Transactions, the Debt Financing or the Debt Commitment Letter in any forum other than the United States federal court located in, or if that court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, in New York state court located in, the Borough of Manhattan in the City of New York, New York; (ii) all legal proceedings (whether at law, in equity, in contract, in tort or otherwise) against any of the Financing Sources or any of the Financing Source Related Parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, any of the Contemplated Transactions, the Debt Financing or the Debt Commitment Letter shall be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of any federal or state court in the Borough of Manhattan, New York, New York, and any appellate court thereof and each party irrevocably submits itself and its property with respect to any such legal proceeding to the exclusive jurisdiction of such court; (iii) all claims or causes of action (whether at law, in equity, in contract, in tort or otherwise) against any of the Financing Sources or any of the Financing Source Related Parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions, the Debt Financing or the Debt Commitment Letter shall be exclusively governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of law thereof; (iv) service of process upon any party in any such legal proceeding shall be effective if notice is given in accordance with Section 8.9; (v) it irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent that it may effectively do so, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such legal proceeding in any such court; (vi) no Financing Sources shall be subject to any special, consequential, punitive or indirect damages or damages of a tortious nature; and (vii) the provisions of Section 8.5(c) relating to the waiver of jury trial shall apply to any legal proceeding described in clause "(i)" above.
- (c) EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE IT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OF THE CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTIONS

(INCLUDING ANY ACTION AGAINST ANY FINANCING SOURCE OR ANY FINANCING SOURCE RELATED PARTIES IN RESPECT OF THE DEBT FINANCING). EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES, AGREES AND CERTIFIES THAT: (i) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO PREVENT OR DELAY ENFORCEMENT OF SUCH WAIVER; (ii) IT UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF SUCH WAIVER; (iii) IT MAKES SUCH WAIVER VOLUNTARILY; AND (iv) IT HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 8.5.

- 8.6 Disclosure Schedules. The Company Disclosure Schedule shall be arranged in separate parts corresponding to the numbered and lettered sections contained in Section 2 (or any other applicable provision of this Agreement). Any disclosure set forth in a section or subsection of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to be (as applicable) an exception to, or a disclosure for purposes of, the representations, warranties, covenants, agreements or other provisions, as the case may be, contained in the correspondingly numbered and/or lettered section or subsection of the Agreement and each other representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or other provision of the Agreement to which the relevance of such disclosure is reasonably apparent on the face of such disclosure, whether or not repeated or cross-referenced in such other sections or subsections. The Company shall not be entitled to update or modify the Company Disclosure Schedule after the execution and delivery of this Agreement, and any update or modification made or purported to have been made to the Company Disclosure Schedule after the execution and delivery of this Agreement shall be disregarded for all purposes under this Agreement. The Parent Disclosure Schedule shall be arranged in separate parts corresponding to the numbered and lettered sections contained in Section 3 (or any other applicable provision of this Agreement). Any disclosure set forth in a section or subsection of the Parent Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to be (as applicable) an exception to, or a disclosure for purposes of, the representations, warranties, covenants, agreements or other provisions, as the case may be, contained in the correspondingly numbered and/or lettered section or subsection of the Agreement and each other representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or other provision of the Agreement to which the relevance of such disclosure is reasonably apparent on the face of such disclosure, whether or not repeated or cross-referenced in such other sections or subsections. Parent shall not be entitled to update or modify the Parent Disclosure Schedule after the execution and delivery of this Agreement, and any update or modification made or purported to have been made to the Parent Disclosure Schedule after the execution and delivery of this Agreement shall be disregarded for all purposes under this Agreement.
- **8.7** Attorneys' Fees. In any action at law or suit in equity to enforce this Agreement or the rights of any of the parties hereunder, the prevailing party in such action or suit shall be entitled to receive its reasonable attorneys' fees and all other reasonable costs and expenses incurred in such action or suit.
- **8.8** Assignability; No Third-Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall be enforceable by and inure solely to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns; *provided*, *however*, that neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations hereunder may be assigned or delegated by any party hereto, in whole or in part, by operation of law or otherwise, without the prior written consent of the other parties hereto, and any attempted assignment or delegation of this Agreement or any of such rights, interests or obligations without the other parties' prior written consent shall be void and of no effect. This Agreement is not intended, and shall not be deemed, to confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the parties hereto and their

respective successors and permitted assigns or to otherwise create any third-party beneficiary hereto, except that (a) the Indemnified Persons shall be third-party beneficiaries of Section 5.6, (b) the Parent Related Parties and the Company Related Parties shall be third party beneficiaries of Section 7.3(f) and (c) the Financing Sources and the Financing Source Related Parties shall be third-party beneficiaries of Sections 7.3(i), 8.1, 8.4, 8.5(b), 8.5(c) and the last sentence of 8.8.

8.9 Notices. Each notice, request, demand or other communication under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given, delivered or made as follows: (a) if delivered by hand, when delivered; (b) if sent by registered, certified or first class mail, the second Business Day after being sent; (c) if sent via a national courier service, two Business Days after being delivered to such courier; and (d) if sent by email, when sent, provided that (i) the subject line of such email states that it is a notice delivered pursuant to this Agreement and (ii) the sender of such email does not receive a written notification of delivery failure. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be delivered to the address or email address set forth beneath the name of such party below (or to such other address or email address as such party shall have specified in a written notice given to the other parties hereto):

if to Parent or Merger Sub:

Synopsys, Inc. 675 Almanor Ave Sunnyvale, CA 94085

Attention: John F. Runkel, Jr.

Randy Tinsley

Derek Chien

Email:

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP 650 California Street

San Francisco, CA 94108

Attention: Christopher R. Moore

Paul J. Shim Benet J. O'Reilly

Email: chrmoore@cgsh.com

Janet Lee

pshim@cgsh.com boreilly@cgsh.com

if to the Company:

Ansys, Inc. 2600 Ansys Drive Canonsburg, PA 15317

Attention: Email:

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to each of:

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP 525 University Ave.

Palo Alto, CA 94301

Attention:

Mike Ringler Peter Jones

Email: mike.ringler@skadden.com

peter.jones@skadden.com

Goodwin Procter LLP 100 Northern Avenue Boston, MA 02110

Attention: Stuart M. Cable

Email: scable@goodwinlaw.com

8.10 Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or the validity or enforceability of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction. If a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision of this Agreement is invalid or unenforceable, the parties hereto agree to replace such invalid or unenforceable term or provision that will achieve, to the extent possible, the economic, business and other purposes of such invalid or unenforceable term or provision. In the event that the parties are unable to agree to such replacement, the parties agree that the court making the determination referred to above shall have the power to limit such term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases or to replace such term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable as so modified.

8.11 Remedies. The parties acknowledge and agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event any of the provisions of this Agreement required to be performed by any of the parties were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached, and that monetary damages, even if available, would not be an adequate remedy therefor. Accordingly, in the event of any breach or threatened breach by any party of any covenant or obligation contained in this Agreement, any non-breaching party shall be entitled to obtain, without proof of actual damages (and in addition to any other remedy to which such non-breaching party may be entitled at law or in equity): (a) a decree or order of specific performance to enforce the observance and performance of such covenant or obligation; and (b) an injunction restraining such breach or threatened breach. Each of the parties hereby waives any requirement for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with any such remedy. The parties further agree not to assert that (a) a remedy of specific performance or an injunction is unenforceable, invalid, contrary to law or inequitable for any reason or (b) a remedy of monetary damages would provide an adequate remedy.

8.12 Construction.

(a) For purposes of this Agreement, whenever the context requires: the singular number shall include the plural, and vice versa; the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders; the feminine gender shall include the masculine and neuter genders; and the neuter gender shall include masculine and feminine genders.

- **(b)** The parties agree that any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not be applied in the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (c) As used in this Agreement, the words "include," "including" and variations thereof, shall not be deemed to be terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." All references in this Agreement to "dollars" or "\$" shall mean United States Dollars. The phrase "to the extent" means the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and does not simply mean "if."
- (d) Unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires: (i) any definition of or reference to any agreement, instrument or other document or any Legal Requirement in this Agreement shall be construed as referring to such agreement, instrument or other document or Legal Requirement as from time to time amended, supplemented or otherwise modified; (ii) any reference in this Agreement to any Person shall be construed to include such Person's successors and assigns; (iii) all references to "Sections," "Schedules" and "Exhibits" in this Agreement or in any Schedule or Exhibit to this Agreement are intended to refer to Sections of this Agreement and Schedules and Exhibits to this Agreement, respectively; (iv) the words "herein," "hereof," "hereunder" and words of similar import, shall be construed to refer to this Agreement in its entirety and not to any particular provision of this Agreement; and (v) any statute defined or referred to in this Agreement shall include all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (e) The headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, shall not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement and shall not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (f) The Company shall be deemed to have "Knowledge" of a fact or other matter if any individual listed in Part 1.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule has actual knowledge (and not constructive or imputed knowledge) of such fact or other matter. Parent shall be deemed to have "Knowledge" of a fact or other matter if any individual listed in Part 1.1 of the Parent Disclosure Schedule has actual knowledge (and not constructive or imputed knowledge) of such fact or other matter.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

The parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first above written.

SYNOPSYS, INC.

/s/ Sassine Ghazi By: Name: Sassine Ghazi

Title: Chief Executive Officer

ALTA ACQUISITION CORP.

/s/ Sassine Ghazi Name: Sassine Ghazi

Title: Authorized Signatory

ANSYS, INC.

/s/ Ajei S. Gopal By:

Name: Ajei S. Gopal

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

EXHIBIT A

CERTAIN DEFINITIONS

For purposes of the Agreement (including this Exhibit A):

- "Acquired Company" means: (a) the Company; and (b) each Subsidiary of the Company.
- "Acquisition Inquiry" means an inquiry, indication of interest or request for information (other than an inquiry, indication of interest or request for information made or submitted by Parent) that would reasonably be expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal.
- "Acquisition Proposal" means any offer or proposal (other than an offer or proposal made or submitted by Parent) contemplating or otherwise relating to any Acquisition Transaction.
 - "Acquisition Transaction" means any transaction or series of related transactions (other than the Contemplated Transactions) involving:
 - (a) any merger, consolidation, amalgamation, plan or scheme of arrangement, share exchange, business combination, joint venture, reorganization, recapitalization, tender offer, exchange offer or other similar transaction involving the Company, except for any such transaction in which the stockholders of the Company immediately preceding such transaction continue to hold immediately following such transaction, directly or indirectly, 85% or more of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity in such transaction (whether by voting power or number of shares);
 - (b) any issuance of securities, acquisition of securities or other transaction: (i) in which a Person or "group" (as defined in the Exchange Act and the rules promulgated thereunder) of Persons directly or indirectly acquires beneficial or record ownership of securities representing 15% or more of the outstanding securities of any class (or instruments convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for 15% or more of any such class) of the Company; or (ii) in which the Company issues securities representing 15% or more of the outstanding securities of any class (or instruments convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for 15% or more of any such class) of the Company; or
 - (c) any sale, lease, exchange, transfer, license, sublicense or disposition by any Acquired Company to any Person or "group" (as defined in the Exchange Act and the rules promulgated thereunder) of Persons of any business or businesses or assets (including equity interests in any Subsidiary of the Company) that constitute or account for 15% or more of the consolidated net revenues or consolidated net income (measured based on the 12 full calendar months prior to the date of determination) or consolidated assets (measured based on fair market value as of the last day of the most recently completed calendar month) of the Acquired Companies, in each case except for sales or non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of Company Products in the ordinary course of business.
- "Affiliate" of any Person means another Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such first Person. For purposes of this definition and the Agreement, the term "control" (and correlative terms) means the power, whether by contract, equity ownership or otherwise, to direct the policies or management of a Person. The term "Affiliate" shall be deemed to include current and future "Affiliates."

- "Agreement" has the meaning assigned to such term in the preamble to the Agreement.
- "Alternative Acquisition Agreement" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.1(g) of the Agreement.
- "Alternative Financing" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.15(c) of the Agreement.
- "Anticorruption Laws" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.13(b) of the Agreement.
- "Assumed Shares" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.3(f) of the Agreement.
- "Behavioral Remedy" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.7(f) of the Agreement.
- "Burdensome Condition" means (a) any Divestiture Remedy that would, individually or in the aggregate with all other Divestiture Remedies, involve businesses, product lines or assets of any Parent Entity or any Acquired Company representing, individually or in the aggregate, more than \$200,000,000 of revenue generated during fiscal year 2023 and/or (b) any Behavioral Remedy that would, individually or in the aggregate with all other Behavioral Remedies, reasonably be expected to have a material impact on the Acquired Companies and the Parent Entities, taken as a whole as a combined company, provided that, for purposes of determining whether a Behavioral Remedy would, individually or in the aggregate with all other Behavioral Remedies, constitute a Burdensome Condition pursuant to this clause "(b)," (i) impacts shall be measured relative to the size of the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole, regardless of whether such Behavioral Remedies are imposed on or affect the Parent Entities or the Acquired Companies and (ii) impacts on the benefits expected to be derived from the Merger (including expected synergies) that are publicly disclosed by Parent will be taken into account.
- "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a day on which banking institutions in New York, New York or Sunnyvale, California are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to close.
- "Capital Markets Issuance" means any of the following, the use of proceeds of which are for the satisfaction of all of Parent's payment obligations under this Agreement due at the Closing, including the payment of the Financing Uses, one or more issuances of non-convertible and non-exchangeable debt securities in an offering, which may consist of multiple tranches, registered under the Securities Act or in a private placement pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.
 - "Certification" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.4(a) of the Agreement.
 - "Change in Circumstances" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.2(e)(ii) of the Agreement.
- "Chosen Court" means: (a) if the federal courts have exclusive jurisdiction over the matters at issue in any action, suit or other legal proceeding described in Section 8.5(a) of the Agreement, the United States District Court for the District of Delaware; or (b) if the federal courts do not have exclusive jurisdiction

over the matters at issue in any action, suit or other legal proceeding described in <u>Section 8.5(a)</u> of the Agreement, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware in and for New Castle County, Delaware; *provided*, *however*, that, in the case of this clause "(b)" only, if the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware does not have jurisdiction over such matters, then the Chosen Court shall be deemed to be the Superior Court of the State of Delaware in and for New Castle County, Delaware.

"Clean Team Agreement" means that certain Clean Team Confidentiality Agreement dated as of December 17, 2023, by and between Parent and the Company.

"Closing" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.3 of the Agreement.

"Closing Date" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.3 of the Agreement.

"COBRA" means the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Collective Bargaining Agreement" means any collective bargaining agreement, labor agreement, works council agreement or any similar agreement with any labor organization, union, works council or other labor representative representing any employee of any Acquired Company.

"Company" has the meaning assigned to such term in the preamble to the Agreement.

"Company 401(k) Plan" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.5(f) of the Agreement.

"Company Associate" means any current or former employee, Contract Worker, advisor, officer, member of the board of directors or managers (or similar body) or other individual service provider of or to any of the Acquired Companies.

"Company Balance Sheet" means the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of September 30, 2023 included in the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended September 30, 2023, as filed with the SEC on November 1, 2023.

"Company Board Recommendation" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.2(c) of the Agreement.

"Company Common Stock" means the Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of the Company.

"Company Contract" means any Contract (other than any Company Plan): (a) to which any of the Acquired Companies is a party; (b) by which any of the Acquired Companies or any Company IP or any other asset of any of the Acquired Companies is bound or under which any of the Acquired Companies has, or may become subject to, any obligation; or (c) under which any of the Acquired Companies has any rights.

"Company Disclosure Schedule" means the disclosure schedule that has been prepared by the Company in accordance with the requirements of Section 8.6 of the Agreement and has been delivered by the Company to Parent on the date of the Agreement.

"Company Equity Award" means any Company Option or Company RSU.

"Company Equity Plans" means the 2021 Equity and Incentive Compensation Plan, the Fourth Amended and Restated 1996 Stock Option and Grant Plan and the Fifth Amended and Restated 1996 Stock Option and Grant Plan.

"Company ESPP" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.3(b) of the Agreement.

"Company ESPP Rights" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.4 of the Agreement.

"Company Inbound License" means any Contract pursuant to which any Person has granted to any Acquired Company a license or a covenant not to sue or other right or immunity, in each case, material to the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, under, in or to any Intellectual Property Right, other than Contracts (a) for non-exclusive licenses of "shrink wrap," "off-the shelf", or other generally commercially available Software, including "software as a service," "infrastructure as a service" or similar services involving fees and other payments of less than \$2,500,000 per year in the aggregate ("Off-the-Shelf Software"), (b) for licenses of Open Source Software, (c) consisting of confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business on terms consistent in all material respects with standard non-disclosure agreement forms used by the Acquired Companies and Made Available to Parent or (d) non-exclusive licenses of generally commercially available standard data libraries involving fees and other payments of less than \$2,500,000 per year in the aggregate and entered in the ordinary course of business.

"Company IP" means all Intellectual Property Rights in which any of the Acquired Companies has (or purports to have) an ownership interest.

"Company IT System" means any IT System owned, leased or licensed by the Acquired Companies.

"Company Listing Date" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.3(a) of the Agreement.

"Company Options" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.3(b) of the Agreement.

"Company Outbound License" means any Contract pursuant to which any Acquired Company has granted any Person a license, covenant not to sue, or other right or immunity, in each case, material to the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, under, in or to any Company IP, other than Contracts (a) which grant non-exclusive licenses to resellers and distributors (solely for their resale and distribution of Company Products) or contractors, consultants or other service providers (solely for their provision of services to the Acquired Companies), (b) which grant OEM customers or end users non-exclusive licenses to use Company IP in connection with the provision or sale to such OEM customers or end users of any Company Products in the ordinary course of business and (c) consisting of confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business solely for evaluation purposes.

"Company Pension Plan" means: (a) each Company Plan that is an "employee pension benefit plan," within the meaning of Section 3(2) of ERISA (whether or not subject to ERISA); and (b) any other occupational pension plan, including any final salary or money purchase plan.

"Company Plan" means: (a) each "employee benefit plan" (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA), whether or not subject to ERISA; and (b) any other employment, consulting, salary, bonus, commission, other remuneration, stock option, stock purchase or other equity-based award (whether payable in cash,

securities or otherwise), benefit, incentive compensation, profit sharing, savings, pension, retirement (including early retirement and supplemental retirement), disability, insurance (including life and health insurance), vacation, deferred compensation, supplemental retirement (including termination indemnities and seniority payments), severance, termination, redundancy, retention, change of control, death and disability benefits, hospitalization, medical, life or other insurance, flexible benefits, supplemental unemployment benefits, and similar fringe, welfare or other employee benefit plan, program, agreement, Contract, policy or binding arrangement (whether or not in writing) (excluding any statutorily required plan, agreement, program, policy or other arrangement) maintained, sponsored or contributed to or required to be contributed to by any of the Acquired Companies or any Affiliate of any Acquired Company or any ERISA Affiliate for the benefit of or relating to any Company Associate or the beneficiaries or dependents of any such individual, or with respect to which any Acquired Company has any Liability.

"Company Preferred Stock" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.3(a) of the Agreement.

"Company Product" means any version, release or model of any product or service (including Software as a service) that has been, or is currently being, distributed, provided, made available, licensed, offered for sale or sold by or on behalf of any Acquired Company.

"Company PSU" means each Company RSU that vests on the basis of time and the achievement of performance targets and pursuant to which the holder has a right to receive shares of Company Common Stock or cash following the vesting or lapse of restrictions applicable to such performance stock unit.

"Company Registered IP" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.8(a) of the Agreement.

"Company Related Party" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.3(f) of the Agreement.

"Company RSUs" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.3(b) of the Agreement.

"Company SEC Reports" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.4(a) of the Agreement.

"Company Software" means Software the rights to which are included in the Company IP.

"Company Stock Certificate" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.6 of the Agreement.

"Company Stockholders' Meeting" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.2(a) of the Agreement.

"Confidentiality Agreement" that certain Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of November 3, 2023, between Parent and the Company.

"Consent" means any approval, consent, ratification, permission, waiver or authorization (including any Governmental Authorization).

- "Contemplated Transactions" means all actions and transactions contemplated by the Agreement, including the Merger.
- "Continuation Period" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.5(a) of the Agreement.
- "Continuing Employee" means each employee of the Company or any Acquired Company who is employed immediately prior to the Effective Time and continues employment with Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary or Affiliate of the Surviving Corporation after the Effective Time.
- "Contract" means any written (or legally binding oral) agreement, contract, subcontract, lease, understanding, arrangement, settlement, instrument, note, option, warranty, license, sublicense, insurance policy, benefit plan or legally binding commitment or undertaking. A task order, purchase order, delivery order, or statement of work under a Contract shall not constitute a separate Contract for purposes of this definition, but shall be part of the Contract to which it relates.
- "Contract Worker" means any independent contractor, consultant or retired person or service provider who is or was hired, retained, employed or used by any of the Acquired Companies and who is not: (a) classified by an Acquired Company as an employee; or (b) compensated by an Acquired Company through wages reported on a form W-2.
- "Conversion Ratio" means an amount equal to the sum of (a) the Exchange Ratio, *plus* (b) the quotient (rounded down to four decimal places) obtained by *dividing* (i) the Per Share Cash Amount by (ii) the Parent Measurement Price.
 - "Converted Option" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.3(b) of the Agreement.
 - "Converted RSU" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.3(d) of the Agreement.
- "COVID-19" means any disease or medical condition caused by the SARS-CoV-2 virus or COVID-19, any variant or mutation thereof or any related and/or associated epidemic, pandemic or disease outbreak.
- "Credit Agreement" means that certain credit agreement, dated as June 30, 2022 (as amended by Amendment No. 1 to Credit Agreement, dated as of September 29, 2023), among the Company, as Borrower, the Designated Borrowers from time to time party thereto, each Lender from time to time party thereto, PNC Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, Swing Line Lender and an L/C Issuer, and the other L/C Issuers from time to time party thereto.
- "Credit Agreement Payoff Amount" means the total amount required to be paid to fully satisfy all principal, interest, prepayment premiums, penalties, breakage costs and any other monetary obligations due and payable under and in connection with the Credit Agreement as of the anticipated Closing Date.
 - "DCSA" means the Defense Counterintelligence and Security Agency of the United States Department of Defense or any successor.
 - "Debt Financing" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.14(a) of the Agreement.

- "Debt Commitment Letter" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.14(a) of the Agreement.
- "Definitive Debt Financing Agreements" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.15(a) of the Agreement.
- "Designated Director" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.4 of the Agreement.
- "<u>Designated Representations</u>" means the representations and warranties of Parent contained in: (a) <u>Sections 3.2(a)</u>, <u>3.2(b)</u>, <u>3.2(d)</u>, <u>3.9</u> and <u>3.11</u> of the Agreement; and (b) clause "(a)" of <u>Section 3.4</u> of the Agreement.
 - "DGCL" has the meaning assigned to such term in the recitals to the Agreement.
 - "Dissenting Shares" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.8(b) of the Agreement.
 - "Divestiture Remedy" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.7(e) of the Agreement.
 - "DOJ" means the United States Department of Justice.
 - "DOL" means the United States Department of Labor.
 - "EDGAR" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2 of the Agreement.
 - "Effective Time" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.3 of the Agreement.

"Employment Law" means any applicable Legal Requirement with respect to employment and employment practices, including those relating to hiring, promotion, termination, terms and conditions of employment, wages, hours, wage statements, meal and break periods, labor relations, other labor-related matters or arising under labor relations laws, discrimination, equal pay, overtime, business expense reimbursements, labor relations, paid and unpaid leaves of absence, paid sick leave laws, COVID-19 regulations, work breaks, classification of workers (including exempt and independent contractor status), occupational health and safety, privacy, fair credit reporting, harassment, retaliation, disability rights and benefits, reasonable accommodation, equal employment, fair employment practices, immigration, visa, work permits, workers' compensation, affirmative action, federal contracting, benefits, child labor, working conditions, wrongful discharge or violation of personal rights, social benefits contributions, severance pay, WARN, leaves of absences and unemployment insurance.

"Encumbrance" means any lien (statutory or other), pledge or other deposit arrangement, hypothecation, charge, assessment, levy, assignment, mortgage, deed of trust, easement, encroachment, imperfection of title, title exception, title defect, title retention, right of possession, lease, tenancy license, security interest, security arrangement or security agreement, executory seizure, attachment, garnishment, encumbrance (including any exception, reservation or limitation, right of way, and the like), conditional sale, interference, option to purchase, right of first refusal, preemptive right, community property interest or restriction of any nature (including any restriction on the voting of any security, any restriction on the transfer of any security or other asset, any restriction on the receipt of any income derived from any asset, any restriction on the use of any asset and any restriction on the possession, exercise or transfer of any other attribute of ownership of any asset).

"End Date" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.1(b) of the Agreement.

"Enforceability Exceptions" means: (a) legal limitations on enforceability arising from applicable bankruptcy and other similar Legal Requirements affecting the rights of creditors generally; (b) legal limitations on enforceability arising from rules of law governing specific performance, injunctive relief and other equitable remedies; and (c) legal limitations on the enforceability of provisions requiring indemnification against liabilities under securities laws in connection with the offering, sale or issuance of securities.

"Entity" means any corporation (including any non-profit corporation), general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, joint venture, estate, trust, company (including any company limited by shares, limited liability company or joint stock company), firm, society or other enterprise, association, organization or entity.

"Environmental Law" means any Legal Requirement, including any Governmental Authorization required thereunder, relating to: (a) the protection, preservation or restoration of the environment (including air, water vapor, surface water, groundwater, drinking water supply, surface land, subsurface land, plant or animal life, or any other natural resource); (b) the exposure to, or the use, storage, recycling, treatment, generation, transportation, processing, handling, distribution, sale, labeling, production, Release or disposal of hazardous or toxic substances, materials or wastes; or (c) the protection of human health or safety (to the extent relating to exposure to Hazardous Materials).

"Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount" means an amount in cash equal to the sum of (a) the Per Share Cash Amount *plus* (b) the product of (i) the Exchange Ratio, *multiplied by* (ii) the Parent Measurement Price.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

"ERISA Affiliate" means any Person under common control with any of the Acquired Companies within the meaning of Sections 414(b), (c), (m) and (o) of the Code, and the regulations thereunder.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Exchange Agent" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.7(a) of the Agreement.

"Exchange Fund" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.7(a) of the Agreement.

"Exchange Ratio" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.5(a)(iii)(A) of the Agreement.

"Exchange Ratio Reduction Amount" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.5(d) of the Agreement.

"Existing D&O Policy" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.6(c) of the Agreement.

"Export Control Law" means any applicable Legal Requirement in a jurisdiction in which any Acquired Company operates regulating or restricting exports or imports, including any export control Legal Requirement (e.g., the U.S. International Traffic in Arms Regulations, the U.S. Export Administration Regulations, or any other similar Legal Requirements of other jurisdictions) or customs Legal Requirement.

- "Fee Letter" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.14(a) of the Agreement.
- "Final Exercise Date" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.4 of the Agreement.
- "Financing Source Related Parties" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.3(i) of the Agreement.
- "Financing Sources" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.14(a) of the Agreement.
- "Financing Uses" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.14(b) of the Agreement.
- "Foreign Company Plan" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.16(f) of the Agreement.
- "Foreign Investment Law" means any Legal Requirement that provides for foreign investment screening or national security and/or public order reviews in connection with the acquisition of any interests in or assets of a business or Entity.
- "Form S-4 Registration Statement" means the registration statement on Form S-4 to be filed with the SEC by Parent in connection with issuance of Parent Common Stock in the Merger, as such registration statement may be amended prior to the time it is declared effective by the SEC.
 - "FTC" means the United States Federal Trade Commission.
 - "GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States.
- "Government Contract" means any prime Contract, subcontract at any tier, teaming agreement, joint venture agreement, strategic alliance agreement, basic ordering agreement, pricing agreement, letter Contract or other similar arrangement of any kind that is currently active in performance or that has been active in performance at any time since January 1, 2021, with: (a) any Governmental Body; (b) any prime contractor of a Governmental Body in its capacity as a prime contractor; or (c) any subcontractor at any tier with respect to any contract of a type described in clause "(a)" or clause "(b)" above. A task, purchase or delivery order under a Government Contract shall constitute a separate Government Contract for purposes of this definition, but shall be part of the Government Contract to which it relates.

"Governmental Authorization" means: (a) any permit, license, certificate, franchise, permission, variance, clearance, registration, qualification or authorization issued, granted, given or otherwise made available by or under the authority of any Governmental Body or pursuant to any Legal Requirement, including the expiration of the waiting period under the HSR Act, any required approval or clearance of any Governmental Body pursuant to any applicable foreign Legal Requirement relating to antitrust or competition matters and any required approval or clearance of any Governmental Body pursuant to any Foreign Investment Law; or (b) any right under any Contract with any Governmental Body.

"Governmental Body" means: (a) any multinational or supranational body exercising legislative, judicial or regulatory powers; (b) any nation, state, commonwealth, province, territory, county, municipality, district or other jurisdiction of any nature; (c) any federal, state, provincial, local, municipal, foreign or other government; (d) any instrumentality, subdivision, department, ministry, board, court, administrative agency or commission, or other governmental entity, authority or instrumentality or political subdivision thereof; or (e) any quasi-governmental, professional association or organization or private body exercising any executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory, taxing, importing or other governmental functions or any stock exchange or self-regulatory organization.

"Governmental Research Entity" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.8(c) of the Agreement.

"<u>Hazardous Materials</u>" means any substance, material, chemical, element, compound, mixture, solution, and/or waste listed, defined, designated, identified, or classified as hazardous, toxic, radioactive, dangerous or other words of similar import, or otherwise regulated, or which can form the basis for Liability, under any Environmental Law. Hazardous Materials include any substance, element, compound, mixture, solution and/or waste to which exposure is regulated by any Governmental Body or any Environmental Law, including any toxic waste, pollutant, contaminant, hazardous substance (including toxic mold), toxic substance, hazardous waste, special waste, industrial substance or petroleum or any derivative or byproduct thereof, radon, radioactive material, asbestos or asbestos-containing material, urea formaldehyde, foam insulation or polychlorinated biphenyls.

"HSR Act" means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended.

"In-the-Money Option" means a Company Option that is unexpired, unexercised and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and has a per share exercise price for the Company Common Stock subject to such Company Option that is less than the Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount.

"Indemnified Persons" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.6(a) of the Agreement.

"Information Privacy and Security Laws" means all applicable Legal Requirements relating to the privacy or security of Personal Data, and all regulations promulgated and guidance issued by Governmental Bodies thereunder, including Section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act, the CAN-SPAM Act, the EU General Data Protection Regulation (EU) 2016/679 and all laws implementing it, the California Consumer Privacy Act of 2018 (and its regulations), state data breach notification Laws and state data security Laws.

"Intellectual Property Rights" means all intellectual property rights, whether registered or unregistered, of every kind which may exist or be created under the Legal Requirements of any jurisdiction in the world, including rights in and to: (a) patents and applications therefor, invention disclosures and all related reissues, divisions, renewals, extensions, provisionals, certificates of invention and statutory invention registrations, continued prosecution applications, requests for continued examination, reexaminations, continuations and continuations-in-part thereof ("Patents"); (b) copyrights and copyrightable subject matter, and registrations and applications therefor, mask works, whether registered or not, and all other rights corresponding thereto throughout the world including moral and economic rights of authors and inventors, however denominated ("Copyrights"); (c) designs and any registrations and applications therefor; (d) trade names, trade dress, slogans, business names, D/B/A names, corporate names, Internet domain names, logos, trademarks and service marks and any other designations of source or origin, including all goodwill associated therewith or symbolized thereby, and any and all common law rights,

registrations and applications therefor ("<u>Trademarks</u>"); (e) trade secrets (including, those trade secrets defined in the Defend Trade Secrets Act, Uniform Trade Secrets Act or under corresponding foreign statutory and common law), know-how, business and technical information, non-public information, and proprietary or confidential information, including all source code, documentation, processes, technology, formulae, customer lists, business and marketing plans, discoveries, concepts, ideas, inventions (whether or not patentable), research and development, models, methodologies and marketing information ("<u>Trade Secrets</u>"); (f) Software; and (g) any similar or equivalent rights to any of the foregoing anywhere in the world.

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"IT System" means any Software, hardware, network or information technology or computer systems, including any server, workstation, router, hub, switch, data line, database, firewall, desktop application, server-based application, mobile application, or cloud service.

"Knowledge" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 8.12(f) of the Agreement.

"Leased Real Property" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.7(a) of the Agreement.

"Leases" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.7(a) of the Agreement.

"<u>Legal Proceeding</u>" means any action, suit, litigation, arbitration, proceeding (including any civil, criminal, administrative, investigative or appellate proceeding), hearing, claim, inquiry, audit, examination or investigation commenced, brought, conducted or heard by or before any court or other Governmental Body or any arbitrator or arbitration panel.

"<u>Legal Requirement</u>" means any federal, state, local, municipal, foreign or other law, statute, constitution, principle of common law, resolution, ordinance, code, edict, decree, rule, regulation, guidance, order, award, ruling or requirement issued, enacted, adopted, promulgated, implemented or otherwise put into effect by or under the authority of any Governmental Body.

"<u>Liability</u>" means any debt, obligation, duty or liability of any nature (including any unknown, undisclosed, unmatured, unaccrued, unasserted, contingent, indirect, conditional, implied, vicarious, derivative, joint, several or secondary liability), regardless of whether such debt, obligation, duty or liability would be required to be disclosed on a balance sheet prepared in accordance with GAAP and regardless of whether such debt, obligation, duty or liability is immediately due and payable.

Any statement in Section 2 of the Agreement to the effect that any information, document or other material has been "Made Available to Parent" means that such information, document or material was: (a) filed with the SEC and publicly available on EDGAR in unredacted form at least two Business Days before the date of the Agreement, or (b) made available for review by Parent or Parent's Representatives, and was labeled and indexed, at least 24 hours prior to the execution of the Agreement in the "Aston" virtual data room maintained by the Company with Datasite in connection with the Merger.

"Major Customer" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.11(a) of the Agreement.

"Major Supplier" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.11(b) of the Agreement.

"Material Adverse Effect on Parent" means any effect, change, development, event or circumstance that, considered individually or together with all other effects, changes, developments, events and circumstances, has had or resulted in, or would reasonably be expected to have or result in, a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition operations or financial performance of the Parent Entities, taken as a whole; provided, however, that none of the following shall be deemed in and of themselves to constitute a Material Adverse Effect on Parent or be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on Parent has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur: (a) changes in economic conditions, including any changes affecting financial, credit, foreign exchange or capital market conditions in the United States or in other locations in which the Parent Entities have material operations; (b) changes in economic conditions that generally affect the industries in which the Parent Entities operate; (c) changes in the stock price or trading volume of the Parent Common Stock (it being understood, however, that the facts or circumstances giving rise to any such change in stock price or trading volume that are not otherwise excluded from this definition of "Material Adverse Effect on Parent" may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on Parent has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur); (d) the failure of Parent to meet internal or securities analysts' published projections of earnings or revenues (it being understood, however, that the facts or circumstances giving rise to any such failure that are not otherwise excluded from this definition of "Material Adverse Effect on Parent" may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on Parent has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur); (e) changes that are effected after the date of the Agreement in Legal Requirements, or changes that are effected after the date of the Agreement in GAAP or other accounting standards (or the interpretation thereof); (f) changes in political conditions in the U.S. or any other country in the world in which the Parent Entities have material operations, or acts of war, sabotage, acts of armed hostility or terrorism (including cyber terrorism) that occur in the U.S. or in other locations in which the Parent Entities have material operations, or the worsening of such conditions existing as of the date hereof; (g) acts of God, earthquakes, hurricanes, tsunamis, tornados, floods, mudslides, wild fires or other natural disasters, weather conditions, epidemics, pandemics or disease outbreaks, cyberattacks, data breaches or other force majeure events, the worsening of such conditions existing as of the date hereof; (h) the negotiation, execution, delivery, announcement or pendency of the Agreement or the anticipated consummation of the Merger, including by reason of the identity of the Company and changes in relationships with or losses of customers, suppliers or other business partners or employees resulting from the foregoing (provided that the exceptions in this clause "(h)" will not apply with respect to the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.10 of the Agreement or to Section 6.3(a) or Section 7.1(h) to the extent related to such portions of such representations and warranties); (i) any stockholder class action or derivative litigation commenced against Parent after the date of the Agreement and arising from allegations of breach of fiduciary duty of Parent's directors relating to their approval of the Agreement or from allegations of false or misleading public disclosure by Parent with respect to the Agreement; or (i) any action taken or failure to take action, in each case, that the Company has expressly in approved in writing after the date of this Agreement; provided, that the exceptions set forth in clauses (a), (b), (e), (f) and (g), shall not apply to the extent that such change, development, event or circumstance has had a disproportionate effect on the Parent Entities as compared to other companies in the industries in which the Parent Entities operate, in which case only the incremental disproportionate adverse impact of such change, development, event or circumstance shall be taken into account for the purposes of determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on Parent has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur.

"Material Adverse Effect on the Company" means any effect, change, development, event or circumstance that, considered individually or together with all other effects, changes, developments, events and circumstances, has had or resulted in, or would reasonably be expected to have or result in, a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, operations or financial performance of the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole; provided, however, that none of the following in and of themselves shall be deemed to constitute a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on the Company has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur: (a) changes in economic conditions, including any changes affecting financial, credit, foreign exchange or capital market conditions in the United States or in other locations in which the Acquired Companies have material operations; (b) changes in economic conditions that generally affect the industries in which the Acquired Companies operate; (c) changes in the stock price or trading volume of the Company Common Stock (it being understood, however, that the facts or circumstances giving rise to any such change in stock price or trading volume that are not otherwise excluded from this definition of "Material Adverse Effect on the Company" may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on the Company has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur); (d) the failure of the Company to meet internal or securities analysts' published projections of earnings or revenues (it being understood, however, that the facts or circumstances giving rise to any such failure that are not otherwise excluded from this definition of "Material Adverse Effect on the Company" may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on the Company has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur); (e) changes that are effected after the date of the Agreement in Legal Requirements, or changes that are effected after the date of the Agreement in GAAP or other accounting standards (or the interpretation thereof); (f) changes in political conditions in the U.S. or any other country in the world in which the Acquired Companies have material operations, or acts of war, sabotage, acts of armed hostility or terrorism (including cyber terrorism) that occur in the U.S. or in other locations in which the Acquired Companies have material operations, or the worsening of such conditions existing as of the date hereof; (g) acts of God, earthquakes, hurricanes, tsunamis, tornados, floods, mudslides, wild fires or other natural disasters, weather conditions, epidemics, pandemics or disease outbreaks, cyberattacks, data breaches or other force majeure events, or the worsening of such conditions existing as of the date hereof; (h) the negotiation, execution, delivery, announcement or pendency of the Agreement or the anticipated consummation of the Merger, including by reason of the identity of Parent and changes in relationships with or losses of customers, suppliers or other business partners or employees resulting from the foregoing (provided that the exceptions in this clause "(h)" will not apply with respect to the representations and warranties contained in Section 2.23 of the Agreement or to Section 6.2(a) or Section 7.1(f) to the extent related to such portions of such representations and warranties); (i) any stockholder class action or derivative litigation commenced against the Company after the date of the Agreement and arising from allegations of breach of fiduciary duty of the Company's directors relating to their approval of the Agreement or from allegations of false or misleading public disclosure by the Company with respect to the Agreement; or (j) any action taken or failure to take action, in each case, that Parent has expressly in approved in writing after the date of this Agreement; provided, that the exceptions set forth in clauses (a), (b), (e), (f) and (g) shall not apply to the extent that such change, development, event or circumstance has had a disproportionate effect on the Acquired Companies as compared to other companies in the industries in which the Acquired Companies operate, in which case only the incremental disproportionate adverse impact of such change, development, event or circumstance shall be taken into account for the purposes of determining whether a Material Adverse Effect on the Company has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur.

"Material Contract" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.9(a) of the Agreement.

- "Maximum Premium" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.6(c) of the Agreement.
- "Maximum Share Number" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.5(d) of the Agreement.
- "Merger Consideration" means, in exchange for shares of Company Common Stock held by a holder who does not perfect his, her or its appraisal rights under the DGCL: (a) the shares of Parent Common Stock and the cash consideration such holder is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(a) (iii) of the Agreement; (b) any cash in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock such holder is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.5(c) of the Agreement; and (c) any dividends or other distributions such holder is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 1.7(c) of the Agreement.
 - "Merger Sub" has the meaning assigned to such term in the preamble to the Agreement.
 - "Merger" has the meaning assigned to such term in the recitals to the Agreement.
 - "Misconduct Allegation" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.16(e) of the Agreement.
- "Nasdaq" means the Nasdaq Global Select Market, but if the Nasdaq Global Select Market is no longer the principal U.S. trading market for the Company Common Stock, then "Nasdaq" shall be deemed to mean the principal U.S. national securities exchange registered under the Exchange Act on which the Company Common Stock is then traded.
 - "Nasdaq Rules" means the rules and regulations of Nasdaq.
 - "NISPOM Rule" means the National Industrial Security Program Operating Manual, 31 C.F.R. Part 117.
- "Open Source Software" means Software that is licensed, distributed, conveyed or made available under "open source," "free software" or similar terms, and any Software distributed or made available under any license that (a) is approved by the Open Source Initiative and listed at https://www.opensource.org/licenses, including the GPL, LGPL, Mozilla License, Apache License, Common Public License, BSD license or similar terms; or (b) requires as a condition of its use, modification or distribution that it, or other Software into which it is incorporated or with which it is combined or distributed or that is derived from or links to it, be (i) offered, disclosed, distributed or made available in source code form, (ii) licensed for the purpose of making modifications or derivative works or (iii) redistributable at no or nominal charge.
 - "Order" means any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree.
- "Out-of-the-Money Option" means a Company Option that is unexpired, unexercised and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and which has a per share exercise price for the Company Common Stock subject to such Company Option that is equal to or greater than the Equity Award Cash Consideration Amount.
 - "Owned Real Property" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.7(a) of the Agreement.

- "Parent" has the meaning assigned to such term in the preamble to the Agreement.
- "Parent 401(k) Plan" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.5(f) of the Agreement.
- "<u>Parent Associate</u>" means any current or former employee, Contract Worker, advisor, officer, member of the board of directors or managers (or similar body) or other individual service provider of or to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any Affiliate of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries.
- "Parent Balance Sheet" means the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Parent and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of October 31, 2023, included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2023, as filed with the SEC on December 12, 2023.
 - "Parent Common Stock" means the common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of Parent.
- "<u>Parent Disclosure Schedule</u>" means the disclosure schedule that has been prepared by Parent in accordance with the requirements of <u>Section 8.6</u> of the Agreement and has been delivered by Parent to the Company on the date of the Agreement.
 - "Parent Entity" means (a) Parent and (b) each Subsidiary of Parent.
- "Parent Equity Plans" means Parent's 2006 Employee Equity Incentive Plan, 2017 Non-Employee Directors Equity Incentive Plan, and Parent ESPP.
 - "Parent ESPP" means Parent's Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
 - "Parent Listing Date" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.2(a) of the Agreement.
- "Parent Measurement Price" means an amount equal to the volume weighted average trading price of Parent Common Stock on the Parent Stock Exchange for the five consecutive trading days ending on the trading day immediately preceding the Closing Date (as adjusted as appropriate to reflect any stock splits, stock dividends, combinations, reorganizations, reclassifications or similar events), as calculated by Bloomberg Financial LP under the function "VWAP."
- "<u>Parent Option</u>" means an option to purchase shares of Parent Common Stock from Parent (whether granted by Parent pursuant to the Parent Equity Plans, assumed by Parent in connection with any merger, acquisition or similar transaction or otherwise issued or granted).
 - "Parent Preferred Stock" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.2(a) of the Agreement.
- "Parent PSU" means a restricted stock unit representing the right to vest in and be issued shares of Parent Common Stock by Parent, whether granted by Parent pursuant to the Parent Equity Plans, assumed by Parent in connection with any merger, acquisition or similar transaction or otherwise issued or granted and whether vested or unvested, which right vests based on achievement of performance targets, including performance targets related to the price of Parent Common Stock on a relative or absolute basis.

"Parent Related Party" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.3(f) of the Agreement.

"Parent Restricted Shares" means Parent Common Stock that is subject to repurchase by Parent constituting a substantial risk of forfeiture within the meaning of Section 83 of the Code whether: (a) granted by the Company pursuant to any Parent Equity Plan, (b) assumed by Parent in connection with any merger, acquisition or similar transaction or (c) otherwise issued or granted.

"Parent RSU" means a restricted stock unit representing the right to vest in and be issued shares of Parent Common Stock by Parent, whether granted by Parent pursuant to the Parent Equity Plans, assumed by Parent in connection with any merger, acquisition or similar transaction or otherwise issued or granted and whether vested or unvested, which right vests solely based on continued service to Parent or an Affiliate of Parent, including units that settle on a deferred basis.

"Parent SEC Reports" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.3(a) of the Agreement.

"Parent Stock Exchange" means Nasdaq, but if Nasdaq is no longer the principal U.S. trading market for Parent Common Stock, then "Parent Stock Exchange" shall be deemed to mean the principal U.S. national securities exchange registered under the Exchange Act on which the Parent Common Stock is then traded.

"PCI DSS" means the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard, issued by the Payment Card Industry Security Standards Council.

"Per Share Cash Amount" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.5(a)(iii) of the Agreement.

"Permitted Encumbrance" means any of the following as to which no enforcement, collection, execution, levy or foreclosure proceeding shall have been commenced and as to which no Acquired Company is subject to civil or criminal liability due to its existence: (a) Encumbrances for Taxes not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings for which adequate reserves have been maintained in accordance with GAAP; (b) Encumbrances imposed by Legal Requirements, such as materialmen's, mechanics', carriers', workmen's and repairmen's liens and other similar liens arising in the ordinary course of business; (c) pledges or deposits arising in the ordinary course of business to secure obligations under workers' compensation laws or similar legislation or to secure public or statutory obligations; (d) Encumbrances that have arisen in the ordinary course of business and that do not, individually or in the aggregate, materially adversely affect the value of or the present use of such property; (e) any pledge, deposit or other lien securing the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than contracts in respect of indebtedness), leases, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a similar nature; (f) with respect to real property, Encumbrances imposed on the underlying fee interest on such real property subject to such lease; (g) with respect to real property, matters that would be disclosed by an accurate survey or inspection of the real property; and (h) Encumbrances set forth in Part 2.6 of the Company Disclosure Schedule.

"Person" means any individual, Entity or Governmental Body.

"Personal Data" means: (a) any information that identifies, or in combination with other information may identify, is linked to, or relates to an individual or household, or is reasonably capable of being associated with an individual or household; and (b) any data or information that qualifies as "personal data," "personal information," "personally identifiable information," "non-public personal information" or any similar term under applicable Legal Requirements relating to privacy or data security.

- "Post-Closing Plans" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.5(a) of the Agreement.
- "Pre-Closing Period" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.5(b) of the Agreement.
- "Prime Rate" means the rate of interest quoted in the print edition of *The Wall Street Journal*, "Money Rates" section, as the prime rate, as in effect from time to time.
 - "Privacy and Security Requirements" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.8(i) of the Agreement.
- "Processed," "Processed," "Processes," or "Processing" means any operation or set of operations performed on data, whether or not by automatic means, such as receipt, collection, access, monitoring, maintenance, creation, recording, organization, structuring, storage, adaptation or alteration, retrieval, consultation, use, processing, analysis, transfer, transmission, disclosure, dissemination or otherwise making available, alignment or combination, blocking, erasure or destruction.
- "Proxy Statement/Prospectus" means the proxy statement/prospectus to be sent to the Company's stockholders in connection with the Company Stockholders' Meeting.
 - "Qatalyst" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.24 of the Agreement.
 - "Recommendation Change Notice" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.2(e)(i) of the Agreement.
- "Registered IP" means all Intellectual Property Rights that are registered, filed or issued with, by or under the authority of any Governmental Body or domain name registrar, including all registered or applied-for Patents, Copyrights, designs and Trademarks and all domain names.
 - "Regulatory Proceeding" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.7(e) of the Agreement.
- "Release" means any emission, spill, seepage, leak, escape, leaching, discharge, injection, pumping, pouring, emptying, dumping, disposal, migration, threatened release or release of Hazardous Materials from any source into, through or upon the indoor or outdoor environment.
 - "Representatives" means directors, officers, other employees, agents, attorneys, accountants, advisors and representatives.
- "Requesting Authority" means any Governmental Body (other than a U.S. Governmental Body), that, at any time during the Pre-Closing Period, requests, asserts or attempts to assert jurisdiction over, or requests, requires or attempts to require from Parent, Merger Sub or the Company a filing or submission relating to, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions.
 - "Required Company Stockholder Vote" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.22 of the Agreement.

- "Residual Shares" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.3(e) of the Agreement.
- "Reverse Termination Fee" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.3(d) of the Agreement.
- "Sanctioned Country" means any country or territory with which dealings are broadly and comprehensively prohibited by any country-wide or territory-wide Sanctions (currently, Cuba; Iran; North Korea; Syria; the Donetsk, Luhansk and Crimea regions of Ukraine; and the non-Ukrainian government controlled areas of Kherson and Zaporizhzhia of Ukraine).
- "Sanctioned Person" means any Person with whom any transactions or dealings are restricted, prohibited, or sanctionable under any Sanctions, including as a result of: (a) being named on any list of Persons subject to Sanctions, (b) being located, organized, or resident in, or directly owned or controlled by the government of, any Sanctioned Country, or (c) being directly or indirectly owned 50% or more or controlled, individually or in the aggregate, by one or more Persons described in (a) or (b).
- "Sanctions" means all national and supranational Legal Requirements, regulations, decrees, orders, or other acts with the force of law of the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union or any of its members states, or the United Nations Security Council concerning economic or financial sanctions and trade embargoes.
 - "Sarbanes-Oxley Act" means the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as it may be amended from time to time.
 - "SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.
 - "Section 409A" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.16(k) of the Agreement.
 - "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Significant Subsidiary" means, with respect to an Entity, any Subsidiary of such Entity that owns assets that constitute or account for 10% or more of the consolidated net revenues, consolidated net income or consolidated assets of such Entity and all of its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.
- "Software" means, collectively, computer software (including APIs, drivers, scripts, and other code), firmware and other code incorporated or embodied in hardware devices, data files, source code, object code, and executable code, architecture, schematics, software models and methodologies, algorithms, data files or records, computerized databases, plugins, libraries, compilers, tools, user interfaces, manuals and all related specifications and documentation.
 - "Solvent" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.15 of the Agreement.
- "Source Material" means, collectively, any Software or any integrated-circuit, hardware, or component design or programming materials, any elements of design or programming, and any related documentation, in each case expressed in source code or other human-readable form.
- "Specified Governmental Body" means any Governmental Body that has jurisdiction over: (a) the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or any of their respective Significant Subsidiaries; (b) any business or asset of any Acquired Company that is material to the Acquired Companies, taken as a whole; or (c) any business or asset of any Parent Entity that is material to the Parent Entities, taken as a whole.

"Specified Option" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 5.3(a) of the Agreement.

"Specified Representations" means the representations and warranties of the Company contained in: (a) Section 2.3(a), the first sentence of Section 2.3(b), Sections 2.3(d), 2.20, 2.21, 2.22, 2.24, and 2.25 and (b) clause "(a)" of Section 2.5 of the Agreement.

"Standards Organization" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.8(c) of the Agreement.

"Specified RSU" means each Company RSU that (a) is vested but not yet settled as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, (b) is outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time and was granted to a non-employee member of the Company's board of directors, (c) vests effective as of the Effective Time in accordance with its terms, or (d) is outstanding and not forfeited in accordance with its terms immediately prior to the Effective Time and held by a Person who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, is no longer an employee or other service provider to the Acquired Companies.

An Entity shall be deemed to be a "<u>Subsidiary</u>" of another Person if such Person directly or indirectly owns or purports to own, beneficially or of record: (a) an amount of voting securities of other interests in such Entity that is sufficient to enable such Person to elect at least a majority of the members of such Entity's board of directors or other governing body; or (b) at least 50% of the outstanding equity, voting or financial interests in such Entity.

"Superior Offer" means a bona fide, written Acquisition Proposal submitted to the Company after the date of the Agreement that is on terms and conditions that the Company's board of directors determines in good faith, after having taken into account the advice of an independent financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation and the Company's outside legal counsel and the likelihood and timing of consummation of the Acquisition Transaction contemplated by such Acquisition Proposal, to be more favorable to the Company's stockholders than the Merger. For purposes of the reference to an "Acquisition Proposal" in this definition, all references to "15%" and "85%" in the definition of "Acquisition Transaction" will be deemed to refer to "50%".

"Surviving Corporation" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.1 of the Agreement.

"Takeover Statute" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.21 of the Agreement.

"Tax" means any federal, state, local, foreign or other tax (including any income, franchise, capital gains, gross receipts, value-added, surtax, estimated, unemployment, national health insurance, excise, ad valorem, transfer, stamp, sales, use, property, business, withholding or payroll tax), levy, assessment, tariff, duty (including any customs duty), deficiency or fee, in each case, of a kind in the nature of a tax, and any related charge or amount imposed with respect thereto (including any fine, penalty or interest), imposed, assessed or collected by or under the authority of any Governmental Body.

"<u>Tax Return</u>" means any return (including any information return), report, statement, declaration, estimate, schedule, notice, notification, form, election, certificate or other document or information, and any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing, filed with or submitted to, or required to be filed

with or submitted to, any Governmental Body in connection with the determination, assessment, collection or payment of any Tax or in connection with the administration, implementation or enforcement of or compliance with any Legal Requirement relating to any Tax.

"Termination Fee" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 7.3(b) of the Agreement.

A "Triggering Event" shall be deemed to have occurred if: (a) the Company's board of directors or any committee thereof shall have: (i) withdrawn the Company Board Recommendation; (ii) modified the Company Board Recommendation in a manner adverse to Parent; or (iii) taken, authorized or publicly proposed any of the actions referred to in Section 5.2(d) of the Agreement; (b) the Company shall have failed to include the Company Board Recommendation in the Proxy Statement/Prospectus; (c) Parent shall have requested, after an Acquisition Proposal has been publicly disclosed, commenced, announced or made, that the Company Board Recommendation be reaffirmed publicly, and the Company's board of directors shall have failed to reaffirm, unanimously and publicly, the Company Board Recommendation within 10 Business Days after such request was made (or, if earlier, prior to the Company Stockholders' Meeting); (d) a tender or exchange offer relating to shares of Company Common Stock shall have been commenced and the Company shall not have sent to its securityholders, within 10 Business Days after the commencement of such tender or exchange offer, if such offer has not been withdrawn prior to the end of such 10 Business Day period (or, if earlier, prior to the Company Stockholders' Meeting), a statement disclosing that the Company recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer and reaffirming the Company Board Recommendation; (e) the Company shall have called or convened a meeting of the Company's stockholders to consider an Acquisition Proposal or shall have failed to convene or hold the Company Stockholders' Meeting in accordance with Section 5.2 of the Agreement; or (f) any Acquired Company or any Representative of any Acquired Company shall have breached (or be deemed to have breached pursuant to Section 4.3(f) of the Agreement) any of the provisions set forth in Section 4.3 or Section 5.2 of the Agreement in any material respect.

"Uncertificated Company Share" has the meaning assigned to such term in Section 1.6 of the Agreement.

"WARN" means, collectively, the WARN Act and all similar foreign, state, or local "mass layoff," "relocation," "plant closing" or "termination" Legal Requirements.

"WARN Act" means the U.S. federal Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988, as amended.

Synopsys to Acquire Ansys, Creating a Leader in Silicon to Systems Design Solutions

Highlights:

- Combines Leaders in Semiconductor Design Technology and Simulation and Analysis to Address Customers' Needs for Fusion of Electronics and Physics, Augmented with AI
- Enhances and Accelerates Synopsys' Silicon to Systems Strategy in Core EDA and New Attractive, Adjacent Growth Areas
- Expands Synopsys' TAM by 1.5x to ~\$28 Billion, Growing at ~11% CAGR1
- Delivers High-Growth, High-Margin, Recurring Revenue; Expected to Expand Non-GAAP Operating Margins by ~125 Basis Points and Unlevered FCF Margins by ~75 Basis Points in First Full Year Post Closing
- Expected to Be Accretive to Non-GAAP EPS Within Second Full Year Post-Close and Substantially Accretive Thereafter²

SUNNYVALE, CA and PITTSBURGH, PA – January 16, 2024 – Synopsys (NASDAQ: SNPS) and Ansys (NASDAQ: ANSS) today announced that they have entered into a definitive agreement under which Synopsys will acquire Ansys. Under the terms of the agreement, Ansys shareholders will receive \$197.00 in cash and 0.3450 shares of Synopsys common stock for each Ansys share, representing an enterprise value of approximately \$35 billion based on the closing price of Synopsys common stock on December 21, 2023³. Bringing together Synopsys' pioneering semiconductor electronic design automation (EDA) with Ansys' broad simulation and analysis portfolio will create a leader in silicon to systems design solutions.

"The megatrends of AI, silicon proliferation and software-defined systems are requiring more compute performance and efficiency in the face of growing, systemic complexity. Bringing together Synopsys' industry-leading EDA solutions with Ansys' world-class simulation and analysis capabilities will enable us to deliver a holistic, powerful and seamlessly integrated silicon to systems approach to innovation to help maximize the capabilities of technology R&D teams across a broad range of industries," said Sassine Ghazi, President and CEO of Synopsys. "This is the logical next step for our successful, seven-year partnership with Ansys and I look forward to working closely with Ajei and the talented Ansys team to realize the benefits of this combination for our customers, shareholders and employees."

"Since inception 37 years ago, Synopsys has been an innovation pioneer, central to world-changing semiconductor advances in computation, networking, and mobility, and now enabling the new era of 'pervasive intelligence'," said Aart de Geus, Executive Chair and Founder of Synopsys. "Joining forces with Ansys, a company we know well from our long-standing partnership, is the latest example of how Synopsys remains at the forefront. Our Board and management team carefully evaluated our top strategic options to lead and win in this fast-growing new wave of electronics and system design. The technology-broadening team-up with Ansys is an ideal, value-enhancing step for our company, our shareholders, and the innovative customers we serve."

- 1 Compound annual growth rate from FY 2023 to 2028.
- Expected to be accretive in second full year post-close including cost synergies only, substantially accretive thereafter including cost and revenue synergies.
- The last trading day prior to media speculation regarding a potential transaction.

"For more than 50 years, Ansys has enabled customers to design, develop and deliver cutting-edge products that are limited only by imagination. By joining forces with Synopsys, we will amplify our joint efforts to drive new levels of customer innovation," said Ajei Gopal, President and CEO of Ansys. "This transformative combination brings together each company's highly complementary capabilities to meet the evolving needs of today's engineers and give them unprecedented insight into the performance of their products. Ansys has a strong foundation, as demonstrated by preliminary annual contract value ("ACV") results for Q4 that are expected to exceed the high end of our guidance, and I am confident that building on our partnership with Synopsys will position us well to deliver even greater value for our customers, partners and shareholders. The combined company will accelerate the development of our joint portfolio and deliver an increased level of innovation, which will benefit Ansys' traditional customers. I am proud of all that our employees do every day to make Ansys and our customers successful and look forward to the combined company achieving even greater heights in this next chapter."

Compelling Rationale and Significant Value Creation

- Combining Leading Capabilities to Meet Customer Demand: The complexity of today's intelligent systems demands the integration of semiconductor design and simulation and analysis to ensure interconnected systems function properly in real-world settings. Combining Synopsys' EDA technology with Ansys' established simulation and analysis capabilities can provide customers a comprehensive, powerful and system-focused approach to innovation. All Ansys customers, including those outside of the semiconductor industry, can benefit from access to a comprehensive portfolio of products and technologies that will drive innovation.
- Accelerates Strategy and Growth in Attractive, Adjacent Areas: Synopsys and Ansys have highly complementary businesses and significant expansion opportunities. The combination will enhance Synopsys' Silicon to Systems strategy both across the core EDA segment and in highly attractive adjacent growth areas such as Automotive, Aerospace and Industrial, among others, where Ansys has an established presence and successful go-to-market experience.
- Complementary Fit: Synopsys and Ansys have had a successful and growing partnership since 2017, and share a culture built on integrity, execution excellence and empowering customers. Combining their highly complementary solutions is expected to provide customers with a broader, deeply integrated suite of software tools to solve their most difficult design challenges while also gaining valuable insights through model-based analysis of complex systems.

- **Meaningfully Expands Total Addressable Market:** Synopsys' total addressable market (TAM) is expected to increase by 1.5x to approximately \$28 billion. This combined TAM is expected to grow at roughly an 11% CAGR⁴, driven by megatrends accelerating the need for the fusion of electronics and physics across industries.
- **Bolsters Synopsys' Strong Financial Position and Outlook:** The combination is expected to strengthen Synopsys' financial profile. The combined company expects to continue its industry-leading, double-digit growth, which is expected to outpace TAM growth. The combination is expected to expand Synopsys' non-GAAP operating margin by approximately 125 basis points and unlevered free cash flow margins by approximately 75 basis points the first full year post-closing. The combination is expected to be accretive to non-GAAP EPS within the second full year post-closing and substantially accretive thereafter.
- Strong Balance Sheet Supporting Rapid Deleveraging: The combined company is expected to generate substantial and sustained free cash flow, which will enable rapid de-leveraging to less than 2x debt to Adjusted EBITDA within two years post-closing, with a long-term leverage target of less than 1x. Synopsys expects to maintain investment grade credit ratings given its strong cash flow generation and commitment to rapidly de-lever.
- **Delivers Cost and Revenue Synergies:** The combined company expects to achieve approximately \$400 million of run-rate cost synergies by year three post-closing and approximately \$400 million of run-rate revenue synergies by year four post-closing, growing to more than approximately \$1 billion annually in the longer-term.

Transaction Terms

The implied per share consideration of \$390.19, based on the closing price of Synopsys common stock of \$559.96 as of December 21, 2023, represents a premium of approximately 29% over Ansys' closing stock price on December 21, 2023⁵ and a premium of approximately 35% to Ansys' 60-day volume-weighted average price for the period ending on the same date. Under the terms of the agreement, Ansys shareholders are expected to own approximately 16.5% of the combined company on a pro forma basis.

Synopsys intends to fund the \$19 billion⁶ of cash consideration through a combination of its cash on hand and debt financing. Synopsys has obtained \$16 billion of fully committed debt financing.

The transaction is anticipated to close in the first half of 2025, subject to approval by Ansys shareholders, the receipt of required regulatory approvals and other customary closing conditions.

Advisors

Evercore is serving as financial advisor to Synopsys and Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP is serving as legal advisor. Qatalyst Partners LP is serving as financial advisor to Ansys and Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP and Goodwin Procter LLP are serving as legal advisors.

- Compound annual growth rate from FY 2023 to 2028.
- 5 The last trading day prior to media speculation regarding a potential transaction.
- 6 Includes the refinancing of Ansys' existing debt and transaction expenses.

Conference Call

The two companies will host a joint conference call on January 16, 2024 at 8:30 a.m. (ET) to discuss the announcement. The conference call can be accessed by dialing 800-245-3047 (domestic) or 203-518-9765 (international) and entering SYNOPSYS as the conference ID. A live webcast can also be accessed at https://join.eventcastplus.com/eventcastplus/Synopsys-Inc-Special-Event-Conference-Call. A replay of the call will be available.

About Synopsys

Synopsys, Inc. (Nasdaq: SNPS) is the Silicon to Software[™] partner for innovative companies developing the electronic products and software applications we rely on every day. As an S&P 500 company, Synopsys has a long history of being a global leader in electronic design automation (EDA) and semiconductor IP and offers the industry's broadest portfolio of application security testing tools and services. Whether you're a system-on-chip (SoC) designer creating advanced semiconductors, or a software developer writing more secure, high-quality code, Synopsys has the solutions needed to deliver innovative products. Learn more at www.synopsys.com.

About Ansys

Our Mission: Powering Innovation that Drives Human AdvancementTM

When visionary companies need to know how their world-changing ideas will perform, they close the gap between design and reality with Ansys simulation. For more than 50 years, Ansys software has enabled innovators across industries to push boundaries by using the predictive power of simulation. From sustainable transportation to advanced semiconductors, from satellite systems to life-saving medical devices, the next great leaps in human advancement will be powered by Ansys.

Ansys and any and all ANSYS, Inc. brand, product, service and feature names, logos and slogans are registered trademarks or trademarks of ANSYS, Inc. or its subsidiaries in the United States or other countries. All other brand, product, service and feature names or trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

ANSS-T

Contacts

Synopsys Media Relations: Email: <u>Corp-pr@synopsys.com</u>

FGS Global (for Synopsys): synopsys@fgsglobal.com

Ansys Media Relations:

Email: MaryKate.Joyce@ansys.com

Joele Frank, Wilkinson Brimmer Katcher (for Ansys): media-ansys@joelefrank.com

Synopsys Investor Relations: Trey Campbell Synopsys-ir@synopsys.com Ansys Investor Relations: Kelsey DeBriyn kelsey.debriyn@ansys.com

Ansys Fiscal Year 2023 Preliminary Results

Ansys has not completed preparation of its financial statements for the fourth quarter or the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023. The annual contract value ("ACV"), recurring ACV and ACV growth figures provided here as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, are preliminary and unaudited and are thus subject to change as Ansys completes its financial results.

Synopsys Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward Looking Statements

This document contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws with respect to the proposed transaction between Synopsys and Ansys, including, but not limited to, statements regarding the proposed transaction and the anticipated timing of the closing thereof; Ansys' anticipated results of operations for fiscal year 2023; the market outlook, products and business of Synopsys, Ansys and the combined company, and the benefits of and cost and revenue synergies from the transaction to Synopsys; pro forma financial information; the expected structure and the proposed financing for the transaction and long-term leverage and debt paydown targets; short-term and long-term financial targets of the companies; Synopsys' expectations and objectives; strategies related to Synopsys' and Ansys' products, technology and services; trends, opportunities, strategies and technological trends, such as artificial intelligence; customer demand and market expansion of each of Synopsys and Ansys and the combined company; Synopsys' planned product releases and capabilities; industry growth rates; the total addressable markets of Synopsys, Ansys and the combined company; software trends; planned acquisitions and stock repurchases; the exploration of strategic alternatives; Synopsys' expected tax rate; and the impact and result of pending legal, administrative and tax proceedings. These forward-looking statements generally are identified by the words "believe," "project," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "intend," "strategy," "future," "opportunity," "plan," "may," "should," "will," "would," "will be," "will continue," "will likely result," and similar expressions or the negatives of these words or other comparable terminology to convey uncertainty of future events or outcomes. Forward-looking statements are predictions, projections and other statements about future events that are based on current expectations and assumptions and, as a result, are subject to risks and uncertainties.

Many risks, uncertainties and other factors could cause actual future events to differ materially from the forward-looking statements in this press release, including, but not limited to: (i) the completion of the proposed transaction on anticipated terms and timing, anticipated tax treatment and unforeseen liabilities, future capital expenditures, revenues, expenses, earnings, synergies, economic performance, indebtedness, financial condition, losses, pricing trends, future prospects, credit ratings, business and management strategies which may adversely affect each of Synopsys' and Ansys' business, financial condition, operating results and the price of their common stock, (ii) the failure to satisfy the conditions to the consummation of the transaction.

including the adoption of the merger agreement by the stockholders of Ansys and the receipt of certain governmental and regulatory approvals on the terms expected, in a timely manner, or at all, (iii) the risk that such regulatory approvals may result in the imposition of conditions that could adversely affect, following completion of the proposed transaction (if completed), the combined company or the expected benefits of the proposed transaction (including as noted in any forward-looking financial information), (iv) uncertainties as to access to available financing (including any future refinancing of Ansys' or the combined company's debt) to consummate the proposed transaction upon acceptable terms and on a timely basis or at all, (v) the occurrence of any event, change or other circumstance that could give rise to the termination of the merger agreement, (vi) the effect of the announcement or pendency of the transaction on Ansys' or Synopsys' business relationships, competition, business, financial condition, and operating results, (vii) risks that the proposed transaction disrupts current plans and operations of Ansys or Synopsys and the ability of Ansys or Synopsys to retain and hire key personnel, (viii) risks related to diverting either management team's attention from ongoing business operations of Ansys or Synopsys, (ix) the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against Ansys or Synopsys related to the merger agreement or the transaction, (x) the ability of Synopsys to successfully integrate Ansys' operations and product lines, (xi) the ability of Synopsys to implement its plans, forecasts, expected financial performance and other expectations with respect to Ansys' business or the combined business after the completion of the proposed mergers and realize additional opportunities, develop customer relationships, additional products and Ansys' existing operations and product lines, (xii) the ability of Synopsys to manage additional debt and successfully de-lever following the transaction and the outcome of any strategic review and any resulting transactions, (xiii) risks associated with third party contracts containing consent and/or other provisions that may be triggered by the proposed transaction, (xiv) macroeconomic conditions and geopolitical uncertainty in the global economy, (xv) uncertainty in the growth of the semiconductor, electronics and artificial intelligence industries, (xvi) the highly competitive industries Synopsys and Ansys operate in, (xvii) actions by the U.S. or foreign governments, such as the imposition of additional export restrictions or tariffs, (xviii) consolidation among Synopsys' customers and Synopsys' dependence on a relatively small number of large customers, (xix) legislative, regulatory and economic developments affecting Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses, (xx) the evolving legal, regulatory and tax regimes under which Ansys and Synopsys operate, (xxi) restrictions during the pendency of the proposed transaction that may impact Ansys' or Synopsys' ability to pursue certain business opportunities or strategic transactions, and (xxii) unpredictability and severity of catastrophic events, including, but not limited to, acts of terrorism or outbreak of war or hostilities, as well as Ansys' and Synopsys' response to any of the aforementioned factors. The foregoing list of risks, uncertainties and factors is not exhaustive. Unlisted factors may present significant additional obstacles to the realization of forward looking statements.

You should carefully consider the foregoing factors and the other risks and uncertainties that affect the businesses of Synopsys and Ansys described in the "Risk Factors" section of their respective Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and other documents filed by either of them from time to time with the SEC. These filings identify and address other important risks and uncertainties that could cause actual events and results to differ materially from those contained in the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. All forward-looking statements by their nature address matters that involve risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond Synopsys' and Ansys' control, and are not guarantees of future results. Readers are cautioned not to put undue reliance on forward-looking statements, and Synopsys and Ansys assume no obligation and do not intend to update or revise these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise, unless required by law. Neither Synopsys nor Ansys gives any assurance that either Synopsys or Ansys will achieve its expectations.

Ansys Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This document contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the federal securities laws, including Section 27A of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements are based on Ansys' current expectations, estimates and projections about the expected date of closing of the proposed transaction and the potential benefits thereof, its business and industry, management's beliefs and certain assumptions made by Ansys and Synopsys, all of which are subject to change. In this context, forward-looking statements often address expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "believe," "could," "seek," "see," "will," "may," "would," "might," "potentially," "estimate," "continue," "expect," "target," similar expressions or the negatives of these words or other comparable terminology that convey uncertainty of future events or outcomes. Examples of such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our preliminary results, expected ACV, recurring ACV, ACV growth and additional 2023 guidance which are subject to change through our audit and customary year-end close and review process. All forward-looking statements by their nature address matters that involve risks and uncertainties, many of which are beyond our control, and are not guarantees of future results, such as statements about the consummation of the proposed transaction and the anticipated benefits thereof. These and other forward-looking statements, including the failure to consummate the proposed transaction or to make or take any filing or other action required to consummate the transaction on a timely matter or at all, are not guarantees of future results and are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements. Accordingly, there are or will be important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those indicated in such statements and, therefore, you should not place undue reliance on any such statements and caution must be exercised in relying on forward-looking statements. Important risk factors that may cause such a difference include, but are not limited to: (i) the completion of the proposed transaction on anticipated terms and timing, including obtaining shareholder and regulatory approvals, anticipated tax treatment, unforeseen liabilities, future capital expenditures, revenues, expenses, earnings, synergies, economic performance, indebtedness, financial condition, losses, future prospects, business and management strategies for the management, expansion and growth of Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses and other conditions to the completion of the transaction; (ii) failure to realize the anticipated benefits of the proposed transaction, including as a result of delay in completing the transaction or integrating the businesses of Ansys and Synopsys; (iii) Ansys' ability to implement its business strategy; (iv) pricing trends, including Ansys' and Synopsys' ability to achieve economies of scale; (v) potential litigation relating to the proposed transaction that could be instituted against Ansys, Synopsys or their respective directors; (vi) the risk that disruptions from the proposed transaction will harm Ansys' or Synopsys' business, including current plans and operations; (vii) the ability of Ansys or Synopsys to retain and hire key personnel; (viii) potential adverse reactions or changes to business relationships resulting from the announcement or completion of the proposed transaction; (ix) uncertainty as to the long-term value of Synopsys' common stock; (x) legislative, regulatory and economic developments affecting Ansys' and Synopsys' businesses; (xi) general economic and market developments and conditions; (xii) the evolving legal, regulatory and tax regimes under which Ansys and Synopsys operate; (xiii) potential business uncertainty, including changes to existing business relationships, during the pendency

of the Transaction that could affect Ansys' or Synopsys' financial performance; (xiv) restrictions during the pendency of the proposed transaction that may impact Ansys' or Synopsys' ability to pursue certain business opportunities or strategic transactions; (xv) unpredictability and severity of catastrophic events, including, but not limited to, acts of terrorism or outbreak of war or hostilities, as well as Ansys' and Synopsys' response to any of the aforementioned factors; and (xvi) failure to receive the approval of the stockholders of Ansys. These risks, as well as other risks associated with the proposed transaction, are more fully discussed in the proxy statement/prospectus to be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the proposed transaction. While the list of factors presented here is, and the list of factors presented in the proxy statement/prospectus will be, considered representative, no such list should be considered to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Unlisted factors may present significant additional obstacles to the realization of forward looking statements. Consequences of material differences in results as compared with those anticipated in the forward-looking statements could include, among other things, business disruption, operational problems, financial loss, legal liability to third parties and similar risks, any of which could have a material adverse effect on Ansys' or Synopsys' consolidated financial condition, results of operations, or liquidity. Neither Ansys nor Synopsys assumes any obligation to publicly provide revisions or updates to any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, should circumstances change, except as otherwise required by securities and other applicable laws.

Important Information and Where to Find It

This document relates to a proposed transaction between Synopsys and Ansys. Synopsys will file a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC, which will include a document that serves as a prospectus of Synopsys and a proxy statement of Ansys referred to as a proxy statement/prospectus. A proxy statement/prospectus will be sent to all Ansys shareholders. Each party also will file other documents regarding the proposed transaction with the SEC. INVESTORS AND SECURITY HOLDERS ARE URGED TO READ THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT, PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS AND ALL OTHER RELEVANT DOCUMENTS FILED OR THAT WILL BE FILED WITH THE SEC IN CONNECTION WITH THE PROPOSED TRANSACTION, AS WELL AS ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS TO THESE DOCUMENTS, CAREFULLY AND IN THEIR ENTIRETY IF AND WHEN THEY BECOME AVAILABLE BECAUSE THEY CONTAIN OR WILL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTION.

Investors and security holders will be able to obtain free copies of the registration statement, proxy statement/prospectus and all other relevant documents filed or that will be filed with the SEC by Synopsys or Ansys through the website maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov.

The documents filed by Synopsys with the SEC also may be obtained free of charge at Synopsys' website at https://investor.synopsys.com/overview/default.aspx or upon written request to Synopsys at Synopsys, Inc., 675 Almanor Avenue, Sunnyvale, California 94085, Attention: Investor Relations Department. The documents filed by Ansys with the SEC also may be obtained free of charge at Ansys' website at https://investors.ansys.com/ or upon written request to https://investors.ansys.com/ or upon written reque

Participants in Solicitation

Synopsys, Ansys and their respective directors and executive officers may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies from Ansys' shareholders in connection with the proposed transaction.

Information about Ansys' directors and executive officers and their ownership of Ansys' common stock is set forth in Ansys' proxy statement for its 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on March 28, 2023. To the extent that holdings of Ansys' securities have changed since the amounts printed in Ansys' proxy statement, such changes have been or will be reflected on Statements of Change in Ownership on Form 4 filed with the SEC. Information about Synopsys' directors and executive officers is set forth in Synopsys' proxy statement for its 2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on February 17, 2023 and Synopsys' subsequent filings with the SEC. Additional information regarding the direct and indirect interests of those persons and other persons who may be deemed participants in the proposed transaction may be obtained by reading the proxy statement/prospectus regarding the proposed transaction when it becomes available. You may obtain free copies of these documents as described in the preceding paragraph.

No Offer or Solicitation

This document is for informational purposes only and is not intended to and shall not constitute an offer to buy or sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy or sell any securities, or a solicitation of any vote or approval, nor shall there be any sale of securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such jurisdiction. No offering of securities shall be made, except by means of a prospectus meeting the requirements of Section 10 of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Non-GAAP Financial Information

This document includes certain forward looking financial measures that are not in accordance with the U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP").

- Adjusted EBITDA ("Adj. EBITDA") is calculated as GAAP Operating Income excluding depreciation and amortization, stock compensation, non-qualified deferred compensation plan, acquisition-related costs and restructuring charges
- Free Cash Flow ("FCF") is calculated as cash provided from operating activities less capital expenditures and capitalization of software development costs
- Unlevered Free Cash Flow ("uFCF") is calculated as Free Cash Flow excluding tax-effected cash net interest
- Unlevered Free Cash Flow Margin is calculated as Unlevered Free Cash Flow for a period divided by revenue for the same period
- Non-GAAP Earnings Per Share ("EPS") is calculated as GAAP net income excluding amortization of intangible assets, stock
 compensation, acquisition-related costs, restructuring charges, and legal matters, adjusted for the difference between GAAP and
 non-GAAP tax rates, divided by fully diluted outstanding shares
- Non-GAAP Operating Income is calculated as GAAP Operating Income, excluding amortization of intangible assets, stock compensation, non-qualified deferred compensation plan, acquisition-related costs and restructuring charges
- Non-GAAP Operating Margin is Non-GAAP Operating income for a period divided by revenue for the same period

Synopsys and Ansys present non-GAAP financial measures to provide their investors with an additional tool to evaluate Synopsys' and Ansys' respective operating results in a manner that focuses on what Synopsys and Ansys each believe to be their respective core business operations and what Synopsys and Ansys each use to evaluate their respective business operations and for internal budgeting and resource allocation purposes. These non-GAAP measures may be different from non-GAAP measures used by other companies. In addition, these non-GAAP measures are not based on any comprehensive set of accounting rules or principles, and management exercises judgment in determining which items should be excluded in the calculation of non-GAAP measures. The presentation of non-GAAP financial information is not meant to be considered in isolation from, as superior to or as a substitute for the directly comparable financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP. These non-GAAP financial measures are meant to supplement, and be viewed in conjunction with, the corresponding GAAP financial measures.

When possible with respect to non-GAAP financial measures presented with respect to historical periods, Synopsys and Ansys, respectively, provide a reconciliation of their historic non-GAAP financial measures to their most closely applicable GAAP financial measures in the documents filed by Synopsys and Ansys with the SEC. Synopsys and Ansys, respectively, are unable to provide a reconciliation of certain non-GAAP guidance measures to the corresponding GAAP measures on a forward-looking basis because doing so would not be possible without unreasonable effort due to, among other things, the potential variability and limited visibility of the excluded items and expectations as to the financial of performance of each of Synopsys and Ansys upon the completion of the mergers. For the same reasons, Synopsys and Ansys are each unable to address the probable significance of the unavailable information. Synopsys and Ansys are presenting forward looking non-GAAP financial measures for illustrative purposes and may not report on this basis going forward.

Combined company measures for historical periods are based on combining Synopsys' historical financial results and Ansys' historical or preliminary financial results, as applicable, without pro forma adjustments and are included for illustrative purposes in order to provide investors with estimates of what the combined company results could have been. Combined company estimates are not pro forma financial measures, are not prepared in accordance with Regulation S-X under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and are not necessarily indicative of the results that actually would have been realized had Synopsys and Ansys been a single entity during the relevant periods.

Other Key Business Metrics

Annual Contract Value ("ACV") is a key performance metric for Ansys and is useful to investors in assessing the strength and trajectory of the business. ACV is a supplemental metric to help evaluate the annual performance of the business. Over the life of the contract, ACV equals the total value realized from a customer. ACV is not impacted by the timing of license revenue recognition. ACV is used by Ansys' management in financial and operational decision-making and in setting sales targets used for compensation. ACV is not a replacement for, and should be viewed independently of, GAAP revenue and deferred revenue as ACV is a performance metric and is not intended to be combined with any of these items. There is no GAAP measure comparable to ACV.

ACV is composed of the following: 1) the annualized value of maintenance and subscription lease contracts with start dates or anniversary dates during the period, plus; 2) the value of perpetual license contracts with start dates during the period, plus; 3) the annualized value of fixed-term services contracts with start dates or anniversary dates during the period, plus; 4) the value of work performed during the period on fixed-deliverable services contracts.